Minister for Planning and Public Spaces

Landcom

Dahua Group Sydney Project 2 Pty Ltd

# **Planning Agreement**

Section 7.4 of the Environmental Planning and Assessment Act, 1979 (NSW)

Brott Thelioo

ph

### Contents

1	Definit	1	
2	Operat	7	
	2.1 (	7	
		Planning agreement under the Act	7
	2.3 A	Application	7
3	Applic	ation of Sections 7.11, 7.12 and 7.24 of the Act	7
4	Develo	pment Contributions	7
	4.1 E	Developer to provide Development Contributions	7
		cknowledgment	7
	4.3 C	Conditions Precedent under the TIC Deed	8
	4.4 N	lo satisfactory arrangements for over 3600 Dwellings	8
5	Interes	t for late provision of Monetary Contribution	8
6	Effect	of future SIC Determination	9
7	Effect o	of termination of TIC Deed	9
3	Publici	ty	10
9	Enforce	ement	10
		eveloper to provide security	10
	9.2 R	lestrictions on subdivision	10
	9.3 R	estriction on Construction Certificates	11
0	Land or	wnership and registration of Deed	11
	10.1 L	and ownership	11
	10.2 R	egistration of Deed	11
		vidence of registration	12
		ight to lodge caveat	12
	10.5 R	elease and discharge of Deed	12
1	Dispute	Resolution	14
		ot commence	14
		ritten notice of dispute	14
		ttempt to resolve	14
		ediation	14
		ourt proceedings	15
		se of information	15
		o prejudice	15
		ontinued performance of obligations	15
2	GST		15
		efinitions	15
	12.2 In	tention of the parties	15

	12.3 Reimbursement	15
	12.4 Consideration GST exclusive	16
	12.5 Additional Amounts for GST	16
	12.6 Non monetary consideration	16
	12.7 Assumptions	16
	12.8 No merger	16
13	Assignment and Dealings	16
	13.1 Assignment or novation by Developer	16
	13.2 Assignment by Minister	17
	13.3 Dealings with the Land	17
14	Capacity	18
	14.1 General warranties	18
	14.2 Power of attorney	18
15	Reporting Requirement	18
16	General Provisions	19
	16.1 Liability	19
	16.2 Entire agreement	19
	16.3 Inconsistency	19
	16.4 Variation	19
	16.5 Waiver	19
	16.6 Further assurances	20
	16.7 Time for doing acts	20
	16.8 Governing law and jurisdiction	20
	16.9 Severance	20
	16.10 Preservation of existing rights	20
	16.11 No merger	20
	16.12 Counterparts	20
	16.13 Relationship of parties	20
	16.14 Good faith	21
	16.15 No fetter	21
	16.16 Explanatory Note	21
	16.17 Costs, expenses and stamp duty	21
	16.18 Notices	21
Saha	16.19 Interpretation	22
	edule 1 - Section 7.4 Requirements	24
Schedule 2 – Address for Service Schedule 3 – Land		26
		27
Sche	edule 4 - Development Contribution	29
Sche	edule 5 - Security Terms	35
Sche	edule 6 – School Site Selection Criteria	38

Execution	40	
Annexure A – TIC Deed	42	
Annexure B – Education Land	43	
Annexure C – Novation Deed	44	
Annexure D – Greater Macarthur Growth Area	45	

3 December 2019 Kett Whele

### Parties

Date

Minister for Planning and Public Spaces ABN 20 770 707 468 of Level 15, 52 Martin Place, Sydney, New South Wales, 2000 (Minister)

Landcom ABN 79 268 260 688 of Level 14, 60 Station Street, Parramatta NSW 2150 (Landcom)

Dahua Group Sydney Project 2 Pty Ltd ACN 606 391 235 of Suite 02, Level 20, 201 Elizabeth Street, Sydney NSW 2000 (Dahua 2)

### Background

- А Landcom owns the Property B Land.
- В Dahua 2 owns the Property A Land.
- С Landcom and Dahua 2 have entered into a put and call option agreement for Landcom to sell, and for Dahua 2 to purchase, the Property B Land.
- D In December 2016, Campbelltown City Council endorsed a planning proposal to amend the LEP to rezone land in Menangle Park, NSW, including the Land, to create the Menangle Park Urban Release Area.
- Е The Developer proposes to carry out the Development on the Land.
- F Clause 6.1 of the LEP provides that the Consent Authority must not grant Development Consent for certain land subdivision in an Urban Release Area unless the Secretary has issued a Satisfactory Arrangements Certificate regarding the provision of Designated State Public Infrastructure.
- G The Developer has offered to enter into this Deed with the Minister to provide the Development Contributions to enable a Satisfactory Arrangements Certificate to be issued for the Development under clause 6.1 of the LEP, subject to compliance with this Deed. For the avoidance of doubt, this Deed only constitutes satisfactory arrangements for a maximum of 3,600 Dwellings on the Land.

### **Operative provisions**

dh

#### 1 Definitions

In this Deed these terms have the following meanings:

Act

the Environmental Planning and Assessment Act 1979 (NSW).

Additional the Land identified under clause 7.1 of the TIC Deed as **Dedicated Land** forming part of the Dedicated Land.

3459-1260-1868v19 **Planning Agreement** 

L\331496308.1

Address for Service	the address of each party appearing in <b>Schedule 2</b> of this Deed or any new address notified in writing by any party to all other parties as its new address for service.			
Approval	any consent, approval, authorisation, determination, licence, registration, order, permission or concurrence required by Law, including those under this Deed, and includes a Development Consent.			
Authority	any Federal, State or local government or semi-governmental, statutory, judicial or public person, instrumentality or department.			
Bank Guarantee	an irrevocable and unconditional undertaking without an expiry or end date (except in respect of any undertaking issued by TCorp) in favour of the Minister to pay an amount or amounts of money to the Minister, on demand issued by:			
	(a) one of the following banks:			
	<ul> <li>Australia and New Zealand Banking Group Limited;</li> </ul>			
	(ii) Commonwealth Bank of Australia;			
	(iii) Macquarie Bank Limited;			
	(iv) National Australia Bank Limited;			
	(v) St George Bank Limited;			
	(vi) Westpac Banking Corporation; or			
	<ul> <li>(b) any other financial institution approved by the Minister in his absolute discretion; or</li> </ul>			
	(c) TCorp.			
Business Day	a day on which banks are open for business generally in Sydney, and which is not a Saturday, Sunday or bank or public holiday in Sydney and specifically excluding 27, 28, 29, 30 and 31 December.			
Carriageway	has the meaning given to that expression in the TIC Deed.			
Completion	has the meaning given to that expression in the TIC Deed.			
Claim	any claim, action, proceeding or demand, however it arises and whether it is present or future, fixed or unascertained, actual or contingent including any claim for compensation arising under the <i>Land Acquisition (Just Terms Compensation)</i> <i>Act 1991</i> (NSW).			
Complying Development Certificate	has the meaning given to that expression in the Act.			
Conditions Precedent	has the meaning given to that term in the TIC Deed.			
Consent Authority	has the meaning given to that expression in the Act.			

Construction Certificate	has the meaning given to that expression in the Act.
Contamination	has the meaning given to it in the <i>Contaminated Land</i> <i>Management Act 1997</i> (NSW).
Costs	includes any liability, loss, cost, fee, charge, expense, Tax, rate, charge, fine, penalty or debt including those incurred in connection with advisers and any compensation payable to any person in accordance with the Law.
Dahua 2	means Dahua Group Sydney Project 2 Pty Ltd ACN 606 391 235 of Suite 02, Level 20, 201 Elizabeth Street, Sydney NSW 2000.
Dahua 3	means Dahua Group Sydney Project 3 Pty Ltd ACN 606 391 922 of Suite 02, Level 20, 201 Elizabeth Street, Sydney NSW 2000.
Dahua 3 Development	means the development identified by the Dahua 3 VPA as the 'Development'.
Dahua 3 VPA	means the voluntary planning agreement between the Minister and Dahua 3 dated on or about the date of this Deed.
Dealing	in relation to the Land, means sell, transfer, assign, or dispose of the Land in whole or part, but excludes the entry by the Developer into a contract for the sale of a Final Lot (including a contract for an "off the plan" sale).
Dedicated Land	means the land to be transferred to RMS under the TIC Deed for the purposes of the Spring Farm Parkway.
Dedicated Land Contribution	means the transfer of the Dedicated Land from the Developer to RMS under the TIC Deed.
Dedicated Land Contribution Value	means the value of the Dedicated Land as determined in accordance with <b>clause 3(b)</b> of <b>Schedule 4.</b>
Deed	means this document.
Designated State Public Infrastructure	has the meaning given to that expression in the LEP.
Developer	means Landcom and Dahua 2.
Development	the subdivision and other development of the Land for residential, commercial, industrial and related purposes and includes the subdivision of the Land into Final Lots to enable the erection of a maximum of 3600 Dwellings.
Development Application	has the same meaning given to that expression in the Act.
Development Consent	has the same meaning given to that expression in the Act.
Development Contribution	the contributions to be provided by the Developer in accordance with <b>clause 4</b> and <b>Schedule 4</b> .

Dwelling	has the meaning given to that expression in the Standard Instrument (Local Environmental Plans) Order 2006.			
Education Land	the parts of the Land having an area of approximately 2 hectares to be transferred to the Minister (or to his or her Nominated Transferee) pursuant to <b>clause 4.4</b> of <b>Schedule 4</b> and proposed for use as a School, as indicatively shown on the plan at <b>Annexure B</b> .			
Education Land Contribution	and the transfer of the Education Land by Dahua 2 to the (or his or her Nominated Transferee) pursuant to cla Schedule 4.			
Explanatory Note	Dee	ns the note exhibited with a copy of this Deed when this d is made available for inspection by the public pursuant to Act, as required by the Regulation.		
Final Lot	means any lot created in the Development for separate residential, retail, industrial or commercial occupation and disposition and which is not:			
	(a)	intended to be further subdivided (including to create a strata or community lot); or		
	(b)	a Service Lot or a lot of a kind or created for a purpose that is otherwise agreed by the Parties,		
	and not being a lot created by the subdivision of the Land:			
	(c)	that is to be dedicated or otherwise transferred to the Minister or his or her Nominated Transferee; or		
	(d)	on which is situated a dwelling-house that was in existence at the date of this Deed.		
Funding Amount	has t	the meaning given to that expression in the TIC Deed.		
Funding Amount Allocation	has t	he meaning given to that expression in the TIC Deed.		
Macarthur Area Growth Area Grea plan resp		ans the area identified as the "Greater Macarthur Growth ea" in the <i>Proposed Special Infrastructure Contribution</i> - eater Macarthur dated November 2018, as depicted in the n at <b>Annexure D</b> , or if a SIC Determination is made in pect of the Land, then the area identified in that SIC termination.		
GST	has the same meaning given to that expression in the GST Law.			
GST Law	has the meaning given to that expression in <i>A New Tax</i> <i>System (Goods and Services Tax) Act 1999</i> (Cth) and any other Act or regulation relating to the imposition or administration of the GST.			
Land	means the parcels of land known as the 'Property A Land' and the 'Property B Land', which land is identified in <b>Schedule 3</b> .			

Law	any statute, regulation, rule, proclamation, order, ordinance or by-law whether present or future and whether Commonwealth, State, territorial or local, and the common law.		
LEP	the Campbelltown Local Environmental Plan 2015 (NSW).		
LRS	NSW Land Registry Services.		
Menangle Park Development Area	means the Land and the parcels of land known as the "Land" in the Dahua 3 VPA.		
Menangle Park Urban Release Area	the Urban Release Area at Menangle Park, New South Wales.		
Milestone 1 Payment	means the Funding Amount Allocation for Milestone 1 under the TIC Deed.		
Milestone 2 Payment	means the Funding Amount Allocation for Milestone 2 under the TIC Deed.		
Monetary Contribution	a cash payment to the Minister (or RMS) in the amounts required by <b>Schedule 4</b> .		
Nominated Transferee	any person nominated by the Minister to whom the Dedicated Land or the Education Land (as the case may be) is to be transferred under this Deed.		
Novation Deed	the Deed attached at Annexure C.		
Occupation Certificate	has the meaning given to that expression in the Act.		
Overdraft Base Rate	the Commonwealth Bank of Australia's overdraft index rate as usually published by the Bank from time to time. Any change in that rate becomes effective as at the day specified in the relevant publication or, if no day is specified, the day on which the change is first published, or, if there is no such rate at any time, any substitute reference rate published by the Commonwealth Bank of Australia from time to time.		
Per Dwelling SIC Amount	has the meaning given to that expression in <b>clause 6(b)(ii)</b> .		
Plan of Subdivision	a plan of subdivision within the meaning of section 195 of the <i>Conveyancing Act 1919</i> (NSW).		
Planning Agreement	a planning agreement under section 7.4 of the Act.		
Real Property Act	the Real Property Act 1900 (NSW).		
Register	the Torrens title register maintained under the Real Property Act.		
Regulation	the Environmental Planning and Assessment Regulation 2000 (NSW).		

Required Works	has the meaning given to that expression in the TIC Deed.			
RMS	Go۱	Roads and Maritime Services ABN 76 236 371 088, a NSW Government agency and corporation constituted under section 46 of the <i>Transport Administration Act 1988</i> (NSW).		
Satisfactory Arrangements Certificate	arra Des	a certificate issued by the Secretary that satisfactory arrangements have been made to contribute to the provision of Designated State Public Infrastructure in accordance with clause 6.1 of the LEP.		
School	has	the meaning given to that term in the LEP.		
School Site Selection Criteria	mea	ans the criteria set out in <b>Schedule 6</b> to this Deed.		
Secretary	Env	Secretary of the Department of Planning, Industry and ironment or any replacement position carrying out the ne or a similar role.		
Security	has	the meaning given to that term in the TIC Deed.		
Service Lot	means a registered lot that is created for one or more of the following purposes:			
	(a)	to be dedicated or otherwise transferred to an Authority;		
	(b)	for any public utility undertaking (within the meaning of the <i>Standard Instrument (Local Environmental Plans)</i> <i>Order 2006</i> as at the date of this Deed;		
	(c)	for roads, open space, recreation, environmental conservation, water cycle management or riparian land management; or		
	(d)	for avoidance of doubt – association property within the meaning of the <i>Community Land Development Act 1989</i> (NSW) that is to be used for any one or more of the purposes set out in (c) above.		
SIC		ecial infrastructure contribution required in accordance a SIC Determination.		
SIC Credit	has	the meaning given to that expression in <b>clause 6</b> .		
SIC Determination	a development contribution (SIC) determined by the Minister in accordance with section 7.23 of the Act for a special contributions area that includes any part of the Land.			
Site Audit Statement	means a site audit statement defined under the <i>Contaminated</i> Land Management Act 1997 (NSW) which:			
	(a)	confirms that the land to which the statement relates is free from Contamination;		
	(b)	states that the land to which the statement relates is suitable for use for its intended purpose; and		
	(c)	does not specify any conditions or restrictions on the use of the land for its intended purpose.		

ſ

Strata Certificate	has the same meaning given to that expression in the <i>Strata Schemes Development Act 2015</i> (NSW).
Subdivision Certificate	has the same meaning given to that expression in the Act.
Sunset Date	has the meaning given to that term in the TIC Deed.
Тах	a tax, duty (including stamp duty and any other transaction duty), levy, impost, charge, fee (including a registration fee) together with all interest, penalties, fines and costs concerning them.
TIC Deed	the Transport Infrastructure Contributions Deed between RMS, Landcom, Dahua 2 and Dahua 3 attached at <b>Annexure A</b> dated on or about the date of this Deed.
Urban Release Area	has the meaning given to that expression in the LEP.

### 2 Operation and Application of this Deed

#### 2.1 Operation

This Deed will operate once it is signed by the parties.

#### 2.2 Planning agreement under the Act

This Deed is a Planning Agreement governed by Part 7, Division 7.1, Subdivision 2 of the Act.

#### 2.3 Application

This Deed applies to the Land and the Development.

# 3 Application of Sections 7.11, 7.12 and 7.24 of the Act

The application of sections 7.11, 7.12 and 7.24 of the Act are excluded to the extent stated in **Schedule 1**.

### 4 Development Contributions

#### 4.1 Developer to provide Development Contributions

The Developer must provide, or must procure the provision of, the Development Contributions comprising the:

- (a) transfer of the Dedicated Land;
- (b) transfer of the Education Land; and
- (c) payment of the Monetary Contribution,

in accordance with **Schedule 4**.

#### 4.2 Acknowledgment

The Developer acknowledges and agrees that the Minister:

- has no obligation to use or expend, or to require RMS or the Minister's Nominated Transferee (where applicable) to use or expend, the Development Contribution for a particular purpose;
- (b) has no obligation to repay or provide any compensation or payment for the Development Contribution, except as provided for in the TIC Deed; and
- (c) has not made any representation or warranty that, if any part of the Development Contribution is transferred, dedicated or provided to another Authority, the Development Contribution will or must be used for any particular purpose by that or any other Authority.

#### 4.3 Conditions Precedent under the TIC Deed

- (a) The parties acknowledge that the obligation for the Developer to pay all of the Monetary Contribution (Portion 2) is subject to the Conditions Precedent being satisfied (or waived in accordance with the TIC Deed) by the Sunset Date.
- (b) If the Conditions Precedent are not satisfied (or waived in accordance with clause 2.2 of the TIC Deed) by the Sunset Date and the TIC Deed is terminated:
  - (i) the parties agree to negotiate in good faith the implications under this Deed and until such time as this Deed is amended in accordance with clause 16.4 to address the implications of termination of the TIC Deed, the Developer remains bound by all of the obligations under this Deed, including in relation to all Subdivision Certificate and Construction Certificate caps; and
  - (ii) the Minister may direct RMS retain an amount from the Milestone 1 Payment so that the value of the Development Contributions provided by the Developer as at the date of termination of the TIC Deed is equivalent to the number of Dwellings which are developed or are expected to be delivered as part of the Development on the Land, and from which the Deed has been released and discharged under **clause 10.5** as at the date the TIC Deed was terminated, multiplied by \$25,000 being the notional contribution rate under this Deed.
- (c) For the avoidance of doubt, if the Minister directs RMS retain any amount from the Milestone 1 Payment, that amount may be retained by RMS pursuant to clause 2.1(c)(ii)(B) of the TIC Deed.

#### 4.4 No satisfactory arrangements for over 3600 Dwellings

For the avoidance of doubt, provision of the Development Contributions under this Deed does not enable a Satisfactory Arrangements Certificate to be issued for the subdivision of the Land to develop more than 3,600 Dwellings.

### 5 Interest for late provision of Monetary Contribution

(a) If the Developer is required to pay a Monetary Contribution under this Deed and fails to do so on the due date for provision of that Monetary Contribution, the Developer must also pay to the Minister or RMS (as instructed by the Minister) interest on the overdue amount at a rate of 2% above the Overdraft Base Rate charged by the Commonwealth Bank of Australia from time to time.

(b) Interest will be payable on the daily balance of amounts due from the due date for provision of those amounts until those amounts (including interest on those amounts) have been paid to the Minister.

### 6 Effect of future SIC Determination

- (a) This clause 6 applies if a SIC Determination is made before the Subdivision Certificate or Strata Certificate is issued for the subdivision of land into Final Lots on which the 3600<sup>th</sup> Dwelling in the Development is to be developed and the Per Dwelling SIC Amount is less than \$25,000.
- (b) Within 20 Business Days of the date the last Development Contribution is made, the Developer is to notify the Minister of:
  - the number of **Post SIC Dwellings** in the Development, being 3,600 less the number of Dwellings for which a Subdivision Certificate or Strata Certificate had been issued as at the date of the SIC Determination;
  - (ii) the amount which is payable per Dwelling under the SIC Determination (or, if the SIC Determination requires contributions to be paid other than on a per Dwelling basis, the total amount of contributions that, but for this Deed, would have been payable for the Development under that SIC Determination, divided by 3600) as at the date of the SIC Determination (**Per Dwelling SIC Amount**); and
  - (iii) the **SIC Credit**, being an amount calculated in accordance with the following formula:

# SIC Credit = Post SIC Dwellings *multiplied by* (\$25,000 *less* the Per Dwelling SIC Amount)

- (c) Notwithstanding any other provision in this clause 6, the SIC Credit accrues to Landcom once all Development Contributions obligations have been fully satisfied and provided that the Developer is not otherwise in material default of any of its obligations under this Deed.
- (d) Once accrued to Landcom, the SIC Credit may be used by Landcom to satisfy an obligation to make a SIC relating to any land which is located within the Greater Macarthur Growth Area.
- (e) Nothing in this **clause 6** entitles the Developer to a cash refund from the Minister for any amount paid under this Deed by the Developer.

### 7 Effect of termination of TIC Deed

If the TIC Deed is terminated by RMS in accordance with clause 12 of the TIC Deed:

(a) for the purposes of clause 12.2 of the TIC Deed, in addition to any amount which RMS is entitled to retain under the TIC Deed, the Minister may direct RMS to retain:

- (i) all or any sums of money in the hands of RMS in respect of the TIC Deed; and
- (ii) all Security provided to RMS under the TIC Deed,

so that the value of the Development Contributions provided by the Developer as at the date of termination of the TIC Deed are equivalent to the number of Dwellings which are developed or are expected to be delivered as part of the Development on the Land, and from which the Deed has been released and discharged under **clause 10.5** as at the date the TIC Deed was terminated, multiplied by \$25,000 being the notional contribution rate under this Deed; and

(b) the parties agree to negotiate in good faith the implications under this Deed and until such time as this Deed is amended in accordance with clause 16.4 to address the implications of termination of the TIC Deed, the Developer remains bound by all of the obligations under this Deed, including in relation to all Subdivision Certificate and Construction Certificate caps.

### 8 Publicity

The Developer will not refuse any reasonable request by the Minister to provide copies of photographic montages, plans or other materials in the Developer's possession which are necessary to assist the Minister to publish a media release or announcement about the Development Contributions required under this Deed including the TIC Deed, provided that the Developer holds sufficient intellectual property rights in those materials to allow the Minister to use them for that purpose.

#### 9 Enforcement

#### 9.1 Developer to provide security

The Developer has agreed to provide security to the Minister for the performance of the Developer's obligation to provide the Development Contributions under this Deed by:

- (a) registering this Deed on the title of the Land in accordance with clause 10;
- (b) providing Security for the Funding Amount, Dedicated Land (including the Additional Dedicated Land) in accordance with the TIC Deed; and
- (c) providing one or more Bank Guarantees to the Minister in accordance with the terms and procedures set out in **clause 4** of **Schedule 5**.

#### 9.2 Restrictions on subdivision

(a) The requirement to pay or make a Development Contribution by a timeframe required in this Deed (as that timeframe may be extended under this Deed) constitutes a restriction on the issue of a Subdivision Certificate within the meaning of section 6.15 of the Act, with the effect that, if the required timeframe for provision of a Development Contribution has passed (or the Developer applies for a Subdivision Certificate which, if issued, would cause that timeframe to pass), a Subdivision Certificate may not be issued unless and until the requirement to pay or make that Development Contribution has been discharged.

(b) The Completion and opening of the Carriageway must occur in accordance with the TIC Deed prior to the issue of a Subdivision Certificate in respect of the subdivision of the Land into Final Lots on which the 1800<sup>th</sup> Dwelling in the Menangle Park Development Area is to be developed as part of the Development or the Dahua 3 Development. The parties agree that this **clause 9.2(b)** constitutes a restriction on the issue of a Subdivision Certificate within the meaning of section 6.15 of the Act.

#### 9.3 **Restriction on Construction Certificates**

- (a) If, for any reason, the TIC Deed is terminated before the Developer's obligation to provide the Funding Amount and the Dedicated Land has been fully satisfied under the TIC Deed, a Construction Certificate will not be issued for subdivision work and building work comprising the erection of a Dwelling on a Final Lot as part of the Development unless:
  - (i) the Developer has fulfilled its Development Contribution obligations in accordance with Schedule 4 in so far as they relate to the part of the Land on which the Dwelling is to be erected, including, if applicable, in respect of the timing for the transfer of the Education Land and Dedicated Land; and
  - (ii) Development Contributions of a proportionate value have been made under this Deed and by reference to the notional contribution rate under this Deed of \$25,000 per Dwelling.
- (b) The parties agree that this clause 9.3 constitutes a restriction on the issue of a Construction Certificate within the meaning of clause 146A of the Regulation.

### 10 Land ownership and registration of Deed

#### 10.1 Land ownership

- (a) The Developer represents and warrants that:
  - (i) Dahua 2 is the current registered proprietor of the Property A Land;
  - Landcom is the current registered proprietor of the Property B Land; and
  - Landcom and Dahua 2 are parties to a put and call option agreement for Landcom to sell, and for Dahua 2 to purchase, the Property B Land.
- (b) The Developer must promptly, and within 5 Business Days, notify the Minister after the option referred to in clause 10.1(a)(iii) is exercised, whether by Landcom or Dahua 2.

#### 10.2 Registration of Deed

Within 10 Business Days of receiving a copy of this Deed executed by the Minister, the Developer must, at its expense, take all practical steps and otherwise do anything necessary to procure:

- (a) the consent of each person, as required by the Registrar-General, who:
  - (i) has an estate or interest in the Land registered under the Real Property Act; or
  - (ii) is seized or possessed of an estate or interest in the Land,

to the registration of this Deed on the title of the Land and to the terms of this Deed;

- (b) the execution of any documents required to enable registration of this Deed on the title of the Land;
- (c) the production of the certificates of title for the Land; and
- (d) the lodgement for registration of this Deed by the Registrar-General in the relevant folios of the Register for the Land.

#### 10.3 Evidence of registration

The Developer must provide the Minister with:

- (a) evidence of the lodgement of this Deed pursuant to clause 10.2(d) within 10 Business Days of such lodgement at the LRS; and
- (b) a copy of the relevant folios of the Register and a copy of all registered dealings for the Land within 10 Business Days of registration of this Deed.

#### 10.4 Right to lodge caveat

- (a) Subject to clause 10.4(b), until such time as this Deed is registered on the title of the Land in accordance with clause 10.2, the Developer acknowledges that this Deed confers on the Minister an interest in the Land and entitles the Minister to lodge and maintain a caveat on the title to the Land to prevent any Dealing in respect of the Land.
- (b) If the Minister lodges a caveat in accordance with **clause 10.4(a)**, then the Minister will do all things reasonably necessary to:
  - ensure that the caveat does not prevent or delay the registration of this Deed or any dealing between Landcom and Dahua 2 arising out of the exercise by Dahua 2 of its option to purchase the Property B Land from Landcom or the exercise by Landcom of its option to sell the Property B Land to Dahua 2; and
  - (ii) remove the caveat from the title to the Land promptly, following registration of this Deed in accordance with **clause 10.2**.
- (c) If the Developer has failed or has been unable to comply with clause 10.2 within the time frames specified in that clause, the Developer must pay the Minister's reasonable costs and expenses, including legal costs, of exercising the Minister's rights under clause 10.4(a) to lodge and withdraw a caveat(s) (as applicable).

#### 10.5 Release and discharge of Deed

(a) The Developer will be released from its obligations under this Deed (other than the obligation to grant an easement for batter and drainage under the TIC Deed and the reporting obligations in clause 15) once the Developer has satisfied its obligations to provide the Development Contributions in accordance with this Deed.

- (b) After the Developer has satisfied its obligations to provide the Development Contributions in accordance with this Deed, the Minister will do all things reasonably required by the Developer to have the Registrar-General remove this Deed from the relevant folio(s) of the Register.
- (c) From time to time, the Developer may request that the Minister facilitate the progressive release and removal of this Deed from the relevant folio(s) of the Register for any part of the Land for which a Subdivision Certificate or Strata Certificate has been issued. For the avoidance of doubt, a request may be made under this **clause 10.5(c)** in advance of the issue of the relevant Subdivision Certificate or Strata Certificate.
- (d) The request under **clause 10.5(c)** must be accompanied by:
  - (i) a table identifying the number of:
    - (A) Dwellings for which a Subdivision Certificate or a Strata Certificate has been issued for each stage of the Development;
    - (B) Dwellings proposed to be developed as part of the Development on the part of the Land to which the request under clause 10.5(c) relates; and
    - (C) Occupation Certificates which have been issued for the Development; and
  - (ii) an aerial photograph of the Development with sufficient detail to show the number of Dwellings on the Land.
- (e) Within 30 Business Days of receipt of a request from the Developer under **clause 10.5(c)** and:
  - (i) any additional period of time during which the Minister, acting reasonably, has requested further information from the Developer which is necessary for the Minister to consider the Developer's request and the Developer has not provided that information; and
  - (ii) for a request made in advance of the issue of a Subdivision Certificate or Strata Certificate, within a further 5 Business Days after the Minister is provided with a copy of the relevant Subdivision Certificate or Strata Certificate,

the Minister must facilitate the release and removal of this Deed from the relevant folio(s) of the Register for the part(s) of the Land forming the subject of the request (except to the extent that the Land comprises the Education Land or Dedicated Land), subject to the Developer satisfying the Minister:

- that if the required timeframe for provision of a Development Contribution under this Deed (as that timeframe may be extended under this Deed) has passed, that the requirement to pay or make that Development Contribution has been discharged;
- (iv) that:

 $\frac{\$DCV}{\$90,000,000} \ge \frac{N}{3600}$ 

Where:

**DCV** is the value of the Development Contributions which have been provided as at the date of the request; and

**N** is the number of Dwellings which are developed, or will be developed, on the Land as part of the Development as enabled by the issue of Subdivision Certificate(s) and/or Strata Certificate(s) as at the date of the request; and

- (v) that the Developer is not otherwise in material default of any of its obligations under this Deed.
- (f) The Minister will promptly facilitate the release and removal of this Deed from the relevant folio(s) of the Register for the Dedicated Land and Education Land to enable that land to be transferred to the Minister, RMS or the Minister's Nominated Transferee (as the case may be) in accordance with this Deed.
- (g) Notwithstanding any other provision in this Deed, the Developer must not request a release and discharge of this Deed under this clause 10.5 for the part of the Land on which the 1801<sup>st</sup> Dwelling will be developed in the Menangle Park Development Area as part of the Development or the Dahua 3 Development unless the Carriageway is completed and open to be public.
- (h) The Minister may, but has no obligation to, agree to the release and discharge of this Deed on the whole or any part of the Land under this clause 10.5, on the basis of Security provided, and contributions paid, for the Milestone 2 Payment under the TIC Deed, in circumstances where a construction contract for the Carriageway has not been awarded.

### 11 Dispute Resolution

#### 11.1 Not commence

A party must not commence any court proceedings relating to a dispute unless it complies with this **clause 11**.

#### 11.2 Written notice of dispute

A party claiming that a dispute has arisen under or in relation to this Deed must give written notice to the other party specifying the nature of the dispute and requiring the dispute be addressed in accordance with this **clause 11**.

#### 11.3 Attempt to resolve

On receipt of a notice under **clause 11.2**, the parties must endeavour in good faith to resolve the dispute expeditiously using informal dispute resolution techniques such as mediation, expert evaluation or other techniques agreed by them.

#### 11.4 Mediation

If the parties do not agree within 21 Business Days of receipt of a notice under **clause 11.2** (or any further period agreed in writing by them) as to:

- (a) the dispute resolution technique and procedures to be adopted;
- (b) the timetable for all material steps in those procedures; or

(c) the selection and compensation of the independent person required for such technique,

then, subject to **clause 11.5**, the parties must mediate the dispute in accordance with the Law Society of NSW's Mediation Program. The parties must, as soon as possible, request the president of the Law Society of NSW or the president's nominee to select the mediator and determine the mediator's remuneration.

#### 11.5 Court proceedings

If the dispute is not resolved within 60 Business Days after notice is given under **clause 11.2** (or any other period agreed in writing by the parties) then any party which has complied with the provisions of this **clause 11** may, by written notice to the other parties, terminate any dispute resolution process undertaken under this clause and either party may then commence court proceedings in relation to the dispute.

#### 11.6 Use of information

The parties acknowledge the purpose of any exchange of information or documents or the making of any offer of settlement under this **clause 11** is to attempt to resolve the dispute. No party may use any information or documents obtained through any dispute resolution process undertaken under this **clause 11** for any purpose other than in an attempt to resolve the dispute.

#### 11.7 No prejudice

This **clause 11** does not prejudice the right of a party to institute court proceedings for urgent injunctive or declaratory relief in relation to any matter arising out of or relating to this Deed.

#### 11.8 Continued performance of obligations

Despite the existence of a dispute under this **clause 11**, but subject to any order of a court or the agreement of the parties, the parties must continue to perform their obligations under this Deed.

### 12 GST

#### 12.1 Definitions

Words used in this clause that are defined in the GST Law have the meaning given in that legislation.

#### 12.2 Intention of the parties

The parties intend that:

- (a) Divisions 81 and 82 of the GST Law apply to the supplies made under and in respect of this Deed; and
- (b) no additional amounts will be payable on account of GST and no tax invoices will be exchanged between the parties.

#### 12.3 Reimbursement

Subject to **clause 16.17(a)**, any payment or reimbursement required to be made under this Deed that is calculated by reference to an amount paid or incurred will be limited to the total amount less the amount of any input tax

credit to which an entity is entitled for the acquisition to which the amount relates.

#### 12.4 Consideration GST exclusive

Unless otherwise expressly stated, all prices or other sums payable or consideration to be provided under this Deed are exclusive of GST. Any consideration that is specified to be inclusive of GST must not be taken into account in calculating the GST payable in relation to a supply for the purposes of **clause 12.5**.

#### 12.5 Additional Amounts for GST

To the extent an amount of GST is payable on a supply made by a party (**Supplier**) under or in connection with this Deed (the **GST Amount**), the Recipient will pay to the Supplier the GST Amount. However, where a GST Amount is payable by the Minister as recipient of the supply, the Developer will ensure that:

- (a) the Developer makes payment of the GST Amount on behalf of the Minister, including any gross up that may be required; and
- (b) the Developer provides a Tax Invoice to the Minister.

#### 12.6 Non monetary consideration

Clause 12.5 applies to non-monetary consideration.

#### 12.7 Assumptions

The Developer acknowledges and agrees that in calculating any amounts payable under **clause 12.5** the Developer will assume the Minister is not entitled to any input tax credit.

#### 12.8 No merger

This clause will not merge on completion or termination of this Deed.

### 13 Assignment and Dealings

#### 13.1 Assignment or novation by Developer

- (a) Subject to clause 13.1(d), prior to a proposed assignment or novation of its rights or obligations under this Deed, each of the entitles comprising the Developer must seek the written consent of the Minister and:
  - satisfy the Minister, acting reasonably, that the person to whom the Developer's rights or obligations are to be assigned or novated (Incoming Party) has sufficient assets, resources and expertise required to perform the Developer's obligations under this Deed insofar as those obligations are to be novated to the Incoming Party;
  - satisfy the Minister, acting reasonably, that the Developer is not in material breach of its obligations under this Deed; and
  - (iii) procure the execution of an agreement with the Minister, the Developer and the Incoming Party substantially in the form of the Novation Deed.

- (b) The Minister may impose reasonable conditions on the Minister's entry into the Novation Deed under clause 13.1(a)(iii) including requirements that the Incoming Party provide additional security to that identified in clause 9.1 and that the Incoming Party indemnify the Minister in respect of any breach of this Deed by the Incoming Party.
- (c) The Developer must pay the Minister's reasonable costs incurred under this **clause 13.1** including legal costs and disbursements.
- (d) Clause 13.1 does not apply to any assignment or novation between the parties arising out of the exercise by Dahua 2 of its option to purchase the Property B Land from Landcom or the exercise by Landcom of its option to sell the Property B Land to Dahua 2.

#### 13.2 Assignment by Minister

The Minister may assign the rights and benefits of this Deed in the Minister's absolute discretion, without the need for consent from the Developer.

#### 13.3 Dealings with the Land

- (a) Subject to clause 13.3(b), none of the entities comprising the Developer may enter into any Dealing with a third party (Transferee) relating to its interest in the Land unless before the Dealing is entered into with the Transferee:
  - the Developer satisfies the Minister (acting reasonably) that the proposed Transferee is financially capable of complying with the Developer's obligations under this Deed;
  - the Transferee enters into a deed in favour of the Minister substantially in the form of the Novation Deed, under which the Transferee agrees to comply with the Developer's obligations under this Deed as if the Transferee was the Developer;
  - (iii) any default by the Developer under this Deed has been remedied by the Developer, unless that default has been waived expressly by the Minister (or RMS as the case may be) in writing; and
  - (iv) the Developer and the Transferee pay all costs reasonably incurred by the Minister in relation to that Dealing, including legal costs on a GST inclusive basis.
- (b) **Clause 13.3(a)** does not apply to:
  - (i) any Dealing between the parties arising out of or in connection with the exercise by Dahua 2 of its option to purchase the Property B Land from Landcom or the exercise by Landcom of its option to sell the Property B Land to Dahua 2;
  - (ii) any portion(s) of the Land in respect of which the Minister has granted a release pursuant to clauses 10.5(c) to (f); and
  - (iii) any Dealing to effect the transfer of the Dedicated Land or Education Land to the Minister or his or her Nominated Transferee in accordance with this Deed.

### 14 Capacity

#### 14.1 General warranties

- (a) Each party warrants to the other parties that:
  - (i) this Deed creates legal, valid and binding obligations, enforceable against the relevant party in accordance with its terms; and
  - (ii) unless otherwise stated, it has not entered into this Deed in the capacity of trustee of any trust.
- (b) Each of Dahua 2 and Landcom represents and warrants to the Minister that:
  - (i) it is duly registered and remains in existence;
  - the execution, delivery and performance of this Deed does not violate its constitution or any Law applying to it;
  - (iii) the execution, delivery and performance of this Deed does not violate any Law, or any document or agreement to which it is a party or which is binding on it or the Land, including any matters or interests not registered on the title of the Land;
  - (iv) any document or agreement to which it is a party or which is binding on it or any of its assets, including any matters or interests not registered on the title of the Land, does not in any way limit its ability to perform its obligations under this Deed; and
  - (v) no litigation, arbitration, mediation, conciliation, criminal or administrative proceedings are current, pending or, to its knowledge, threatened, which, if adversely determined, would or could have a material adverse effect on it or the Land, which has not been advised in writing to the Minister.
- (c) The warranties given by Dahua 2 and Landcom in this **clause 14.1** bind them individually and severally.

#### 14.2 **Power of attorney**

If an attorney executes this Deed on behalf of any party, the attorney declares that it has no notice of the revocation of that power of attorney.

### 15 Reporting Requirement

- (a) The Developer must provide at least 20 Business Days' written notice to the Minister of any application for a Construction Certificate, Occupation Certificate, Subdivision Certificate or Strata Certificate in relation to the Development.
- (b) If any part of the Development is to be carried out without the need for a Subdivision Certificate, Strata Certificate or a Construction Certificate, and which triggers any obligation n under this Deed, then the Developer must provide at least 20 Business Days' written notice to the Minister of the date of:
  - (i) the proposed commencement of that part of the Development; and
  - (ii) the date of any application for a Complying Development Certificate in respect of that part of the Development.

- (c) On 1 September of each year, until the Development is complete, the Developer must deliver to the Secretary a report which must include those matters set out below:
  - (i) a description of the status of the Development and the provision of the Development Contributions;
  - (ii) a forecast in relation to the anticipated progression and completion of the Development;
  - (iii) an estimated date for when the Developer expects any application for a Subdivision Certificate to be submitted for the Development in respect of any part of the Land;
  - (iv) the estimated and actual number of Dwellings created and Occupation Certificates granted to date as part of the Development
  - (v) an indicative forecast of the number of Dwellings estimated for completion as part of the Development over the next 5 years; and
  - (vi) the actual or expected (as applicable) land uses for the Land as part of the Development.
- (d) Within five Business Days following receipt of a written request from the Secretary, the Developer must deliver to the Secretary all documents and other information which, in the reasonable opinion of the Secretary, are necessary for the Secretary to assess the status of the Development.

### 16 General Provisions

#### 16.1 Liability

An obligation of two or more persons binds them separately and together.

#### 16.2 Entire agreement

This Deed constitutes the entire agreement between the parties regarding the matters set out in it and supersedes any prior representations, understandings or arrangements made between the parties, whether orally or in writing.

#### 16.3 Inconsistency

If there is any inconsistency between this document and the TIC Deed, this Deed prevails to the extent of that inconsistency.

#### 16.4 Variation

This Deed must not be varied except by a later written document executed by all parties.

#### 16.5 Waiver

A right created by this Deed cannot be waived except in writing signed by the party entitled to that right. Delay by a party in exercising a right does not constitute a waiver of that right, nor will a waiver (either wholly or in part) by a party of a right operate as a subsequent waiver of the same right or of any other right of that party.

#### 16.6 Further assurances

Each party must promptly execute all documents and do everything necessary or desirable to give full effect to the arrangements contained in this Deed.

#### 16.7 Time for doing acts

- (a) lf:
  - (i) the time for doing any act or thing required to be done; or
  - (ii) a notice period specified in this Deed,

expires on a day other than a Business Day, the time for doing that act or thing or the expiration of that notice period is extended until the following Business Day.

(b) If any act or thing required to be done is done after 5.00pm on the specified day, it is taken to have been done on the following Business Day.

#### 16.8 Governing law and jurisdiction

- (a) The laws applicable in New South Wales govern this Deed.
- (b) The parties submit to the non-exclusive jurisdiction of the courts of New South Wales and any courts competent to hear appeals from those courts.

#### 16.9 Severance

If any clause or part of any clause is in any way unenforceable, invalid or illegal, it is to be read down so as to be enforceable, valid and legal. If this is not possible, the clause (or where possible, the offending part) is to be severed from this Deed without affecting the enforceability, validity or legality of the remaining clauses (or parts of those clauses) which will continue in full force and effect.

#### 16.10 Preservation of existing rights

The expiration or termination of this Deed does not affect any right that has accrued to a party before the expiration or termination date.

#### 16.11 No merger

Any right or obligation of any party that is expressed to operate or have effect on or after the completion, expiration or termination of this Deed for any reason, will not merge on the occurrence of that event but will remain in full force and effect.

#### 16.12 Counterparts

This Deed may be executed in any number of counterparts. All counterparts taken together constitute one instrument.

#### 16.13 Relationship of parties

Unless otherwise stated:

 nothing in this Deed creates a joint venture, partnership, or the relationship of principal and agent, or employee and employer between the parties; and (b) no party has the authority to bind any other party by any representation, declaration or admission, or to make any contract or commitment on behalf of any other party or to pledge any other party's credit.

#### 16.14 Good faith

Each party must act in good faith towards all other parties and use its best endeavours to comply with the spirit and intention of this Deed.

#### 16.15 No fetter

Nothing in this Deed shall be construed as requiring the Minister to do anything that would cause the Minister to breach any of the Minister's obligations at law and, without limitation, nothing in this Deed shall be construed as limiting or fettering in any way the discretion of the Minister in exercising any of the Minister's statutory functions, powers, authorities or duties.

#### 16.16 Explanatory Note

The Explanatory Note must not be used to assist in construing this Deed.

#### 16.17 Costs, expenses and stamp duty

- (a) The Developer must pay its own and the Minister's reasonable GST inclusive legal and valuation costs and GST inclusive disbursements in connection with the negotiation, preparation, execution and carrying into effect of this Deed.
- (b) The Developer must pay for all reasonable costs and expenses associated with the giving of public notice of this Deed and the Explanatory Note in accordance with the Regulation.
- (c) The Developer must pay all Taxes assessed on or in respect of this Deed and any instrument or transaction required or contemplated by or necessary to give effect to this Deed (excluding stamp duty, if applicable, on any transfer of the Education Land or Dedicated Land). The Developer must provide the Minister with bank cheques in respect of the Minister's costs pursuant to clauses 16.17(a) and (b):
  - where the Minister has provided the Developer with written notice of the sum of such costs prior to execution of this Deed, on the date of execution of this Deed; or
  - (ii) where the Minister has not provided the Developer with prior written notice of the sum of such costs prior to execution, within 10 Business Days of demand by the Minister for payment.

#### 16.18 Notices

- (a) Any notice, demand, consent, approval, request or other communication (Notice) to be given under this Deed must be in writing and must be given to the recipient at its Address for Service by being:
  - (i) hand delivered;
  - (ii) sent by email; or
  - (iii) sent by prepaid ordinary mail within Australia.
- (b) A Notice is given if:
  - (i) hand delivered, on the date of delivery;

- (ii) sent by email during any Business Day, on the date that the sending party's email records indicate the email was sent, unless the sender receives a delivery failure notification indicating that the email has not been delivered to the addressee; or
- (iii) sent by prepaid ordinary mail within Australia, on the date that is 5 Business Days after the date of posting.

#### 16.19 Interpretation

In this Deed unless the context clearly indicates otherwise:

- (a) A reference to the Minister, includes a reference to the Secretary and any person specifically nominated by the Minister for the purposes of this Deed or for Planning Agreements generally to which the Minister is a party;
- (b) a reference to **this Deed** or another document means this Deed or that other document and any document which varies, supplements, replaces, assigns or novates this Deed or that other document;
- (c) a reference to legislation, a legislative or other instrument (such as a local environmental plan) or a legislative provision includes any modification, amendment, or substitution of that legislation, instrument or legislative provision and any subordinate legislation issued under that legislation or legislative provision;
- (d) a reference to a **body** or **authority** which ceases to exist is a reference to either a body or authority that the parties agree to substitute for the named body or authority or, failing agreement, to a body or authority having substantially the same objects as the named body or authority;
- (e) a reference to the introduction, a clause, schedule or annexure is a reference to the introduction, a clause, a schedule or an annexure to or of this Deed;
- (f) **clause headings**, **the introduction** and the **table of contents** are inserted for convenience only and do not form part of this Deed;
- (g) the schedules and annexures form part of this Deed;
- (h) a reference to a **person** includes a natural person, corporation, statutory corporation, partnership, the Crown or any other organisation or legal entity;
- (i) a reference to a **natural person** includes their personal representatives, successors and permitted assigns;
- (j) a reference to a **corporation** includes its successors and permitted assigns;
- (k) a reference to a right or obligation of a party is a reference to a right or obligation of that party under this Deed;
- an obligation or warranty on the part of 2 or more persons (other than the warranties in clause 14.1) binds them jointly and severally and an obligation or warranty in favour of 2 or more persons benefits them jointly and severally;
- (m) a requirement to do any thing includes a requirement to cause that thing to be done and a requirement not to do any thing includes a requirement to prevent that thing being done;

- (n) **including** and **includes** are not words of limitation;
- (o) a word that is derived from a defined word has a corresponding meaning;
- (p) monetary amounts are expressed in Australian dollars;
- (q) the singular includes the plural and vice-versa;
- (r) words importing one gender include all other genders;
- (s) a reference to a thing includes each part of that thing; and
- (t) neither this Deed nor any part of it is to be construed against a party on the basis that the party or its lawyers were responsible for its drafting.

### Requirements under the Act

The parties acknowledge and agree that the table set out below provides for certain terms, conditions and procedures for the purpose of this Deed complying with the Act.

Table 1 – Requirements under section 7.4 of the Act

Req	uirement under the Act	This	s Deed
	nning instrument and/or development lication – (section 7.4(1))		
The	Developer has:		
(a)	sought a change to an environmental planning instrument.	(a)	Yes
(b)	made, or proposes to make, a Development Application.	(b)	Yes
(c)	entered into an agreement with, or is otherwise associated with, a person, to whom paragraph (a) or (b) applies.	(c)	N/A
	cription of land to which this Deed lies – (section 7.4(3)(a))	See	Schedule 3
<b>Description of development to which this</b> <b>Deed applies</b> – (section 7.4(3)(b))		The Development as defined in <b>clause 1</b> .	
of c	scope, timing and manner of delivery ontribution required by this Deed – tion 7.4(3)(c))	See	Schedule 4.
Applicability of sections 7.11 and 7.12 of the Act – (section 7.4(3)(d))		and exclu	application of sections 7.11 7.12 of the Act are not uded in respect of the elopment.
Applicability of section 7.24 of the Act – (section 7.4(3)(d))		The application of section 7.24 of the Act is excluded in respect of the Development.	
Consideration of benefits under this Deed if section 7.11 applies – (section 7.4(3)(e))		The Development Contributions to be provided by the Developer under this Deed must not be taken into consideration in determining a development contribution in respect of the Development under section 7.11	

Requirement under the Act	This Deed
	of the Act.
Mechanism for Dispute Resolution – (section 7.4(3)(f))	See clause 11.
<b>Enforcement of this Deed</b> – (sections 7.4(3)(g) and 7.6)	See clauses 5, 9.1 and 10.
No obligation to grant consent or exercise functions – (section 7.4(10))	See clause 16.15.
Fable 2 – Other Matters	
Requirement under the Act or Regulation	This Deed

<b>Registration of the Planning Agreement</b> – (section 7.6 of the Act)	Yes (see clause 10)
Whether the Planning Agreement specifies that certain requirements of the agreement must be complied with before a construction certificate is issued – (clause 25E(2)(g) of the Regulation)	Yes
Whether the Planning Agreement specifies that certain requirements of the agreement must be complied with before an occupation certificate is issued – (clause 25E(2)(g) of the Regulation)	No
Whether the Planning Agreement specifies that certain requirements of the agreement must be complied with before a subdivision certificate is issued – (clause 25E(2)(g) of the Regulation)	Yes

### Address for Service (clause 1)

<u>Minister</u>	
Contact:	The Secretary
Address:	Department of Planning, Industry and Environment 320 Pitt Street SYDNEY NSW 2000
Email:	PlanningAgreements@planning.nsw.gov.au
Developer	
Dahua 2	
Contact:	Yuxing (Eric) Li General Manager
	Dahua Australia, Sydney
Address:	Suite 2, Level 20, 201-217 Elizabeth Street, Sydney NSW 2000
Email:	eric@dahuaaustralia.com.au
Landcom	
Contact:	Tasha Burrell
	Executive General Manager, Projects
	Landcom
Address:	Level 14, 60 Station Street, Parramatta NSW 2150
Email:	tburrell@landcom.nsw.gov.au

### Land (clause 1)

	Registered Proprietor	Lot	Deposited Plan	Folio Identifier
	Prop	erty A Land		
1.	Dahua Group Sydney Project 2 Pty Ltd	641	DP600334	641/600334
2.	Dahua Group Sydney Project 2 Pty Ltd	1001	DP1219028	1001/1219028
3.	Dahua Group Sydney Project 2 Pty Ltd	32	DP1101983	32/1101983
4.	Dahua Group Sydney Project 2 Pty Ltd	1	DP598067	1/598067
5.	Dahua Group Sydney Project 2 Pty Ltd	7	DP801774	7/801774
6.	Dahua Group Sydney Project 2 Pty Ltd	1002	DP1234642	1002/1234642
	Prop	erty B Land		
7.	Landcom	2	DP554242	2/554242
8.	Landcom	59	DP10718	59/10718
9.	Landcom	12	DP251335	12/251335
10.	Landcom	D	DP19853	D/19853
11.	Landcom	32	DP1105615	32/1105615
12.	Landcom	1000	DP1219023	1000/1219023
13.	Landcom	1	DP1091474	1/1091474
14.	Landcom	9	DP249530	9/259530
15.	Landcom	15	DP251335	15/251335
16.	Landcom	17	DP251335	17/251335
17.	Landcom	4	DP628052	4/628052

	Registered Proprietor	Loi	Deposited Plan	Folio Identifier
18.	Landcom	2006	DP1234643	2006/1234643
19.	Landcom	2007	DP1234643	2007/1234643
20.	Landcom	2008	DP1234643	2008/1234643
21.	Landcom	2009	DP1234643	2009/1234643
22.	Landcom	2010	DP1234643	2010/1234643

### **Development Contribution (clause 4)**

### 1 Development Contribution

#### 1.1 **Provision of Development Contribution**

The Developer must provide the following Development Contributions in accordance with this **Schedule 4**:

	Column A:	Column B:	Column C:
	Development Contribution	Value	Timing
1	Monetary Contribution (Portion 1)	\$12,000,000	Upon execution of this Deed
2	Monetary Contribution (Portion 2)	The Funding Amount relating to "Property A" and "Property B" payable in accordance with the TIC Deed, being \$63,000,000, or, if another amount is specified as a result of the adjustment to the Funding Amount Allocation pursuant to clause 5.4 of the TIC Deed, then that amount.	In accordance with <b>clause</b> <b>5</b> and Column 3 of Annexure B to the TIC Deed.
3	Dedicated Land Contribution	Determined in accordance with <b>clause 3</b> of this <b>Schedule 4</b> .	In accordance with <b>clause</b> <b>7</b> and Column B of the table in clause 1 of Annexure D to the TIC Deed.
4	Education Land Contribution	Determined in accordance with <b>clause 4.7</b> of this <b>Schedule 4</b> .	In accordance with <b>clause</b> 4.4 of this <b>Schedule</b> 4.
5	Monetary Contribution (Portion 3)	Determined in accordance with <b>clause 2(b)</b> of this <b>Schedule 4</b> .	On the date the last Development Contribution (other than Monetary Contribution (Portion 3)) is provided under this Deed.

### 2 Monetary Contributions

- (a) The Developer must pay:
  - the Monetary Contribution (Portion 1) by way of payment to the Minister of the amount specified in Row 1, Column B of the table in clause 1 of this Schedule 4;

- (ii) the Monetary Contribution (Portion 2) by way of payment of the Funding Amount relating to "Property A" and "Property B" to RMS in accordance with the TIC Deed; and
- (iii) the Monetary Contribution (Portion 3) by way of payment to the Minister of the amount calculated in accordance with clause 2(b) of this Schedule 4 by the date specified in Row 5, Column C of the table in clause 1 of this Schedule 4.
- (b) Subject to clause 2(c) of this Schedule 4, the value of Monetary Contribution (Portion 3) is equal to the value of the sum represented by "MC3" in the following formula:

MC3 = DCV - MC1 - MC2 - DLCV - ELCV

Where:

- (i) **DCV** is the agreed total value of the Development Contributions, being **\$90,000,000**.
- (ii) MC1 is the value of Monetary Contribution (Portion 1), being \$12,000,000;
- (iii) MC2 is the value of Monetary Contribution (Portion 2), being \$63,000,000 or, if another amount is specified as a result of the adjustment to the Funding Amount Allocation pursuant to clause 5.4 of the TIC Deed, then that amount;
- (iv) **DLCV** is the Dedicated Land Contribution Value; and
- (v) **ELCV** is the value of the Education Land Contribution determined in accordance with **clause 4.7** of this **Schedule 4**.
- (c) The inclusion of DLCV or ELCV in the above formula is subject to the Dedicated Land or the Education Land (as the case may be) having been duly transferred to RMS or the Minister (or the Minister's Nominated Transferee), as the case may be, in accordance with this Deed or the TIC Deed.
- (d) If the value of "MC3" in the formula at **clause 2(b)** of this **Schedule 4** is a negative number:
  - the value of Monetary Contribution (Portion 3) is deemed to be zero;
  - (ii) Landcom will be entitled to a credit for the difference between zero and the value of "MC3", which Landcom may use to satisfy an obligation to make a SIC or another form of monetary development contribution relating to the provision of State or regional public infrastructure in respect of any land which is located within the Greater Macarthur Growth Area; and
  - (iii) nothing in this **clause 2(d)** of this **Schedule 4** entitles the Developer to a cash refund from the Minister.

### 3 Dedicated Land Contribution

(a) The Developer must transfer the Dedicated Land in accordance with the TIC Deed.

(b) The Dedicated Land Contribution Value is to be calculated by reference to the following table, by multiplying the area of the land comprised within the Dedicated Land (including any associated Additional Dedicated Land) as at the date the Dedicated Land was transferred which meets the criteria in the first column of that table by the value of the corresponding rate in the second column

Zoning	Rate
R5 Large Lot Residential	\$100 per m <sup>2</sup>
RE1 Public Recreation	\$50 per m <sup>2</sup>
R2 Low Density Residential	\$150 per m <sup>2</sup>
SP2 Infrastructure	\$50 per m <sup>2</sup>

### 4 Educational Land Contribution

#### 4.1 Subdivision Certificate or Strata Certificate

For the purpose of this **clause 4** of this **Schedule 4**, at least 10 Business Days before a Subdivision Certificate or a Strata Certificate (as the case may be) for the subdivision of land into Final Lots on which the 400<sup>th</sup> Dwelling in the Menangle Park Development Area will be developed as part of the Development or the Dahua 3 Development is applied for, Dahua 2 must notify the Minister that an application for that Subdivision Certificate or Strata Certificate is intended to be lodged.

#### 4.2 Site Selection

The Education Land shall be located generally at the site shown at Annexure B unless otherwise proposed by Dahua 2 and agreed in writing by the Minister, acting reasonably.

#### 4.3 Site requirements

Unless Dahua 2 proposes and the Minister in his or her sole discretion agrees in writing otherwise, Dahua 2 must:

- (a) provide to the Minister a plan showing the precise boundaries of the land to be transferred as the Education Land;
- (b) ensure that the Education Land when transferred to the Minister (or the Nominated Transferee) satisfies the School Site Selection Criteria;
- (c) ensure that the Education Land when transferred to the Minister (or the Nominated Transferee) is free of all encumbrances, except those encumbrances which, in the Minister's reasonable opinion, do not impede the use of the land for the purposes of a School; and
- (d) ensure that the Education Land when transferred to the Minister (or the Nominated Transferee) is free from Contamination and suitable for its intended use as a School.

#### 4.4 Transfer of the Education Land

- (a) Dahua 2 must (at its cost) prepare and register a Plan of Subdivision to create a separate lot for the Education Land.
- (b) Dahua 2 agrees to:

- (i) deliver to the Minister (or the Nominated Transferee):
  - (A) a form of transfer in respect of the relevant land comprising the Education Land executed by the landowner and in registerable form; and
  - (B) the certificates of title for the relevant part of the Education Land; and
  - (C) a Site Audit Statement for the relevant part of the Education Land;
- (ii) take any other necessary action (other than paying stamp duty associated with the transfer or contract for sale) to give effect to the transfer of the title of the Education Land to the Transferee free of all encumbrances and affectations (including any charge or liability for rates, taxes and charges).
- (c) Dahua 2 must transfer the Education Land to the Minister (or the Nominated Transferee):
  - before Dahua 2 applies for a Subdivision Certificate or a Strata Certificate (as the case may be) for the subdivision of land into Final Lots on which the 800<sup>th</sup> Dwelling in the Menangle Park Development Area is to be developed as part of the Development or the Dahua 3 Development; or
  - (ii) if the Minister decides in the Minister's sole and absolute discretion, acting reasonably, to defer the timeframe for transfer of the Education Land, by the date notified by the Minister, being a date no later than the earlier of:
    - (A) before Dahua 2 applies for a Subdivision Certificate or a Strata Certificate (as the case may be) for the subdivision of land into Final Lots on which the 1500<sup>th</sup> Dwelling in the Menangle Park Development Area is to be developed as part of the Development or the Dahua 3 Development; and
    - (B) 1 July 2023.
- (d) Upon transfer, the Education Land will be free from any encumbrances other than service easements and encumbrances excepted under clause 4.3(c) of this Schedule 4.
- (e) Dahua 2 indemnifies and agrees to keep indemnified the Minister (and the Nominated Transferee) against all claims made against the Minister (and the Nominated Transferee) as a result of any Contamination that is required by an Authority to be cleaned up over the whole or part of the Education Land, but only in relation to Contamination that existed on or before the date that the Education Land is transferred to the Minister (or the Nominated Transferee).

#### 4.5 Site Audit Statement

Dahua 2 agrees in relation to any Site Audit Statement provided to the Minister in accordance with **clause 4.4(b)(i)(C)** of this **Schedule 4**:

 (a) to the extent that it is legally able to do so and where necessary, having obtained the consent of any other party, to assign the Site Audit Statement to the Minister or the Nominated Transferee; and
(b) to the extent that it is not legally able to assign the Site Audit Statement, to hold its rights and interest in the Site Audit Statement for the benefit of the Minister (or the Nominated Transferee) and must do whatever the Minister reasonably requires to enable the Minister to enjoy that benefit.

#### 4.6 Compulsory Acquisition

- (a) Dahua 2 expressly agrees that clause 4.6(b) and clause 4.6(c) of this Schedule 4 operate, to the extent necessary, as a Deed poll in favour of the Nominated Transferee.
- (b) If Dahua 2 does not transfer any part of the Education Land to the Minister or the Nominated Transferee as required by this Deed, Dahua 2 consents to the Minister (or the Nominated Transferee) compulsorily acquiring that part of the Education Land in accordance with the Land Acquisition (Just Terms Compensation) Act 1991 (NSW), for the amount of \$1.00.
- (c) Dahua 2 and the Minister and the Nominated Transferee agree that:
  - this clause 4.6 of this Schedule 4 is an agreement between them for the purposes of section 30 of the Land Acquisition (Just Terms Compensation) Act 1991 (NSW); and
  - (ii) in this **clause 4.6** of this **Schedule 4**, they have agreed on all relevant matters concerning the compulsory acquisition and the compensation to be paid for the acquisition.
- (d) If the Minister must pay compensation under Part 3 of the Land Acquisition (Just Terms Compensation) Act 1991 to any person, other than Dahua 2, in accordance with the compulsory acquisition arrangements under this clause 4.6 of this Schedule 4, Dahua 2 must reimburse the amount of that compensation to the Minister on request.
- (e) Dahua 2 must ensure that the Education Land is free of all encumbrances and affectations (including any charge or liability for rates, Taxes and charges), on the date that the Minister acquires the Education Land in accordance with this clause **4.6** of this **Schedule 4**.
- (f) Dahua 2 indemnifies and agrees to keep indemnified the Minister (or the Nominated Transferee) against all Claims made against the Minister (or the Nominated Transferee) as a result of any acquisition by the Minister (or the Nominated Transferee) of the whole or any part of the Education Land under this clause 4.6 of this Schedule 4.
- (g) The Developer must pay the Minister (or the Nominated Transferee), promptly on demand, an amount equal to all Costs, charges or expenses incurred by the Minister (or the Nominated Transferee) acquiring the whole or any part of the Education Land as contemplated by this clause 4.6 of this Schedule 4.
- (h) The Developer indemnifies and agrees to keep indemnified the Minister (or the Nominated Transferee) against all Claims made against the Minister (or the Nominated Transferee) as a result of any Contamination that is required to be cleaned up by an Authority over the whole or part of the Education Land but only in relation to Contamination that existed on or before the date that the Education Land is acquired by the Minister (or the Nominated Transferee).

### 4.7 Value of Education Land Contribution

The value of the Education Land Contribution is equal to the value of the sum represented by "ELCV" in the following formula:

#### ELCV = ELR x LA

Where:

- (a) ELR is \$275; and
- (b) LA is the area of the Education Land in  $m^2$ .

# Schedule 5

# **Security Terms**

# 1 Provision of Security

In order to secure the provision of the Development Contributions in accordance with **Schedule 4**, the Developer will provide security in accordance with this **Schedule 5**.

# 2 Security for the Development Contributions

The parties agree that the obligation of the Developer to provide the Development Contributions in accordance with **Schedule 4** is secured by:

- (a) clause 9.1(b) and 9.2 of this Deed;
- (b) clause 10 of this Deed;
- (c) clause 4.6 of Schedule 4; and
- (d) clause 4 of this Schedule 5.

# 3 Security under the TIC Deed

- (a) At the date of this Deed, the Developer (in addition to Dahua 3) have entered into a TIC Deed with RMS in relation to the Required Works.
- (b) The Minister accepts the Security provided by the Developer under the TIC Deed and the Security provided under clause 4 of this Schedule 5 as security for the performance of the Developer's obligations under this Deed to provide the Monetary Contribution (Portion 2) and the transfer of the Dedicated Land.

# 4 Bank Guarantee

- (a) Upon execution of this Deed, the Developer must provide to the Minister one or more Bank Guarantees with a total face value of \$200,000, as security for the provision of the Development Contributions.
- (b) Each Bank Guarantee provided by the Developer to the Minister under this Deed must:
  - (i) name the "Minister for Planning and Public Spaces ABN 20 770 707 468" as the relevant beneficiary; and
  - (ii) not have an expiry date (except in respect of any undertaking issued by TCorp).

- (c) The Minister may call upon any Bank Guarantees or may request RMS to call on any Security under the TIC Deed, where the Developer has failed to comply with this Deed and the Minister may retain monies obtained from that Bank Guarantee or Security and apply those monies towards the costs and expenses incurred by the Minister in rectifying such failures by the Developer. Any expended costs and expenses incurred by the Minister in rectifying such failures by the Developer becomes a debt due and payable promptly on demand.
- (d) Prior to calling upon the Bank Guarantees or Security provided by the Developer under this Schedule 5, the Minister must give the Developer not less than 10 Business Days' written notice.
- (e) If the Minister:
  - (i) calls upon the Bank Guarantees or Security in accordance with clause 4 of this Schedule 5; and
  - (ii) applies all or part of the moneys obtained from that call in the manner authorised in **clause 4** of this **Schedule 5**,

then

- the Minister must notify the Developer in writing of the amount of the call; and
- (iv) promptly after receiving that notice, the Developer must provide to the Minister or RMS (as the case may be) a replacement Bank Guarantee or Security to ensure that the Developer complies with clause 4(a) of this Schedule 5.
- (f) If:
  - the Developer has made the Development Contributions as required by this Deed;
  - (ii) the Developer provides the Minister with written notice containing:
    - evidence that the Monetary Contribution has been paid and the Dedicated Land and Education Land have been transferred; and
    - (B) a request for return of the Bank Guarantees or Security held by the Minister; and
  - (iii) the Minister is satisfied that those circumstances have occurred,

then the Minister must promptly return those Bank Guarantees or Security held by the Minister (less any costs, charges, duties and Taxes payable), or if there has been a call on those Bank Guarantees or Security in accordance with this Deed, the remainder of the monies secured by those Bank Guarantees or Security, to the Developer.

- (g) If any Bank Guarantee from TCorp provided by the Developer pursuant to this Schedule 5 is expressed as expiring on a certain date, the Developer must provide the Minister with a replacement Bank Guarantee 20 Business Days prior to the expiry of that Bank Guarantee.
- (h) If the Developer fails to provide the Minister with a replacement Bank Guarantee from TCorp in accordance with clause 4(g) of this Schedule 5, the Minister may call on the full amount of any Bank

Guarantee held by the Minister after giving 10 Business Days prior notice to the Developer.

 The release of a Bank Guarantee or Security under this Schedule 5 may involve the substitution of a Bank Guarantee or Security with another Bank Guarantee or Security having a different face value.

# 5 Right to Call for Additional Security

- (a) If the Developer breaches any of its obligations under this Deed, including the TIC Deed or fails to provide, increase or maintain the Bank Guarantee or Security under this Deed including the TIC Deed:
  - (i) any such breach will constitute a material breach of this Deed; and
  - (ii) the Minister may provide written notice to the Developer requesting that the Developer provide a Bank Guarantee to the Minister for an amount determined by the Minister, acting reasonably, that will rectify the Developer's breach of this Deed or the TIC Deed and ensure that sufficient Security is available for the Monetary Contributions, for the transfer of the Dedicated Land and the transfer of the Education Land
- (b) Within 10 Business Days following receipt of a written notice pursuant to clause 5(a) of this Schedule 5, the Developer must provide the Bank Guarantee to the Minister.

# 6 Right to Call for Security

If, for any reason:

- (a) RMS does not call on any Security under the TIC Deed;
- (b) that Security has been relied on by the Secretary to enable to the issue of a Subdivision Certificate or otherwise to allow the Minister to provide a release and discharge of the Deed under clause 10.5; and
- (c) RMS advises the Minister that it does not intend to call on that Security,

then the Minister may call on that Security for such an amount so that sufficient Development Contributions have been made under this Deed for the number of Dwellings on the Land from which this Deed has been released and discharged.

# Schedule 6

# School Site Selection Criteria

- the site must be a single lot;
- the nominated site must not have an area less than 2 hectares unless agreed to by Department of Education;
- the site must have a zoning which is a "prescribed zone" under Part 3, Division 3 of the State Environmental Planning Policy (Infrastructure) 2007 (NSW);
- the site must not adjoin any land which is developed or proposed to be developed for a use which is incompatible with a School;
- the site where possible adjoins land to be used for open space / recreation;
- the site must allow for the provision of appropriate access arrangements for a School;
- the site must be fully serviced with water, sewer, power, telecommunications, local traffic infrastructure (such as kerb, gutter, footpath, intersections, crossings, pedestrian pathways) and such other utilities and service infrastructure as is necessary for a School;
- the shape of the site must be substantially regular;
- the gradient of the site must be no greater than 1 in 10 being relatively flat and of a consistent topography;
- the site must be consistent with the requirements of *Planning for Bushfire Protection 2006* (or any replacement guidelines adopted under the Act from time to time);
- the site must be cleared of native vegetation in accordance with any Approval;
- the site must be well drained;
- the site must have a contiguous area sufficient for school construction;
- the site geotechnical conditions are suitable for building construction;
- the part of the site will be located must be above the 1 in 100-year flood level and have flood free access;
- the site must be free of Contamination which would make the site unsuitable for use as a School;
- the serviced and accessible site is delivered on time;
- a Site Audit Statement must be available in respect of the site confirming the site is suitable for use as a School;
- the site must have road frontage ideally on 3, but not less than 2 sides;
- the site must not be traversed by a road;

- that effect of noise contours has been considered for the site if near an airport;
- that a heritage report European and aboriginal has been prepared for the site; and
- the nominated site is to be free from all restrictions/encumbrances (other than those excepted under **clause 4.3(c)** of **Schedule 4**) including but not limited to restrictive covenants, mortgage, leases, easements, overhead transmission lines proximity to above and underground utility services including Australian Standard AS2885.

# Execution

Executed as a deed.

Executed by the **Minister for Planning** and **Public Spaces** in the presence of:

)

))

)

)

Signature of Witness

AMANDA BEAUMONT Name of Witness (print)

**Signed, sealed and delivered** by **Landcom** ABN 79 268 260 688 by the party's attorney pursuant to power of attorney registered Book 4749 No 274, who states that no notice of revocation of the power of attorney has been received in the presence of:

Witness

RACHEL GRALTON Name of Witness (print)

Signature of Minister <u>BRETTWHITWORTH</u> Name of Minister (As a delegate of the Minister)

Attorney Sandra Lee Executive General Manager . . . . . . . . . . . . . Name of Attorney (print)mpliance ATTORNEY

TASHA BURRELL EGM PROJECTS

NAME OF ATTORNEY

EXECUTED by Dahua Group Sydney)Project 2 Pty Ltd ACN 606 391 235 in)accordance with s127(1) of the)Corporations Act 2001 (Cth):)

......

Company-Secretary/Director

'r Fan

Name of Company-Secretary/Director (print)

Director

.....

. . . . . . . . . .

Name of Director (print)

# Annexure A

TIC Deed

**Roads and Maritime Services** 

Landcom

Dahua Group Sydney Project 2 Pty Ltd

Dahua Group Sydney Project 3 Pty Ltd

# Menangle Park -Spring Farm Parkway Transport Infrastructure Contributions Deed

.

## Contents

1	Interpretation		
	<ol> <li>Definitions</li> <li>Interpretation</li> <li>A party and its Personnel</li> <li>Order of precedence</li> </ol>	2 8 9 9	
2	Operation of this Deed		
	<ul><li>2.1 Conditions Precedent</li><li>2.2 Waiver of Conditions Precedent</li></ul>	9 10	
3	Intention of the parties		
	<ul><li>3.1 General intent</li><li>3.2 Specific intent</li></ul>	10 10	
4	Required Works		
	<ul> <li>4.1 Carrying out of the Required Works</li> <li>4.2 Acknowledgement</li> <li>4.3 Indicative Program</li> <li>4.4 Formation of Spring Farm SRG</li> <li>4.5 Intellectual Property Rights in the Deliverables</li> </ul>	10 12 13 13 13	
5	Payment and administration of Funding Amount	13	
	<ul> <li>5.1 Milestone 1</li> <li>5.2 Milestone 2</li> <li>5.3 Security in lieu of payment for Milestone 2</li> <li>5.4 Adjustment to Funding Amount Allocation</li> </ul>	13 13 14 15	
6	Grant of access	16	
7	Dedicated Land		
	<ul> <li>7.1 Identification of Additional Dedicated Land</li> <li>7.2 Subdivision of or boundary adjustment for Additional Dedicated Land</li> <li>7.3 Transfer</li> <li>7.4 Liability</li> <li>7.5 Sale to Dahua 2</li> </ul>	16 17 17 20 20	
8	Easement for Batter or Drainage		
	<ul><li>8.1 Grant of Works Easement</li><li>8.2 Support Works</li><li>8.3 Drainage Works</li></ul>	20 21 23	
9	Reporting by RMS	25	
10	9.1 Bi-monthly status reporting for the SRG Authorised Representatives and Notices	25 <b>25</b>	
- <b>167</b>	10.1 Representatives 10.2 Notices	25 25	

11	Dispute Resolution		26
	11.1	Resolution of disputes	26
	11.2	Continue to perform obligations	27
12	Termination		27
	12.1	Default by Landcom or the Dahua Group	27
	12.2	Termination of Deed	27
	12.3	No release	28
13	GST		28
	13.1	Construction	28
	13.2	Consideration GST exclusive	28
	13.3	Payment of GST	29
	13.4	Timing of GST payment	29
	13.5	Tax invoice	29
	13.6	Adjustment event	29
	13.7	Reimbursements	29
	13.8	No merger	29
14	Gene	eral	30
	14.1	No fetter on statutory functions and no limits on Liability	30
	14.2	Assignment and novation	30
	14.3	Entire agreement	30
	14.4	Costs	30
	14.5	Waiver	30
	14.6	Governing Law	30
	14.7	Modification of this Deed	30
	14.8	Representations and warranties	31
	14.9	Replacement of Government Agency	31
	14.10	) No Delay	31

Corrs Chambers Westgarth

15	Caveat	31
Exe	Execution Annexure A - Required Works	
Ann		
Annexure B - Milestones and Contributions		36
Ann	nexure C – Property A Land, Property B Land and Dahua Land	39
Annexure D - Dedicated Land		44
Ann	nexure E - Lease Land	45
Ann	nexure F - SRG Terms of Reference	47
Annexure G - Lease		53
Ann	Annexure H - Plan of Available Land and Easement Area	
Annexure I - Terms of Works Easement		66
Annexure J - Catchment Plan		71

Corrs Chambers Westgarth

#### Date

# Parties

Roads and Maritime Services ABN 76 236 371 088 of 20-44 Ennis Road Milsons Point NSW 2061 (RMS)

Landcom ABN 79 268 260 688 of Level 14, 60 Station Street, Parramatta NSW 2150 (Landcom)

Dahua Group Sydney Project 2 Pty Ltd (ABN 80 606 391 235) of Suite 20.02, Level 20, 201-217 Elizabeth Street, Sydney NSW 2000 (Dahua 2)

Dahua Group Sydney Project 3 Pty Ltd (ABN 49 606 391 922) of Suite 20.02, Level 20, 201-217 Elizabeth Street, Sydney NSW 2000 (Dahua 3)

# Background

- A Landcom owns the Property B Land.
- B Dahua 2 and Dahua 3 respectively own the Property A Land and the Dahua Land.
- C Landcom and Dahua 2 have entered into a put and call option agreement for Landcom to sell, and for Dahua 2 to purchase, the Property B Land.
- D Landcom and the Dahua Group have agreed to contribute to the funding, procuring and carrying out of the Required Works.
- E To facilitate the delivery of the Required Works, Landcom and Dahua 3 will:
  - (a) pay, or pay and provide Security for, the Funding Amount to RMS upon satisfaction of the Milestones; and
  - (b) transfer the Dedicated Land to RMS,

in accordance with this Deed.

- F Initial funding for development of the Project to Final Business Case and delivery readiness will be made from the Housing Acceleration Fund Round 4 contribution of \$30 million committed to planning and construction of the Project.
- G The combined contributions from Landcom and Dahua 3 to the funding of the Required Works is capped at \$86 million and Housing Acceleration Fund Round 4 contributions to the funding of the Required Works is capped at \$30 million, unless otherwise agreed in writing between RMS, Landcom, Dahua 3 and the Department.
- H RMS will carry out the Required Works in accordance with this Deed.
- 1 The objective of the Required Works is to provide access to support the Development.

- J RMS will undertake project development and work within the INSW assurance gateway framework to confirm the specifications, project estimate and program for delivery of the Project.
- K While the Landcom design and cross-section is being used generally as a guide for the Required Works, both can be varied to facilitate delivery of the Project within the total amount of funding available.
- L The parties will agree an indicative program for the procurement and Final Completion of the Required Works.
- M RMS will use best endeavours to complete the Carriageway and as much of the other Required Works as possible by the Target End Date, up to the total amount of funding available for the Required Works and subject to the terms of this Deed.
- N Landcom's and the Dahua Group's contribution to the funding, procuring and carrying out of the Required Works and the value of the Dedicated Land to be transferred to RMS are provided as part of arrangements which are intended to enable the Secretary of the Department of Planning and Environment to issue Satisfactory Arrangements Certificates regarding the provision of Designated State Public Infrastructure under clause 6.1 of the Campbelltown Local Environmental Plan 2015 (NSW) for the Development.
- O The parties have otherwise agreed to the matters in this Deed.

# Agreed terms

## 1 Interpretation

#### 1.1 Definitions

In this Deed these terms have the following meanings:

#### **Additional Dedicated Land means**

- those parts of the Available Land which is identified by RMS, acting reasonably; and
- (b) and any other land agreed between the parties in writing,

as set out in a Dedication Notice served in accordance with **clause 7.1(c)** as forming part of the Dedicated Land to be transferred to RMS under this Deed.

**Approval** means any consent, approval, authorisation, determination, licence, registration, order, permission or concurrence required by any Law required for the commencement, execution, Completion or use of the Required Works.

Authorised Representative means a person identified in clause 10.1(b) in respect of a party, or such replacement person as notified by a party in accordance with clause 10.1(c).

**Available Land** means land within the area bounded by a red line as shown on the map in **Annexure H**, as may be amended by agreement between the parties from time to time, including under **clause 7.1(b)**.

**Business Day** means a day on which banks are open for business generally in New South Wales, other than a Saturday, Sunday or public holiday in New South Wales and specifically excluding 27, 28, 29, 30 and 31 December.

**Carriageway** means a sealed road which delivers a minimum satisfactory level of public vehicular access through the length of the Spring Farm Parkway Stage One roadway to the Menangle Park Urban Release Area to enable development of the Menangle Park Urban Release Area.

**Completion** means that the Required Works have been completed to the relevant percentage as specified for each Milestone set out in Column 2 in **Annexure B**, as determined by RMS acting reasonably and evidenced by the status reports given by RMS under **clause 9.1**.

Conditions Precedent has the meaning set out in clause 2.1(b).

**Contamination** has the same meaning as in section 5 of the *Contaminated Land Management Act* 1997 (NSW), including hazardous materials such as asbestos in structures and soil.

**Cost of the Required Works** means the total cost incurred by RMS in carrying out the Required Works and the strategic planning for Stage 2 Spring Farm Parkway, including RMS' overhead costs for project management, and the cost of external consultants, in accordance with this Deed.

Council means Campbelltown City Council.

Dahua Group means Dahua 2 and Dahua 3.

Dahua Land means the land identified in section 3 of Annexure C.

Dedicated Land means the land identified in the table in Annexure D.

Dedication Notice has the meaning given to that expression in clause 7.1.

**Deliverables** means all design documentation, including final as-executed drawings, created for or in connection with the Required Works, and all drawings, sketches, specifications, calculations, digital records; data, studies, investigations, and other documents and information used in the design and construction of the Required Works.

Department means the Department of Planning & Environment.

**Detailed Design Cost Estimate** means an estimate of the Cost of the Required Works prepared on the basis of detailed design documentation for the Required Works and which incorporates a contingency which is reasonable and typical for detailed design estimates as determined by RMS having regard to projects of a similar nature and risk.

**Developer** means any party which is the registered proprietor of any part of the Property A Land, the Property B Land or the Dahua Land.

#### Corrs Chambers Westgarth

**Development** means the subdivision and development of the Land for residential, commercial and related purposes.

**Development Consent** has the same meaning given to that expression in the *Environmental Planning and Assessment Act* 1979.

**Easement Area** means any part of the Land burdened by one or more Works Easements indicatively as the land bounded by the green line on the plan at **Annexure H**.

Environmental Law means any law relating to the environment.

**Environmental Notice** means any direction, order, demand, notice, declaration or other requirement from any Government Agency (whether written or oral) under an Environmental Law.

**Final Business Case** means the description of the Required Works and anticipated cost estimate for the Required Works set out in the Project's final business case submitted to INSW for assurance review and NSW Government approval.

**Final Completion** means that the Required Works have been finally completed with no defects or omissions, except for defects not known, as notified to each of the Developers in the Final Completion Notice or, if no Final Completion Notice is given, as evidenced by the status reports given by RMS under **clause 9.1**.

Final Completion Notice means a notice issued under clause 4.1(e)(i).

**Final Lot** means any lot created in the Development for separate residential, retail or commercial occupation and disposition and which is not:

- (a) intended to be further subdivided (including to create a strata or community lot);
- (b) a Service Lot or a lot of a kind created for a purpose that is otherwise agreed by the Minister for Planning and the Developer;
- (c) to be dedicated or otherwise transferred to the Minister for Planning, or his or her nominated transferee;
- (d) a lot on which a dwelling house is situated that was in existence at the date of this Deed.

**Funding Amount** means the total amount of funding to be contributed by Landcom and the Dahua Group under this Deed, being the grand total set out in **Annexure B**, subject to any variation agreed between the parties in the course of Spring Farm SRG discussions and any notice from RMS pursuant to **clause 5.2(c)**.

**Funding Amount Allocation** means each allocation of the Funding Amount applicable to a Milestone, as set out in Column 3 of the table in **Annexure B**, subject to any variation agreed between the parties in the course of Spring Farm SRG discussions and any notice from RMS pursuant to **clause 5.2(c)**.

Funding Amount End Notice means a notice issued under clause 4.1(e)(ii).

**Funding Date** means for each Funding Amount Allocation, the date set out in Column 2 of the table in **Annexure B**.

**Funding Party** means the party liable to pay the relevant Funding Amount Allocation as set out in Column 4 of the table in **Annexure B**.

**Government Agency** means a department of State, statutory or public authority, instrumentality, statutory corporation, body or person whether Commonwealth, State, territorial or local.

GST has the meaning as given to in clause 13.1.

HAF means the Housing Acceleration Fund.

**HAF Funding** means the contributions from the Housing Acceleration Fund Round 4 to the funding of the Required Works.

Indicative Program has the meaning given to it in clause 4.3.

**INSW** means Infrastructure NSW.

Intellectual Property Rights means all industrial and intellectual property rights, both in Australia and throughout the world, and includes any copyright, moral right, patent, registered or unregistered trade mark, registered or unregistered design, registered or unregistered plant breeder's right, trade secret, know-how, right in relation to semiconductors and circuit layouts, trade or business or company name, indication or source or appellation of origin or other proprietary right, or right of registration of those rights.

**Just Terms Act** means the Land Acquisition (Just Terms Compensation) Act 1991 (NSW).

Land means the Dahua Land, the Property A Land and the Property B Land.

Land Notification Date means the date that is 6 months after the date of execution of this Deed.

Law means:

- (a) any statute, regulation, rule, proclamation, order, ordinance or by-law whether present or future and whether Commonwealth, State, territorial or local;
- (b) the common law;
- (c) any Approval (including any condition or requirement under an Approval); and
- (d) any standards, criteria and guidelines made or approved by the NSW Environment Protection Authority in relation to Contamination or the Remediation of Contamination.

Lease means the lease of the Lease Land between the owner of the Lease Land (as lessor) and RMS (as lessee) for the purposes of carrying out the Required Works on the terms set out in **Annexure G**.

Lease Land means the land generally identified as bounded by the red line the plan in Annexure E, being land owned by Landcom, Dahua 2 or Dahua 3 and required by RMS to construct the Required Works, as varied from time to time pursuant to the Lease.

Liability means any damage, loss, loss of use, liability, cost, charge, expense (including legal costs), outgoing or payment suffered or incurred by the relevant party.

Menangle Park Urban Release Area means the Urban Release Area at Menangle Park, New South Wales.

Milestone means each milestone as set out in Column 1 of the table in Annexure B.

**Personnel** means the employees, agents, officers, contractors, subcontractors, suppliers, consultants and invitees of RMS, Landcom or the Dahua Group (as applicable).

**Preliminary Assessment** means the stage 1 preliminary site investigation assessment carried out on behalf of RMS by JBS&G Australia Pty Ltd dated 8 August 2017.

**Preliminary Design Plans** means indicative concept plans prepared by Jacobs copies of which are attached at **Annexure A**.

**Project** means the Stage One Spring Farm Parkway Project, which includes the strategic planning and delivery of the Required Works.

Property A Land means the land identified in section 1 of Annexure C.

Property B Land means the land identified in section 2 of Annexure C.

**Relevant VPAs** means one or more voluntary planning agreements between the Minister for Planning and Landcom or Dahua 2 or Dahua 3 or a combination of them, in relation to all (or substantially all) of the Land.

**Remediation** means any clean up, remediation or restoration measures relating to any Contamination with respect to the Dedicated Land, whether in existence prior to, on or after the date of this Deed, including any remediation required under any Environmental Notice or under any Law in relation to such Contamination.

Required Works means the activities and works set out in Annexure A – section 1 Description.

Security or Securities means:

- (a) for the Dahua Group an unconditional undertaking or certificate in a form acceptable to RMS and given by a bank or other financial institution regulated by the Australian Prudential Regulation Authority and acceptable to RMS;
- (b) for Landcom a letter of undertaking in a form acceptable to RMS and naming the Minister for Planning and the Department as beneficiaries.

**Service Lot** means a registered lot that is created for one or more of the following purposes:

- (a) to be dedicated or otherwise transferred to an Government Authority;
- (b) for any public utility undertaking (within the meaning of the Standard Instrument (Local Environmental Plans) Order 2006 as at the date of this Deed;
- (c) for roads, open space, recreation, environmental conservation, water cycle management or riparian land management;
- (d) for avoidance of doubt association property within the meaning of the Community Land Development Act 1989 (NSW) that is to be used for any one or more of the purposes set out in (c) above.

**Specifications** means the specifications generally described in Section 2 of **Annexure A**.

**Spring Farm SRG** means the Spring Farm Stakeholder Reference Group set up pursuant to **clause 4.4**.

Sunset Date means 15 months after the date this Deed is executed.

#### Target End Date means:

- (a) if the Relevant VPAs are executed before 3 February 2020, the date that is:
  - (i) 33 months after the date on which Relevant VPAs have been executed by the parties to the Relevant VPAs; or
  - (ii) 48 months from the date this Deed is executed by the parties,

whichever is the latest; or

- (b) if the Relevant VPAs are executed on or after 3 February 2020, the date that is up to:
  - (iii) 36 months after the date on which Relevant VPAs have been executed by the parties to the Relevant VPAs; or
  - (iv) 51 months from the date this Deed is executed by the parties,

whichever is the latest.

**Terms of Reference** means the Spring Farm SRG terms of reference generally in the form set out in **Annexure F**.

Urban Release Area has the meaning given to that expression in the Campbelltown Local Environmental Plan 2015 (NSW).

**Works Easement** means an easement over Easement Area for the benefit of the Dedicated Land or an easement in gross for the benefit of one or more Government Agencies, which is required:

- to maintain the slope and stability of land adjoining the Required Works and the support provided to the Required Works (easement for batters); or
- (b) for the purposes of draining water (easement for drainage), or
- (c) for both (a) and (b) above,

on the terms set out in **Annexure I** subject to the drafting notes in **Annexure I** as applicable to the particular Works Easement in each case.

Works End Date means the earlier of the date on which:

- (a) Final Completion of the Required Works has occurred; or
- (b) all of the Funding Amount and HAF Funding have been spent on the Required Works.

#### 1.2 Interpretation

In this Deed:

- (a) if any clause of this Deed is genuinely capable of different interpretations, the interpretation which reflects the intentions of the parties as set out in clause 3 is to be preferred;
- (b) clause headings are for convenience only and will be ignored in the interpretation of this Deed;
- (c) references to a party include the successors and permitted assigns of that party;
- (d) words importing the singular include the plural and words importing the plural include the singular;
- (e) words importing a person include a corporation, firm or body corporate;
- (f) nothing contained in this Deed will be deemed or construed as creating the relationship of partnership or joint venture of any kind;
- (g) references to a month mean a calendar month;
- (h) references to any document include any permitted amendment, supplement to or replacement or novation of this Deed;
- (i) references to any legislation or to any section or provision of any legislation includes any:
  - (i) statutory modification or re-enactment of or any statutory provision substituted for that legislation, section or provision;
  - (ii) ordinances, by-laws, regulations and other statutory provision substituted for that legislation, section or provision;
- no waiver of any breach of this Deed or of any of its terms will be effective unless the waiver is in writing and signed by the party against whom the waiver is claimed, and no waiver of any breach will operate as a waiver of any other breach or subsequent breach;

- (k) other grammatical forms of defined words or expressions have corresponding meanings; and
- (I) 'including' and similar expressions are not words of limitation.

#### 1.3 A party and its Personnel

If this Deed requires a party to do or not do something, that party must ensure that its Personnel do or not do that thing, as the case may be.

#### 1.4 Order of precedence

In the event of any inconsistency between this Deed and a Relevant VPA, the Relevant VPA prevails to the extent of any inconsistency.

## 2 Operation of this Deed

#### 2.1 Conditions Precedent

- (a) This Deed commences on the date of this Deed except for the following provisions, which will not commence unless and until the Conditions Precedent have been satisfied (or waived in accordance with clause 2.2):
  - (i) clause 4 (Required Works);
  - (ii) clause 5.2 (Milestone 2)
  - (iii) clause 5.3 (Security in lieu of payment for Milestone 2);
  - (iv) clause 5.4 (Reconciliation);
  - (v) clause 7.2 (Subdivision or Boundary Adjustment of Additional Dedicated Land);
  - (vi) clause 7.3(Transfer of Dedicated Land);
  - (vii) clause 8 (Easement for Batter or Drainage);
  - (viii) clause 9 (Reporting by RMS); and
  - (ix) Annexure B (Milestones and Contributions) (except in respect of Milestone 1).
- (b) The Conditions Precedent are:
  - the associated funding request from HAF for the HAF Funding for carrying out the Required Works be approved by the NSW Government; and
  - (ii) the Relevant VPAs are executed by the parties to the Relevant VPAs.
- (c) If the Conditions Precedent are not satisfied (or waived in accordance with **clause 2.2**) by the Sunset Date then:
  - (i) any party may terminate this Deed immediately on written notice to the other parties and the Department;

- (ii) within 20 Business Days of the termination of this Deed pursuant to clause 2.1(c)(i), RMS must repay to Landcom any part of the Milestone 1 Payment less the total of the following amounts:
  - (A) any amount which RMS has committed or spent; and
  - (B) any amount which is specified in the Relevant VPAs as an amount which may be retained for the purposes of this clause 2.1(c)(ii)(B).
- (iii) no party is entitled to make any claim against another arising out of or in connection with the termination of this Deed under clause 2.1(c)(i).

#### 2.2 Waiver of Conditions Precedent

The parties agree that:

- (a) the Condition Precedent in clause 2.1(b)(i) is for the sole benefit of RMS and may only be waived in writing by RMS to Landcom and the Dahua Group (in its absolute and sole discretion); and
- (b) the Condition Precedent in clause 2.1(b)(ii) is for the benefit of Landcom and the Dahua Group jointly, and may only be waived in writing by Landcom and the Dahua Group jointly to RMS (in their absolute discretion).

## 3 Intention of the parties

#### 3.1 General intent

The general intention of the parties in entering into this Deed is to formalise the agreement reached between the parties on the various matters referred to in the background section of this Deed.

#### 3.2 Specific intent

The specific intent of the parties in entering into this Deed is (subject to the limitations and conditions set out in this Deed) to set out the process for:

- (a) the carrying out of the Required Works by RMS;
- (b) the payment of the Funding Amount by Landcom and Dahua 3 to RMS; and
- (c) the transfer of the Dedicated Land by Landcom and Dahua 2 to RMS,

in accordance with, and subject to, this Deed.

## 4 Required Works

#### 4.1 Carrying out of the Required Works

(a) RMS must:

- use best endeavours to procure the carrying out of as much of the Required Works as possible (whilst prioritising delivery of the Carriageway) up to the total of the Funding Amount and the HAF Funding available for the Required Works in accordance with the Indicative Program; and
- (ii) in carrying out the Required Works, comply with all Approvals, Laws and requirements of all Government Agencies affecting the Required Works.
- (b) RMS is not required to expend more money on the Required Works than the total of the Funding Amount and the HAF Funding received by it for the Required Works and may elect, subject to Annexure F, to vary the specifications of the Required Works to ensure that the balance of the Required Works can be carried out for an amount equal to or less than the total of the Funding Amount and the HAF Funding received by RMS.
- (c) Without limiting the terms of Annexure F, RMS will consider any recommendations from Dahua 2 or Dahua 3 and Landcom on the concept design for the Required Works and any recommendations which are agreed by RMS prior to submission of the Final Business Case for NSW Government approval will be documented in the Final Business Case. Dahua 2, Dahua 3 and Landcom acknowledge that RMS may propose changes to the timing set out for the carrying out and Completion of the Required Works in the Indicative Program to take into account of delays, including delays beyond the control of RMS such as delays on the part of the Developers in paying the Funding Amount or in transferring the Dedicated Land to RMS, or to the commencement of the Relevant VPAs promptly after the commencement of this Deed.
- (d) At a minimum, and notwithstanding anything else in this Deed, the Carriageway will be delivered to ensure vehicular access via a public road or road to be dedicated as a public road to the Property A Land, the Property B Land and the Dahua Land for the Development.
- (e) RMS must issue to each of the Developers:
  - (i) a Final Completion Notice as soon as reasonably practicable after Final Completion of the Required Works has occurred; and
  - (ii) a Funding Amount End Notice as soon as reasonably practicable after all of the Funding Amount and the HAF Funding have been spent, if the Required Works have not been completed at that time and RMS is unable to complete the Required Works.
- (f) RMS must ensure that the land comprising the Carriageway, and as much of any other Required Works as is reasonably practicable, is dedicated as a public road under the *Roads Act 1993* as soon as practicable after the Target End Date or, if that is not practicable, then as soon as practicable after that date (having regard to the terms of this Deed).

#### 4.2 Acknowledgement

The parties acknowledge and agree that:

- (a) RMS is solely responsible for, and takes all risks with respect to:
  - (i) obtaining all Approvals which are relevant in order to carry out the Required Works; and
  - (ii) the procurement, design, construction, security, safety and insurance of the Required Works;
- (b) RMS is not responsible for:
  - (i) Landcom's and Dahua 3's obligations with respect to contributing to the funding of the Required Works in accordance with this Deed;
  - (ii) the cost of any additional works requested of RMS by Landcom or the Dahua Group; and
  - (iii) providing or obtaining any additional funding for the Required Works;
- the Required Works do not include the provision of noise walls and provision for noise walls has not been made in the Dedicated Land;
- (d) the Dahua Group and Landcom are solely responsible for, and take all risks with respect to:
  - (i) obtaining all Approvals which are relevant in order to construct any noise walls which may be required along the Carriageway; and
  - the procurement, design, construction, security, safety and insurance of any noise walls which may be required along the Carriageway;
- (e) in carrying out the Development, the Dahua Group and Landcom must prevent runoff (both piped and overland) from Catchment A and Catchment C as shown on the plan in Annexure J discharging onto the Carriageway via Spine Road for storm events up to 1% (1 in 100) annual exceedance probability in intensity;
- (f) the final concept design and the anticipated Cost of the Required Works (inclusive of a reasonable contingency) based on final concept design (not detailed design) will be set out in the Project's Final Business Case submitted to INSW for assurance review and NSW Government Approval; and
- (g) this Deed is not to be construed in any way as a contract for the provision of construction work in respect of the Required Works or otherwise. Notwithstanding that the parties agree that this Deed is not a construction contract, the parties agree that if this Deed is found to be a construction contract, it is a construction contract under which it is agreed that the consideration payable for construction work carried out under the contract is to be calculated otherwise than by reference to the

value of the work carried out or the value of the goods and services supplied.

#### 4.3 Indicative Program

- (a) RMS agrees to prepare an indicative program:
  - (i) identifying the Target End Date for the opening of the Carriageway to traffic and completion of as much of the other Required Works as possible; and
  - (ii) which addresses the timing for the carrying out, completion and Final Completion of the Required Works (in particular the anticipated timing for each of the Milestones).

#### (the Indicative Program)

(b) If it appears unlikely that all of the Required Works will be Completed by the Target End Date, the parties must meet and negotiate in good faith to agree arrangements which will enable the Carriageway (as a priority) and as much of the other Required Works as possible to be completed before the Target End Date or, if that is not possible, as soon as possible after the Target End Date.

#### 4.4 Formation of Spring Farm SRG

The parties agree to form a Spring Farm SRG to meet and discuss any issues arising out of this Deed, or during the course of the carrying out of the Required Works, in accordance with the Terms of Reference.

#### 4.5 Intellectual Property Rights in the Deliverables

The parties acknowledge and agree that RMS owns all of the Intellectual Property Rights in the Deliverables.

## 5 Payment and administration of Funding Amount

#### 5.1 Milestone 1

Landcom must pay the Funding Amount Allocation for Milestone 1 on the Funding Date.

#### 5.2 Milestone 2

- (a) Landcom and Dahua 3 must pay the Funding Amount Allocations for Milestone 2 to RMS on or by the Funding Date in accordance with and subject to this clause 5.
- (b) Other than Milestone 1, Landcom and Dahua 3 have no obligation to pay any Funding Amount Allocation to RMS until RMS has complied with clause 5.2(c).
- (c) Each of Landcom and Dahua 3 will pay the relevant Funding Amount Allocation to RMS after each of the following has occurred:
  - (i) for each Milestone, RMS has served a written notice on Landcom and Dahua 3 requiring payment of the Funding Amount Allocation,

by a date that is no earlier than 8 weeks prior to the Funding Date and at least 4 weeks prior to the Funding Date unless otherwise agreed. RMS acknowledges that if it does not serve the required notice on Landcom and Dahua 3 at least 4 weeks prior to a Funding Date, an adjustment to the relevant Funding Date to provide a minimum of 4 weeks' notice will be made in order to facilitate Landcom and Dahua 3's compliance with the requirement for the payment of the relevant Funding Amount Allocation; and

- (ii) RMS has provided Landcom and Dahua 3 (as the case may be) with a valid tax invoice in respect of the relevant amount.
- (d) Landcom and Dahua 3 agree that the report provided by RMS under clause 9.1 is reasonable evidence of achievement, and anticipated achievement, of the relevant Milestone.

#### 5.3 Security in lieu of payment for Milestone 2

- (a) Subject to clause 5.2, on or before the Funding Date in respect of Milestone 2, each of Landcom and Dahua 3 must either:
  - (i) pay to RMS the total Funding Amount Allocation applicable to Milestone 2; or
  - (ii) pay to RMS the Funding Amount Allocation applicable to Milestone 2a and provide Security in an amount equal to the total Funding Amount Allocation for Milestones 2b to 2d payable by the party in Column 5 of the table in Annexure B.
- (b) Each of Landcom and Dahua 3 may provide multiple Securities to RMS provided:
  - the amount of each Security reflects the Funding Amount Allocation payable for the relevant sub-milestone under Milestone 2;
  - (ii) the total amount of the Securities equals the total Funding Amount Allocation payable by that party for Milestones 2b to 2d; and
  - (iii) all Securities are provided by the Funding Date for Milestone 2.
- (c) Where clause 5.3(a)(ii) applies:
  - (i) Landcom and Dahua 3 must pay to RMS the Funding Amount Allocation for each of Milestones 2b to 2d by no later than the Funding Date for each of those Milestones; and
  - (ii) Within 20 Business Days of receipt of the whole of the Funding Amount Allocation for each of Milestone 2b to 2d, RMS must return the relevant Security for that Funding Amount Allocation to Landcom and Dahua 3, as the case may be. RMS must use all reasonable endeavours to return the relevant Security as soon as possible within the 20 Business Day period.

- (d) If Landcom or Dahua 3 breach any of their respective obligations to pay all or part of their Funding Amount Allocations under this Deed, RMS may immediately call on the Security or Securities provided by the relevant party without notice in order to obtain all or part of the Funding Amount Allocation which is due and payable at that time.
- (e) If Dahua 3 provides Security to RMS, Dahua 3 agrees that RMS may, at any time prior to RMS calling on the Security or the Security is returned to Dahua 3, require Dahua 3 to replace the Security if the credit rating of the bank or financial institution changes after the date the Security was issued.

#### 5.4 Adjustment to Funding Amount Allocation

- (a) The parties acknowledge and agree that:
  - (i) upon finalisation of the detailed design for the Required Works by RMS, RMS must prepare the Detailed Design Cost Estimate and provide it to Landcom, Dahua 3 and the Department; and
  - (ii) if the total amount identified in the Detailed Design Cost Estimate as the estimated cost of the Required Works is less than the grand total Funding Amount set out in Annexure B, then within 15 Business Days of finalisation of the detailed design for the Required Works, RMS must give notice to Landcom, Dahua 3 and the Department of the amount of any difference.
- (b) The notice in clause 5.4(a)(ii) must attach a table in the form of Annexure B, with an updated Column 4 setting out the updated Funding Amount Allocation amounts, which are adjusted, in the same proportions as those in Annexure B at the date of this Deed, so that the updated Funding Amount Allocation amounts are based on the Detailed Design Cost Estimate and, in terms of the Funding Amount Allocations where Landcom is the Funding Party, have regard to any payment which has been made by Landcom in respect of Milestone 1. For the avoidance of doubt, RMS may not make any other changes to the table without the prior written agreement of the Developers.
- (c) On service of the notice under clause 5.4(a), the table in Annexure B is deemed to be replaced by the updated table provided under clause 5.4(b), and Landcom and Dahua 3 must pay the Funding Amount Allocation in accordance with the updated table.
- (d) If there is any disagreement about the Funding Amount Allocation in the updated table, that dispute must be resolved in accordance with clause 11.

## 6 Grant of access

The owner of the Lease Land as at the date of this Deed grants to RMS a lease to access, use and occupy the Lease Land, for the purpose of carrying out the Required Works, on the terms set out **Annexure G**.

## 7 Dedicated Land

#### 7.1 Identification of Additional Dedicated Land

- (a) The parties acknowledge and agree that:
  - (i) the Available Land shown in the plan at **Annexure H** of this Deed on the date of this Deed:
    - (A) does not include an allowance for noise walls; and
    - (B) assumes that the configuration and levels of the intersection of Spring Farm Parkway and Spine Road at the western end of the Carriageway will be in accordance with Preliminary Design Plans;
  - (ii) the Dedicated Land areas remain subject to detailed design of the Required Works;
  - (iii) as at the date of this Deed:
    - (A) Lots 2011 and 2012 in DP1234643 have already been created and specifically identified as Dedicated Land for the purpose of this Deed; and
    - (B) RMS has identified that some Additional Dedicated Land will likely be required to be transferred to RMS as part of the Dedicated Land under this Deed, to enable construction and ongoing operation and maintenance of the Required Works;
  - (iv) to avoid doubt, this Deed does not allow for the provision of Additional Dedicated Land outside the area of the Available Land, unless the parties agree otherwise in writing; and
  - (v) despite any other provision in this Deed, the parties will negotiate in good faith to minimise the area of land required for the Additional Dedicated Land.
- (b) RMS, Dahua 2 or Dahua 3 may, at any time prior to the Land Notification Date, ask the other parties in writing to consider moving the boundaries of the Available Land. If such a request is made, the parties will negotiate prior to the Land Notification Date in good faith in an endeavour to agree on moving the boundaries. If the parties agree, then RMS will prepare a new plan of Available Land to reflect the agreement and the Available Land will be taken to be as shown in that plan.
- (c) As soon as possible after the Land Notification Date and in accordance with any agreement between the parties under clause 7.1(b) as to what

land should be included as the Available Land, RMS must issue a notice (Dedication Notice):

- (i) identifying, acting reasonably, any area of Land required to be transferred to RMS as part of the Dedicated Land under this Deed, but such a notice may include land outside the Available Land only if agreed by the parties in writing;
- (ii) attaching a plan (including a plan in DWG format) delineating the boundaries of Lots 2011 and 2012 in DP1234643 adjusted to incorporate the Additional Dedicated Land; and
- (iii) attaching a plan (including a plan in DWG format) delineating the boundaries of the Additional Dedicated Land as one or more separate allotments,

with such notice to be issued to the:

- (iv) owner(s) of the Additional Dedicated Land identified in the notice (Relevant Landowner); and
- (v) Minister for Planning.
- (d) The parties acknowledge and agree that any delay to the transfer of the Dedicated Land to RMS pursuant to clause 7.3 may affect RMS' ability to open the Carriageway to traffic and complete as much of the Required Works as possible by the Target End Date.
- (e) A Dedication Notice is of no effect to the extent that it relates to Land that is not owned by the Relevant Landowner.

# 7.2 Subdivision of or boundary adjustment for Additional Dedicated Land

Before transferring the Additional Dedicated Land to RMS in accordance with **clause 7.3**, the Relevant Landowner must, at its cost:

- (a) obtain all Approvals necessary to create a separate lot or lots for the Additional Dedicated Land or effect a boundary adjustment so that the boundaries of the Dedicated Land are extended to incorporate the Additional Dedicated Land; and
- (b) in accordance with those Approvals, prepare and register a plan of subdivision to create a separate lot or lots for the Additional Dedicated Land, or effect a boundary adjustment so that the boundaries of the Dedicated Land are extended to incorporate the Additional Dedicated Land.

#### 7.3 Transfer

- (a) The parties acknowledge and agree that:
  - (i) Landcom and Dahua 2 are the current owners of the Dedicated Land as set out in **Annexure D**;

- Landcom and Dahua 2 will, by the time set out in column B of Annexure D, effect the transfer of ownership of the Dedicated Land to RMS;
- (iii) the Dedicated Land will be transferred to RMS on an 'as is' basis, but, subject to clauses 7.3(a)(iv) and 7.3(a)(vii), any identification, assessment, management and Remediation carried out by or on behalf of RMS forms part of the Required Works and any costs incurred by RMS of such identification, assessment, management and Remediation will be paid for out of the total amount of funding available for the Required Works, including the Funding Amount and the HAF Funding;
- subject to clause 10 of the Lease, RMS will only accept responsibility for Contamination on the Dedicated Land, and Remediation of that Contamination, to the extent it is identified in the Preliminary Assessment;
- (v) RMS accepts responsibility for any Liability that arises in respect of the movement or handling of Contamination regardless of whether the Contamination is identified in the Preliminary Assessment, provided any Liability is limited to any claims that may be made for personal injuries, workplace health and safety or death;
- (vi) subject to compliance with Environmental Law, where Contamination is identified in the Preliminary Assessment, RMS will, where RMS determines, acting reasonably that it is appropriate to do so, utilise any Contaminated materials (including soils and building and demolition waste) on the land to the best extent possible and not dispose of any Contaminated materials offsite;
- (vii) subject to clause 7.3(a)(v), if any Contamination on the Dedicated Land is discovered that is not identified in the Preliminary Assessment, that additional Contamination and its Remediation, remains the responsibility of Landcom or Dahua 2 (as the case may be) and the following process will apply:
  - (A) upon the discovery of the relevant Contamination, RMS will promptly provide written notification to Landcom or Dahua 2 (as the case may be) of the Contamination, including provision of copies of any relevant contamination assessment reports / information;
  - (B) Landcom and Dahua 2 (as the case may be) may elect to undertake an independent assessment of the relevant Contamination (including for the purpose of seeking an independent expert opinion as to whether any relevant Contamination was or was not identified in the Preliminary Assessment), at its cost, provided the independent assessment is undertaken and the results are received by

Landcom and Dahua 2 (as the case may be) and provided to RMS within the earlier of 20 Business Days after the date on which RMS provided the written notification in **clause 7.3(a)(vii)(A)** or other timeframe imposed by a Government Agency or by Law for responding to the discovery of the relevant Contamination;

- (C) RMS will, acting reasonably, and in consultation with Council (if Council will be the roads authority for the Project after the Required Works are completed), determine the appropriate Remediation and management of the Contamination to be undertaken having regard to the requirements of the Law and any future liability which RMS may incur arising from the existence of the Contamination; and
- (D) subject to clause 7.3(a)(vii)(C), the standard of any Remediation of such Contamination should be only to make the affected Dedicated Land suitable for use as a road; and
- (viii) Landcom and Dahua 2 (as the case may be) will provide RMS with all necessary documents which are relevant to the transfer of ownership of the Dedicated Land to RMS.
- (b) If Landcom and Dahua 2 (as the case may be) fails to transfer the Dedicated Land, or any part of the Dedicated Land, in accordance with clause 7.3(a), the parties acknowledge and agree that RMS may determine, in its absolute discretion, to compulsorily acquire the Dedicated Land at any time.
- (c) If RMS determines to compulsorily acquire the Dedicated Land, or any part of the Dedicated Land, under **clause 7.3(b)**, the parties agree:
  - for the purposes of section 10A(3) of the Just Terms Act, to a shorter negotiation period of 5 Business Days; and
  - (ii) for the purposes of section 13(2) of the Just Terms Act, to a shorter proposed acquisition notice period of 5 Business Days.
- (d) If the Dedicated Land, or any part of the Dedicated Land is compulsorily acquired by RMS in accordance with **clause 7.3(b)** and **(c)**, then:
  - (i) the parties agree for the purpose of section 30 of the Just Terms Act that:
    - (A) Part 2 Division 1 and Part 3 of the Just Terms Act do not apply; and
    - (B) the total compensation payable by RMS for the compulsory acquisition is \$1 (excluding GST); and
  - (ii) if required by RMS, Landcom and Dahua 2 (as the case may be) will enter into a deed of release and indemnity in a form reasonably required by RMS; and

- (iii) Landcom and Dahua 2 (as the case may be) agrees to pay RMS' reasonable costs associated with the acquisition of the relevant land.
- (e) If, at any time after entry into this Deed and prior to the transfer of the Dedicated Land to RMS, Landcom proposes to transfer any part of the Property B Land to a third party (other than a transfer to Dahua 2), Landcom must:
  - (i) ensure that no part of the Dedicated Land is included in that transfer; and
  - (ii) no less than 20 Business Days prior to entry into any agreement to transfer the land, notify RMS of the proposed transfer.
- (f) As soon as reasonably practicable but no later than 10 Business Days following the transfer or compulsory acquisition of any part of the Dedicated Land (including the Additional Dedicated Land) to RMS in accordance with this Deed, RMS must issue a notice to Landcom or Dahua 2 (as the case may be) confirming compliance with this obligation.

#### 7.4 Liability

On and from the date when the transfer of ownership of the Dedicated Land to RMS has been effected in accordance with **clause 7.3**, RMS acknowledges and agrees that:

- (a) subject to clause 7.4(b), RMS assumes all responsibility, risk and Liability for the Dedicated Land (including, without limitation, assuming all responsibility for compliance with any Laws or the requirement of any Government Agency (including any Approval), irrespective of whom the liabilities and requirements may be imposed on); and
- (b) subject to clause 10 of the Lease, and otherwise in accordance with clauses 7.3(a)(iii) to 7.3(a)(vii), RMS assumes all responsibility, risk and Liability for any:
  - (i) Contamination with respect to the Dedicated Land only to the extent disclosed in the Preliminary Assessment; and
  - (ii) Remediation.

#### 7.5 Sale to Dahua 2

If the sale of the Dedicated Land to Dahua 2 occurs prior to the transfer of the Dedicated Land to RMS, Dahua 2 must comply with **clause 7.3** as though all references to Landcom were references to Dahua 2.

## 8 Easement for Batter or Drainage

#### 8.1 Grant of Works Easement

(a) RMS must use its best endeavours to ensure that the Required Works are designed and constructed so that any batters and drainage infrastructure are wholly contained within the Dedicated Land.

- (b) The parties acknowledge that the grant of one or more Works Easements is required as a result of Landcom and the Dahua Group's request that RMS reduce the area of land required for the Additional Dedicated Land as much as practicable.
- (c) If RMS (acting reasonably) determines that it is not reasonably practicable to design and construct the Required Works so that any batters or drainage infrastructure are wholly contained within the Dedicated Land, RMS may, within a reasonable time prior to the issue of the Final Completion Notice, issue a notice to Dahua 2, Dahua 3 or Landcom requiring Dahua 2, Dahua 3 or Landcom (as the case may be) (Relevant Landowner) to grant RMS one or more Works Easements over only those parts of the Land which RMS determines are necessary to support the Required Works (in the case of an easement for batters) or provide drainage (in the case of an easement for drainage) and which are delineated in a survey plan attached to the notice (Easement Notice).
- (d) Subject to clause 8.1(e), the Relevant Landowner must, as soon as reasonably practicable after receiving an Easement Notice but prior to the issue of the Final Completion Notice, procure the grant of one or more Works Easements over that part of the Land which is the subject of the Easement Notice.
- (e) An Easement Notice is of no effect to the extent that it relates to land that is not owned by the recipient of the Easement Notice.

#### 8.2 Support Works

- (a) If the Relevant Landowner wishes to carry out works within an Easement Area which the Relevant Landowner believes would enable the Works Easement for batters and any related Works Easement for drainage in that Easement Area to be extinguished (Support Works), the Relevant Landowner must provide to RMS:
  - (i) plans describing the Support Works and showing the finished surface levels proposed for the completion of the Support Works (Support Works Plans);
  - (ii) calculations for the Support Works;
  - (iii) plans which demonstrate how the batter supported by the Works Easement for batter and any related Works Easement for drainage will be maintained during the construction period for the Support Works;
  - (iv) documents which address any criteria which the Relevant Landowner and RMS have agreed under clause 8.2(i); and
  - (v) any other documents or information which RMS, acting reasonably and expeditiously requires for the purpose of considering whether it should provide its consent to the Support Works.

- (b) After receiving all documents and information described in clause 8.2(a), RMS must determine whether to grant consent to the Support Works Plans. RMS must not unreasonably withhold or delay its consent. If RMS does not grant consent to the Support Works Plans, RMS must give reasons to the Relevant Landowner.
- (c) Once RMS has granted its consent to the Support Works Plans:
  - (i) the Relevant Landowner must provide RMS with 10 Business Days' notice prior to commencing the Support Works;
  - (ii) if the Relevant Landowner commences the Support Works, the Relevant Landowner:
    - (A) must use reasonable endeavours to carry out and complete the Support Works as expeditiously as possible; and
    - (B) must carry out any Support Works in accordance with any Approval and the Support Works Plans (as may be amended from time to time in accordance with this clause 8.2(c));
  - (iii) the Relevant Landowner must not make any material change to the Support Works Plans without the prior consent of RMS, which must not be unreasonably withheld or delayed.
- (d) If the Relevant Landowner believes it has completed the Support Works, the Relevant Landowner must provide to RMS:
  - a certificate from a registered surveyor certifying that the Support Works have been completed and the finished levels of the Easement Area are as specified in the Support Works Plans;
  - a copy of the "as built" drawings for the Support Works, showing the finished levels of the Easement Area; and
  - (iii) any other documents or information which RMS, acting reasonably and expeditiously, requests in relation to the Support Works for the purpose of responding in accordance with clause 8.2(e).
- (e) Within 30 Business Days of the receipt of all the documents and information referred to in clause 8.2(d), or such longer period as may be agreed between the parties, RMS must give written notice to the Relevant Landowner stating that either:
  - (i) the Works Easements described in **clause 8.2(a)** are no longer required and that the Works Easements are released; or
  - (ii) the Support Works have not been completed to the satisfaction of RMS.
- (f) RMS must not give a notice under clause 8.2(e)(ii) unless, acting reasonably, RMS is of the opinion that the Support Works have not been completed to the satisfaction of RMS.
- (g) If RMS gives a notice under clause 8.2(e)(ii), RMS must give reasons to the Relevant Landowner.
- (h) If RMS gives a notice under clause 8.2(e)(i), RMS must promptly do all things and execute all necessary documents, dealings or instruments and provide any further consents reasonably necessary in order to effect the release of the Works Easements described in clause 8.2(a) and their removal from title to the Easement Area.
- (i) The Relevant Landowner and RMS agree to discuss in good faith the development of criteria which, if satisfied, would be sufficient for RMS to grant consent under clause 8.2(b) or give a notice under clause 8.2(e)(i).
- (j) The parties agree that Support Works which satisfy RMS' Specification R44 Earthworks (as amended from time to time, or any other standard which replaces or supersedes that standard) would be sufficient for RMS to grant consent under clause 8.2(b) and give a notice under clause 8.2(e)(i).

#### 8.3 Drainage Works

- (a) If the Relevant Landowner wishes to carry out works within an Easement Area which the Relevant Landowner believes would enable the Works Easement for drainage in that Easement Area to be extinguished (Drainage Works), the Relevant Landowner must provide to RMS:
  - (i) plans describing the Drainage Works and showing details of the Drainage Works (Drainage Works Plans); and
  - plans which demonstrate how the drainage supported by the Works Easement for drainage will be maintained during the construction period for the Drainage Works;
  - (iii) a report, including hydraulic/drainage calculations and modelling (using a DRAINS model) from a hydraulic engineer;
  - (iv) documents which address any criteria which the Relevant Landowner and RMS have agreed under clause 8.3(i); and
  - (v) any other documents or information which RMS, acting reasonably and expeditiously requires for the purpose of considering whether it should provide its consent to the Drainage Works.
- (b) After receiving all documents and information described in clause 8.3(a), RMS must determine whether to grant consent to the Drainage Works Plans. RMS must not unreasonably withhold or delay its consent. If RMS does not grant consent to the Drainage Works Plans, RMS must give reasons to the Relevant Landowner.
- (c) Once RMS has granted consent to Drainage Works Plans:
  - (i) the Relevant Landowner must provide RMS with 10 Business Days' notice prior to commencing the Drainage Works;
  - (ii) if the Relevant Landowner commences the Drainage Works, the Relevant Landowner:

- (A) must use reasonable endeavours to carry out and complete the Drainage Works as expeditiously as possible; and
- (B) must carry out any Drainage Works in accordance with the Drainage Works Plans (as may be amended from time to time in accordance with this clause 8.3(c));
- (iii) the Relevant Landowner must not make any material change to the Drainage Works Plans without the prior consent of RMS which must not be unreasonably withheld or delayed.
- (d) If the Relevant Landowner believes it has completed the Drainage Works, the Relevant Landowner must provide to RMS:
  - a certificate from a hydraulic engineer certifying that the Drainage Works have been completed;
  - a certificate from a registered surveyor certifying that the finished levels of the Easement Area are as specified in the Support Works Plans;
  - (iii) a copy of the "as built" drawings for the Drainage Works, showing the finished levels of the Easement Area; and
  - (iv) any other documents or information which RMS, acting reasonably and expeditiously, requests in relation to the Drainage Works for the purpose of responding in accordance with clause 8.3(e).
- (e) Within 30 Business Days of the receipt of all the documents and information referred to in clause 8.3(d), or such longer period as may be agreed between the parties, RMS must give written notice to the Relevant Landowner stating that either:
  - (i) the Works Easement described in **clause 8.3(a)** is no longer required and that the Works Easement is released; or
  - (ii) the Drainage Works have not been completed to the satisfaction of RMS.
- (f) RMS must not give a notice under clause 8.3(e)(ii)unless, acting reasonably, RMS is of the opinion that the Support Works have not been completed to the satisfaction of RMS.
- (g) If RMS gives a notice under clause 8.3(e)(ii), RMS must give reasons to the Relevant Landowner.
- (h) If RMS gives a notice under clause 8.3(e)(i), RMS must promptly do all things and execute all necessary documents, dealings or instruments and provide any further consents reasonably necessary in order to effect the release of the Works Easement described in clause 8.3(a) and its removal from title to the Easement Area.
- (i) The Relevant Landowner and RMS agree to discuss in good faith the development of criteria which, if satisfied, would be sufficient for RMS to grant consent under clause 8.3(c)or give a notice under clause 8.3(e)(i).

#### 9 Reporting by RMS

#### 9.1 Bi-monthly status reporting for the SRG

RMS must, within 15 Business Days of the end of each two month period (being a two month period ending on the last day of each even numbered month each calendar year), provide to the other parties a report updating the other parties on the following matters in respect of the preceding two month period:

- the progress of the Required Works and Milestones achieved in the prior period;
- (b) major changes to the Required Works with the potential to substantially impact the cost and specifications of the Required Works;
- (c) the proportion of the Funding Amount and the HAF Funding expended in the prior period; and
- (d) the anticipated date for:
  - (i) achieving Final Completion;
  - (ii) expending the remaining funds from the total of the Funding Amount and the HAF Funding; and
  - (iii) achieving any remaining Milestones,

together with supporting information relating to these matters.

#### 10 Authorised Representatives and Notices

#### 10.1 Representatives

- (a) The Authorised Representative of a party may perform any function of that party under this Deed.
- (b) The Authorised Representatives of the parties are, as at the date of this Deed, the following:

RMS:	Colin Langford, Director, North West Precinct
Landcom:	Matthew Beggs, Executive General Manager, Projects

The Dahua Group: Kith Clark, Development Director

(c) A party may change its Authorised Representative by notice in writing to the other party at any time.

#### 10.2 Notices

(a) A party notifying or giving notice under this Deed must do so in writing sent by prepaid registered post and the original by post to the Authorised Representative at the address specified below:

#### RMS

Address: Level 7, 27 Argyle Street, Parramatta NSW 2150

Telephone: 02 8849 2339

Email: Colin.Langford@rms.nsw.gov.au

Attention: Colin Langford

Landcom

Address: Level 14, 60 Station Street Parramatta NSW 2150

Telephone: 02 9841 8759

Email: mbeggs@landcom.nsw.gov.au

Attention: Matthew Beggs

#### The Dahua Group

Address: Suite 2, Level 20, 201 Elizabeth Street, Sydney NSW 2000

Telephone: 02 9267 7788

Email: kith.clark@dahuaaustralia.com.au

Attention: Kith Clark

- (b) A notice given in accordance with **clause 10.2(a)** will be deemed to have been given and received:
  - (i) if delivered, on receipt;
  - (ii) if posted, 3 Business Days after posting; and
  - (iii) in the case of email, if the sender of an email can provide evidence of the dispatch of the email and did not receive notice of the rejection or failure to deliver the email, it shall be deemed to have been given:
    - (A) if transmission was successfully completed before 4.00 pm on a Business Day, on the day it was sent; and
    - (B) otherwise on the next Business Day.
- (c) Any notice received after 5.00 pm or on a day not a Business Day shall be deemed to have been received at 9.00 am on the next Business Day.

#### 11 Dispute Resolution

#### 11.1 Resolution of disputes

- (a) If a party claims that a dispute has arisen under this Deed, it must give written notice to the other parties stating the matters in dispute.
- (b) As soon as practicable after receiving notice of the dispute, the parties' Authorised Representatives, or a suitable nominated representative, must meet and attempt to resolve the dispute within a timeframe agreed

by the parties, or, in the absence of agreement, within 15 Business Days from the delivery of the notice of the dispute.

- (c) If the dispute is not resolved, or an appropriate path for resolution is not agreed, by the Authorised Representatives of the parties within the timeframe set out in clause 11.1(b), the dispute may be referred to the parties' senior management who must meet and attempt to resolve the dispute within a timeframe agreed by the parties, or, in the absence of agreement, within 20 Business Days from expiry of the relevant period in clause 11.1(b).
- (d) If the dispute is not resolved within the timeframes set out in clauses 11.1(b) and 11.1(c) above, then the chief executive officers of the parties, or a suitably nominated representative, must meet and seek to resolve the dispute within a timeframe agreed by the parties, or, in the absence of agreement within 30 Business Days of the expiry of the 20 Business Day period referred to in clause 11.1(c).

#### 11.2 Continue to perform obligations

Each party must continue to perform its obligations under this Deed, notwithstanding the existence of a dispute.

#### 12 Termination

#### 12.1 Default by Landcom or the Dahua Group

If any or all of Landcom, Dahua 2 and Dahua 3:

- (a) fails to pay or provide Security in accordance with clause 5;
- (b) is presumed to be insolvent under an applicable law, including any presumption under section 459C(2) of the *Corporations Act 2001* (Cth), or has proposed or made an arrangement or composition with any or all of its creditors, or application is made to a court for an or order, or a resolution is made, for its winding up or which may have the object of or result in its winding up;
- (c) has a judgment debt against it outstanding for more than 7 days;
- (d) commits any material breach of the Deed, or
- has a receiver or liquidator (including provisional) or any official manager, controller or administrator of any of its assets or business appointed;

and fails to remedy such event within 10 Business Days of a written request by RMS to do so, then RMS may, in its absolute discretion and without prejudice to its other rights, by notice in writing to the other parties, terminate the Deed as from the date of the notice without prejudice to its accrued rights under this Deed.

#### 12.2 Termination of Deed

On termination of this Deed under clause 12.1,

- (a) all or any sums of money which may be in the hands of RMS in respect of this Deed; and
- (b) all Security which has been provided to RMS under clause 5 of this Deed,

#### which

- (c) RMS has committed or spent for the purposes of the Project; or
- (d) is specified in the Relevant VPAs as an amount which is forfeited for the purposes of this **clause 12.2**,

may be declared by RMS to be forfeited and all sums that are so declared to be forfeited shall be forfeited and shall be retained by or become payable to or vested in RMS, and in respect of the sums retained under **clause 12.2(c)** or **clause 12.2(d)**, RMS shall use such money and Security, and take appropriate steps to administer relevant contracts, for the completion of the Project.

#### 12.3 No release

Termination by RMS will not release any party from Liability in respect of any breach of, or non-performance of any obligation pursuant to this Deed.

#### 13 GST

#### 13.1 Construction

In this clause 13:

- (a) unless there is a contrary indication, words and expressions which are not defined in this document but which have a defined meaning in the GST Law have the same meaning as in the GST Law;
- (b) GST Law has the same meaning given to that expression in the A New Tax System (Goods and Services Tax) Act 1999 (Cth) or, if that Act does not exist for any reason, means any Act imposing or relating to the imposition or administration of a goods and services tax in Australia and any regulation made under that Act; and
- (c) references to GST payable and input tax credit entitlements include:
  - notional GST payable by, and notional input tax credit entitlements of the Commonwealth, a State or a Territory (including a government, government body, authority, agency or instrumentality of the Commonwealth, a State or a Territory); and
  - (ii) GST payable by, and the input tax credit entitlements of, the representative member of a GST group of which the entity is a member.

#### 13.2 Consideration GST exclusive

Unless otherwise expressly stated, all consideration, whether monetary or nonmonetary, payable or to be provided under or in connection with this Deed is exclusive of GST (**GST-exclusive consideration**).

#### 13.3 Payment of GST

If GST is payable on any supply made by:

- (a) a party; or
- (b) an entity that is taken under the GST Law to make the supply by reason of the capacity in which a party acts,

(**Supplier**) under or in connection with this document, the recipient of the supply, or the party providing the consideration for the supply, must pay to the Supplier an amount equal to the GST payable on the supply.

#### 13.4 Timing of GST payment

The amount referred to in **clause 13.3** must be paid in addition to and at the same time and in the same manner (without any set-off or deduction) that the GST-exclusive consideration for the supply is payable or to be provided.

#### 13.5 Tax invoice

The Supplier must deliver a tax invoice or an adjustment note to the recipient of a taxable supply before the Supplier is entitled to payment of an amount under clause 13.3.

#### 13.6 Adjustment event

If an adjustment event arises in respect of a supply made by a Supplier under or in connection with this document, any amount that is payable under **clause 13.3** will be calculated or recalculated to reflect the adjustment event and a payment will be made by the recipient to the Supplier or by the Supplier to the recipient as the case requires.

#### 13.7 Reimbursements

- (a) Where a party is required under or in connection with this document to pay for, reimburse or contribute to any expense, loss, liability or outgoing suffered or incurred by another party or indemnify another party in relation to such an expense, loss, liability or outgoing (**Reimbursable Expense**), the amount required to be paid, reimbursed or contributed by the first party will be reduced by the amount of any input tax credits to which the other party is entitled in respect of the Reimbursable Expense.
- (b) This clause 13.7 does not limit the application of clause 13.3, if appropriate, to the Reimbursable Expense as reduced in accordance with clause 13.7(a).

#### 13.8 No merger

This clause **13** does not merge on the completion, rescission or other termination of this document or on the transfer of any property supplied under this document.

#### 14 General

#### 14.1 No fetter on statutory functions and no limits on Liability

- (a) To the extent applicable, nothing in this Deed is deemed to in any way to restrict or limit the powers of Landcom or RMS or to comprise a fetter of the exercise by Landcom or RMS of their statutory functions.
- (b) Nothing in this Deed limits any Liability which Landcom, the Dahua Group or RMS (as applicable) may have to Landcom, the Dahua Group or RMS (as applicable) under this Deed as a result of a breach by Landcom, the Dahua Group or RMS (as applicable) of a term of this Deed.

#### 14.2 Assignment and novation

Other than as provided for under **clause 14.9**, the parties must not assign, novate or encumber any right, obligation or interest under this Deed, without the prior written consent of the other parties.

#### 14.3 Entire agreement

- (a) This Deed and any subsequent voluntary planning agreement(s) under s 7.4 of the Act supersede all previous agreements about its subject matter and any agreements collateral to those agreements. This Deed embodies the entire agreement between the parties in relation to its subject matter.
- (b) To the extent permitted by law, any statement, representation or promise made in any negotiation or discussion, has no effect except to the extent expressly set out or incorporated by reference in this Deed.
- (c) Each party acknowledges and agrees that it does not rely on any prior conduct or representation by the other party in entering into this Deed.

#### 14.4 Costs

Each party bears its own costs in relation to the preparation, negotiation and finalisation of this Deed (including any transactions or documents contemplated under this Deed).

#### 14.5 Waiver

Failure by a party to compel performance of any term of this Deed does not constitute a waiver of that term or condition and does not impair the right of the party to enforce it at a later time or to pursue remedies it may have for any subsequent breach of that term or condition.

#### 14.6 Governing Law

This Deed is governed by New South Wales Law and each party irrevocably submits to the non-exclusive jurisdiction of the New South Wales courts and courts competent to hear appeals from those courts.

#### 14.7 Modification of this Deed

No modification or alteration of any provision of this Deed will be valid unless it is in writing and signed by the parties to this Deed.

#### 14.8 Representations and warranties

Each party represents and warrants as at the date of this Deed that:

- (a) it has the power to enter into this Deed and to comply with its obligations under this Deed;
- (b) it has in full force and effect the authorisations necessary for it to enter into this Deed and to comply with its obligations under this Deed and to allow them to be enforced;
- (c) its obligations under this Deed are valid and binding and are enforceable against it in accordance with the terms of this Deed; and
- (d) this Deed and the transactions under this Deed which involve it do not contravene any Law or obligation by which it is bound.

#### 14.9 Replacement of Government Agency

If a Government Agency referred to in this Deed:

- (a) is reconstituted, renamed or replaced or if its powers or functions are transferred to another Government Agency, this Deed is deemed to refer to that Government Agency; or
- (b) ceases to exist, this Deed is deemed to refer to that Government Agency which serves substantially the same purpose or object as the former Government Agency.

#### 14.10 No Delay

Each party must not unreasonably delay any document, action, approval, direction, determination or decision which is required under this Deed.

#### 15 Caveat

- (a) The parties agree that upon execution of this Deed by the parties, RMS has a caveatable interest in:
  - (i) Lots 2011 and 2012 in DP1234643;
  - (ii) the Available Land; and
  - (iii) land which is up to 15 metres from the boundary of the Available Land (measured in all directions from the boundary of the Available Land),

(together, the Caveat Land)

until the earlier of:

- (iv) the date the Final Completion Notice is issued; or
- (v) the date the Funding Amount End Notice is issued to each of the Developers under clause 4.1(e); or
- (vi) the termination of this Deed,

and that Landcom and the Dahua Group will not do anything or omit to do anything that will impede those rights.

- (b) The Dahua Group and Landcom agree that:
  - the Dahua Group and Landcom will not object to RMS lodging with NSW Land Registry Services a caveat for registration on the relevant folios of the Register (or parts thereof) of the Caveat Land, nor will the Dahua Group and Landcom seek to remove that caveat lodged; and
  - (ii) the Dahua Group and Landcom will promptly and use all reasonable endeavours to obtain consent to the lodgement of the caveat from each person who has an estate or interest in the Caveat Land registered under the *Real Property Act 1990* (NSW) to facilitate registration of the caveat.
- (c) RMS agrees that any caveat registered on the folios of the Register (or parts thereof) of the Caveat Land under this **clause 15** must not prohibit the transfer of the Property B Land from Landcom to Dahua 2.
- (d) If a caveat is registered on the relevant folios of the Register for the Caveat Land under this **clause 15**, RMS agrees to:
  - (i) promptly consent to any dealing or plan which relates to the Caveat Land which does not adversely affect RMS' interest in the Caveat Land, including any proposed subdivision of all or part of the Caveat Land to create a separate lot or lots for the Additional Dedicated Land and the creation of any security interest which might be proposed in connection with the lending of money to a member of the Dahua Group; and
  - (ii) upon the occurrence of the relevant event in clause 15(a)(iv), (v) or (vi) and the lapsing of RMS' caveatable interest, use reasonable endeavours to withdraw the caveat from the title to the Caveat Land within 10 Business Days of the relevant event occurring.

Corrs Chambers Westgarth

### Execution

s a deed.

Executed by Roads and Maritime ) Services by its duly appointed officer in ) the presence of: )		
Witness	Officer	
Name of Witness (print)	Name of Officer (print)	···
Signed, sealed and delivered by ) Landcom trading as UrbanGrowth NSW ) by the party's attorney pursuant to power ) of attorney registered Book 4716 No 510 ) who states that no notice of revocation of ) the power of attorney has been received in) the presence of: )		
Witness	Attorney	•
Name of Witness (print)	Name of Attorney (print)	
Executed by Dahua Group Sydney ) Project 2 Ltd ) Gompany Secretary/Director L F GM Name of Gompany Secretary/Director	Director $y_{ux}$ , $y_{uy}$ , $z_{1}$ Name of Director (print)	
(print)		

Corrs Chambers Westgarth

Executed by Dahua Group Sydney Project 3 Pty Ltd . . . . . . Gempany Secretary/Director L 2 FC M Name of <del>Company Secretary</del>/Director (print)

Agi's

Director

) )

L ..... ..... Name of Director (print)

#### Annexure A

#### **Required Works**

#### 1 Description

Construction of works as determined by RMS in its sole and absolute discretion in accordance with this Deed to provide safe and efficient access to the Menangle Park development, as generally indicated in the plans by Jacobs attached in this **Annexure A** of this Deed and attached, subject to refinement of the specifications by RMS in accordance with this Deed, including:

- (a) the Carriageway;
- (b) Hume Motorway Bridge;
- (c) Hume Motorway northern on and off ramps;
- (d) Menangle Rd tie in; and
- (e) any ancillary works.

The specifications and scope of the Required Works to be confirmed by RMS in accordance with this Deed in order to deliver the Required Works within the amount that is the total of the Funding Amount and the HAF Funding.

Further refinement to the design and construction staging as required once the tender price for construction is received and during construction.

#### 2 Specifications

The specifications applicable to the Required Works are as follows, subject to refinement and confirmation in the Final Business Case:

- (a) all applicable Austroads, RMS/TfNSW and other relevant standards and specifications, including the proposed cross-section being used for the design of the Required Works; and
- (b) any other requirements RMS considers acting reasonably are relevant to the delivery of the Required Works.

#### 3 Preliminary Design Plans

See attached.



SHEET No. SHEET TITLE	33	RF-0101 DELAFEATION, SIGNPOSTING AND ROAD FURWITURE PLAN - SHEET 1 OF 13	PE-20102 DELINEATION, SIGNPOSTING AND ROAD FURWITURE PLAN - SHEET 2 OF 12 RE-20113 DELINEATION SIGNPOSTING AND READ FLIANTIMER ON M. SLIEFT 3 OF 44	1 1	RF-3106 DELINEATION, SIGNPOSTING AND ROAD FURNITURE PLAN. SHEET 5 OF 13 DE MICE ON MICHARD REVEILION AND ROAD FURNITURE FLAN.		RE-UIUS DELINEATION SIGNPOSTING AND ROAD FURNITURE PLAN-SHEET BOF 13		1.1	1 1		RF-4201 DEELMEATION, SIGNPOSTING AND ROAD FURWITURE - ROAD FURWITURE SCHEDULES		SIOKARAVIER MANAGEARENT Skadint fidaraafe and water chaity 21 an seeft 7 of 72	SHADD2 DRAMAGE AND WATER QUALITY PLAN-SHEET 20F 13			SMALLING UNANKLAUU WALEK ULALITY PLAN. SHEET 5 OF 13 SMATO6 DRAINAGE ALD WATER OLALITY PLAN. SHEET 6 OF 13	į.		SM-0109 DRAUKAGE AND WATER QUALITY PLAN. SHEET 9 OF 73 SM-010 Drammars and water di iai ity en an. Subset 40 de 52	SMA0111 DEMUNACE AND WATER QUALITY PLAN-SHEET 10 OF 13	SH40113 DRAUNGE AND WATER DUALITY PLAN. SHEET 13 OF 13	SMOON PAVENENT DRAMAIGE PT SCHEPTINE 6. SHEFT AFK	SA40303 PAVEHENT DRONHAGE PT SCHEDULE - SHEET 3 OF 6			11	SM-CCCI CULVERY SCHEDULE	SALARIZ TYPICAL CHANNELS AND DRAW DEFALS-SHEET 2.0F 4	SAMANU TAPPUCAL CHANNELS AND UPPLY LITERIAS - SPEET 3 CF 4 SMAUA TYPECAL CHANNELS AND DRAIN DETAILS - SHEET 4 CF 4	il	SM-0411 TYPRCAL EXTENDED APRON DETAIL	SM OVZI TYPPCOM, SEDINGENT AND PERMANIENT WATER OLIVILITY BASIN SHEEF 1 OF 3	SM4422 TYPECAL SEDIMENT AND PERMANENT WATER OUNLEY BASIN - SHEET 2 OF 3	1	SS	ULATINZ UNILITY COONDINATION PLAN. SHEET 2 OF 13	1		UT-200 UTLOY COORDINATION PLAN - SHEET 6 OF 13 UTLOY COORDINATION PLAN - SHEET 7 OF 33		UT-0109 UTILITY COORDINATION PLAN. SHEET 9 OF 13		11	ULITIS USED TO SOUND TO PLAN - SHEET 13 OF 13	UT ORN UTULITY COORDINATION - UTLITY MERCY SCHEDULE - SHEET 1 OF 2	UT-4002 UTLUTY COORDINATION - UTLUTY IMPAGT SCHEDULE - SHEET 2 OF 2	MOTINE CAMPEN AND CAMPENT TOWN CITY COUNCILS A3 statman converse	Transport STAGE 1 ROAD DEVELOPMENT	W. W. Roads & Martitime MENANGLE ROAD TO MENANGLE PARK	COMPARE 1 - 2021 AN COS	MERCEDITION DOCUMENT ACCOUNT AND DO	WESTERN SYDNEY PROJECT OFFICE ROADS AND MARITIME SERVICES	
SHEET No. SHEET TITLE	1	RC-0110 CROSS SECTIONS - SPRING FARM PARKWAY WEI (MC10) - SHEET 70 OF 17 DC 0014 CROSS SECTIONS - SEDINIC STARI DASEVILLA VIEW RAF W. STREET 14 20 20 14	1.1	RC-0112 CROSS SECTIONS - SPRING FAQIA PRRKNAY WIG (MCT0) - SHEET 13 OF 17	1	RC-0115 CRCSS SECTIONS - SPRING FARM PARKWAY WIB (MC10) - SHEET 16 CF 17	+	RC-0121 CROSS SECTIONS - NORTHERCUND ENTRY RAMP (ARCAU) - SHEET 1 OF 21		RE-0423 CROSS SECTIONS - NORTHBOUND ENTRY RAMP (ACMI) - SHEET 3 OF 21		RC-0126 CROSS SECTIONS - NORTHBOUND ENTRY RAMP (MCAU) - SHEET & OF 21	KU-OLZI U-KUOS SUCHUNS MONTHOUNU ENIKY KAKAY (RAZU) - SHEET / OF 21 RC20138 CROSS SECTIONS, MONTHOUND ENTRY RAKAP ANYAN , SKEET 8 CF 34		RC-0120 CROSS SECTIONS - NORTHBOUND ENTRY RAMP (RC-00) - SHEET 10 CF 21					rcarcos cross sections-normedund entry ramp (acca) - Sheet 16 of 21 Rcarcos cross sections - Normerian indentry ramp aacaa, - Sheet 77 of 24		0139 CROSS SECTIONS - NORTHBOUND ENTRY RAMP (AC40) - SHEET 19 OF Z1	÷		0153 CRCSS SECTIONS - SOUTHBOUND EXIT RAMP (MCS0) - SHEET 3 OF 13 Misi CROSS SECTIONS - SOUTHBOUND EXIT RAMP MICHI, SHEET 7 OF 14	1	0156 CROSS SECTIONS - SOUTHBOUND EXIT RAMP (MC50) - SHEET 6 OF 13	ł			016; CROSS SECTIONS - SOUTHBOUND EXT PARE (ACSO) - SHEET 13 OF 13				1974 CROSS SECTIONS- MEIVANCLE ROAD NORTHEOUND (MCB0)- SHEET 4 OF 18 2175 CROSS SECTIONS MEIVANCE FROAD NORTHEOLIND AADAM, SHIEFT 5 OF 12	- 1 C					CROSS SECTIONS - MENANGLE ROAD NORTHBOUND (MCBU)	CROSS SECTIONS - MENANGLE ROAD NORTHBOUND (NCED)	1	CROSS SECTIONS - MEMANGLE ROAD NORTHROUND (MCBO)	1	Ì	136 GROSS SECTIONS . SUBDIVISION ACCESS ROAD (ACFD)		PLOT DATE J TRUE 3410/2018	BARN BULL BULL BULL BULL BULL BULL BULL BUL	TACTORS TRANST	DESCH		AHD Wick sevelated arr AHD PROJECT MICK	
ET No. SHEET TITLE		COVER SALET NDEX SHEET SHEET OF 2	MUEX SHEET - SHEET 2.0F2	GE-UUTI GENEPAL NOTES GE-CC21 REY PI AN	TYPICAL CROSS SECTION- SHEET 1 OF 4	to the local state of the second state of the	I THAL UNDS SCUIDAR OFFEL 3 07 4 TYPICAL CROSS SECTION -SHEET 4 0F 4	(i) (i) (iii) (		GENERAL ARVANCEMENT PLAN-Shiel 1 OF 13 GENERAL ARRANCEMENT PLAN_SHEET 2 06 43	GENERAL ARRANDEMENT PLAN. SHEET 3 OF 13	GENERAL ARRANGEMENT PLAN - SHEET 4 OF 13	GENERAL ARRANGEMENT PLAN - SHEET 6 OF 13	GENERAL ARRANGEMENT PLAN. SHEET 7 OF 13	CENERAL ARRANGEMENT PLAN-SHEET 8 OF 13	OCREDAL ARRANGERENT FLAN - SHEET 10 OF 13 GENEPAL ARRANGERIFAIT PLAN - SHEET 10 OF 13	GENERAL ARTANCEMENT FLAN - ATTEL 10 UF 15 GENERAL ARTANCEMENT PLAN - SHEET 11 OF 13	GEREPU ARONGEMENT PLAN-SHEET 12 OF 13	A VALUER OF A DESCRIPTION OF AN ADDRESS AND ADDRESS ADDRE	LONGITUDINAL SECTION - SPRING FARA PARKWAY WA (MC10) - SHEET 1 OF 4	LONGTUDINAL SECTION - SPRING FARM PARKWAY WAR (MC111) - SHEET 2 OF 4	RD-0203 LONISTUDINAL SECTION-SPRING FARM PARKWAY WIB (AKCH)- SHEET 3 OF 4 RC-0129 Phi-tons I Onkstit Jonal SECTION SECTION SECTION SECTION AND ALCONOMIC SECTION SECTION SECTION	LONGITUDINAL SECTION - SPRING FARM PARKINKY EB (MC20) - SHEET 1 OF 4	LONGTUDINAL SECTION - SPRING FARM PARKNAV EB (MC20) - SHEET 2 OF 4	-	LOKSTUDINAL SECTION - NORTHBOUND ENTRY RAMP (AKCAU) - SHEET 1 OF 5	LONGTUDINAL SECTION - MORTHBOUND ENTRY RAMP (ACMP) - SHEET 2 OF 5	RE-223 ECONOMULATION - ACCOUNT - REALING - MORTHEROUND ENTRY PARAPPINZOD - SHEEL 1 OF 5 RE-21-20 - RE-20157	LONGTUDINAL SECTION - NURTHBOUND ENTRY RAMP (MCA0) - SFEET 5 OF 5	LONGTUDINAL SECTION - SOUTHBOUND EXIT RAMP (ACCO) - SHEET 1 OF 3	RD-0233 LONGITIDINAL SECTION - SOUTHBOUND EXIT RAMP (ACCID - SHEET 3 OF 3	RD-0241 LONGITUDIANI SECTION - REVIANICI F ROAD SCI (THARY IND ARCAIN, SHEEFT I OF A	LONSTRUDINAL SECTION - KENNIGLE ROAD SOUTHBOUND (MOVA) - SHEET 2 OF 5	LONGTUDINAL SECTION - MERVINGLE ROAD SOUTHBOUND MICAD - SHEET 3 OF 5	RE-REAL CONSTITUTION ALL SECTION - REPRESENCE ROAD SOUTHBOUND (ALLA) - SHEET 4 U-5 RC-2775 RC-2775 RC-2775			 LONGITUDINAL SECTION - MENNISLE ROAD NORTHBOUND (MCBO) - SHEET 4 OF 5		RC-0162 RC-0251 LONGSTUDINAL SECTION - SUBDIVISION ACCESS ROAD AACEO	19. 1993 A second	RD-4271 LOWGITUDINM, SECTION - SUBDIVISION ACCESS ROAD (ACFO) R2-0165	CROSS SECTIONS - SPANNG FARM PARKWAY WIG (NCTO) - SHEEF 1 OF 17	CROSS SECTIONS - SPERIO FARM PARKINN WER (MCII) - SHEET 2 OF 17	KULINIK UKOSS SECTIONS- SYRING FARAF PARAFY WARAY WAR ARCHOL-SHEET 3 OF 17 RC-0104 UROSS SECTIONS- SYRING FARAF PARAFY AND ARCHOL-SHEET 4 OF 17	CROSS SECTIONS - SPRING FARIA PARKINAY WIB (MCTU) - SHEET 5 OF 17	RC-0106 CROSS SECTIONS - SPRING FARM PARAMAY WHB (ACTO) - SHEET 6 OF 17 RC-0107 CROSS SECTIONS - SPRING FARM PARAMAY WHB (ACTO) - SHEET 7 OF 17		victures of the substance of the substan	RANKSKL FILEPJUSTE FOR PODDAREGATION OF THE DOLMANG REV. DATE FOR MARKET AREA CAREFY (2013) A MAILY SALES ON AS 01 1.1212/09114 (2014) SALES ON AND AND AND AND AND AND AND AND AND AN			Coolitivati Si	MSA ZONE 55	

	NOT FOR CONSTRUCTION CRAMEN AND CARPAGE LI TOWN CITY COUNCILS SPRAGE TROND DEVELOPMENT MENANGLE ROAD TO MENANGLE PARK GENERAL NUCKSHERT	анстикатить DS2017/000204 65 вине запас вом самосерт Design 201 вом сомосерт Design 201 вом сомосерт Design 201 вом сомосерт Design 201 вом самотите вомосерт 201 вом самотите
	2010/01 12 CLINY 2010/01 12 CLINY 2010/0	A DARPARDOL         DA DARROT DARIE           A RASER         DA DARIE         DA DARIE           A RASER         DA DARIE         DA DARIE           A RASER         DA DARIE         DA DARIE
SHEET TITLE Concernent and the second secon	Access consumer numers UNEGHOLDS-GC6-0005 Theoremics include include and UNEGHOLDS-GC6-0005 Theorem and	HE-SHITANTAW (AFRICAS) (ACTION HE-SHITANTAW (AFRICAS) (AFRICAS) (AFRICAS) (ACTION HE-SHITANTAW (AFRICAS) (AFRIC
	solumi Priculer (Blevardona Struumdes Pricula: Arthoride Statesho Martinerik: Statesho Martinerik:	1 KISA ZONE 55
ET TILE TO COORDINATION - I'PHPOL CRCGS SECTION TO COORDINATION - I'PHPOL CRCGS SECTION TO COORDINATION - I'PHPOL CRCGS SECTION EARY ACQUISTION - LOT 2019 IPP72843 EARY ACQUISTION - LOT 2019 IP72843 EARY ACQUISTION - LOT 2017 IP72843 EARY	DOVINUE DE LOCADON NAME - REUTRILITZE - RUTET - RUTET - RUELLA	
SHEET No. SHE SHEET No. SH Inturation Structure Control From Structure Control From Proving Proving Proving Proving Proving Proving Proving Proving Proving Proving Proving Proving Proving Pr	POLICIAL CONTRACTOR INCOMENDATION OF THE CONTRACTOR OF THE CONTRACTOR OF THE CONTRACTOR INCOMENDATION OF THE CONTRACTOR	

.

	INTATION OF ROAD FILM
	ELFLE USED FOR DOCUMENTATION OF ROAD PLAN
	<b>D</b>

GENERA

- NS ARE NOTED IN THE DESIGN MODEL FILE REFERENCE BOX ON THE PLANS. **JON XM** 
  - No
- DRAWINGS TO SE READ IN CONJUNCTION WITH RUS SPECIFICATIONS FOR THE PROJECT. ALL DIMENSIONS IN METERS UNLESS OTHERWISE STATED, ALL LEVELS, CHANNAGES AND COORDIANTES ARE EXPRESSION INFIRES.
  - LEVELS ARE TO AUSTRALIAM HEIGHT DATUM (A.H.D.).5. CO-ORDIMATES ARE TO MAP CARD AUSTRALIA PAIGA) ZONE 55.

# SAFETY BARRIERS

- rd.
- SHETY BARRENS, TRANSTIONS AND TERMINALS MIST BE AN RUS ACCEPTED SHETY BARRENS PROJUCT. RESERT IN DANS ACCEPTANCE DOCUMENTS FOR SHETY BARRENR INCOUCH ACCEPTED FOR USE ON LASSFIED ROADS IN RSW. EREFER TO MUNICAURRENS SHEEP CONTINUE AND AS ACCEPTANCE DOCUMENTS FOR THE MAXIMA ALLOWARDED FOR ACCOUNT REQUIREBULITS FOR SHETY BARRENS ALLOWARDED FOR ACCEPTANTING AND AND ACCEPTANCE DOCUMENTS ALLOWARDED FOR ALLOWARD DEFECTION REQUIREBULITS FOR SHETY BARRENS ALLOWARDED FOR ACCEPTANTING AND DOTIFIED FILE CLARA ZONE OR PROFILED BY SAFETY BARRENE FOR ALLOWARD FOR ACCEPTANCE ON AND ALLOWARD FOR THE MAXIMA ALLOWARDED FOR ALLOWARD DEFEATION REQUIREBULITS FOR SHETY BARRENS SAFETY BARRENS FOR FOR ALLOWARD FOR ALLOWARD FOR ALLOWARD SALE FOR ALLOWARD FOR FOR ALLOWARD FOR ALLOWARD FOR ALLOWARD FOR THE MAXIMA 10

# KERBS AND GUTTERS

FOR STANDARD KERB AND GUTTER SHAPES REFER RMS MODEL DRAWING R0300-01

## SIGNS

NICORRESHALL BE MANUFACTURED IN ACCORDANCE WITH RMS 3400, SIGNS SHALL BE INSTALED IN ACCORDANCE WITH RMS R/43.

PAVEMENT MARKING

- INVERTIGNT MANUE SHALL BE APPLED IN ACCORDINGE WITH RUSS RN1. INVERTIGNT MANUE SHALL BE APPLED IN ACCORDINGE WITH RUSS RN1. SEPRANTON LINES THE SPANING OR NAMERED SMALL JOHE EINS, EJARGHER, CONTINUTY AND SEPRANTON LINES THE SPANIT DE SKERT DE APPLED EINS SHALL DE IMARGNAS. WOLFRECHTE FREIZUNG JOHEN DAR TO DE SKERT DE APLL JOHEN MANS. WITTE GOME PANIT STORE INSET DE SKERT DE APLL JOHEN AND MARENAS.

# DRAINAGE

- THE DRAIMAGE DRAININGS INCLUCE DETAILS OF THE PERAMUENT STORBMATER DRAINAGE SYSTEM (MILESS NOTE) DIFERNINGS. INCLE DRAINAGE RESONABLE DETAILS DE RESONABLE DRAINAGE SYSTEM STORBMATER DRAINAGE WORDS AND EROSION & SEDIABLOT CONTROL.
   ANY PERMITS REQUIRED FOR DRESONA NO EXPLORED FOR DATA DURACTOR.
   ANY PERMITS REQUIRED FOR DRESONA NO EXPLORED FOR DATA DURACTOR.
   ANY PERMITS REQUIRED FOR DRESONA NO EXPLORED FOR DATA DURACTOR.
   ANY PERMITS DRAUPE TO ANY DRAVINGE STRUCTURE SAVIL RE CONFRMED FOR DRIVING
  - CONSTRUCTION
- UNLO ALL DERANAGES PEPES SHALL EE REMFORCED CONCINETE PIPE (INC) ALARS 4 FOR LONGNIDIMUL PIPES AND CLASS HE FOR INTENDERE PERES.
   ALL PIPES AND CLASS HAD SOCKET WITH RUBBER AND LONGNIDIMUL S. ALL PIPES PERE DIR ENVIRONMENT AND SOCKET WITH RUBBER AND LONGNIDIMUL S. ALL PIPES PAD CONCETT AND SOCKET WITH RUBBER AND LONGNIDIMUL S. ALL PIPES PAD CONCETT AND SOCKET WITH RUBBER AND LONGNIDIMUL C. EGFISION ITO CULTURAL DE CONSTRUCTED AS PER STRUCTURAL DEFINION DEFINICION ITO CULTURAL DE FROM DEPART DEFINICION ITO CULTURAL DE CONSTRUCTED AS PER STRUCTURAL DEFINICIONED AT DEFINICION ITO CULTURAL DE CONSTRUCTED AS PER STRUCTURAL DEFINICA DEFINICION ITO CULTURAL DE PROVINCIE AND PER STRUCTURAL DE PROVIDED AT DEFINICION ITO CULTURAL DE PROVINCIE DI AS PER STRUCTURAL DE DAT DEFINICION ITO CULTURAL DE PROVINCIE DI AS PER STRUCTURAL DE DAT DEFINICION ITO CULTURAL STRULL DE CONSTRUCTED AS PER STRUCTURAL DE DAT DEFINICION ITO CULTURAL DE DATA DE DESCRIPTION DE DAT DEFINICION ITO CULTURAL STRULL DE CONSTRUCTURAL DE PROVIDED AT DEFINICION ITO CULTURAL STRULL DE CONSTRUCTED AS PER STRUCTURAL DE PROVIDED AT DEFINICION DE DATA DE DEFINICION DE DATA DE DATA DE DATA DE DATA DE DATA DE DEFINICION DE DATA DE DATA DE DATA DE DATA DE DATA DE DEFINICION DE DATA DE DATA DE DATA DE DEFINICION DE DATA DE

## UTILITIES

- THELEARTINH OF UTILITIES TO BE CONFIGNED ON SITE. THE CONTEND CARRY OUT THE ECLORING BEFORE COMMENDE ANY WORKS.
   FELLOWING BEFORE COMMENDE ANY WORKS.
   DETERMISH THE SECTION FOR UTILITIES INFORMATION OF THE PERFORMATION OF TRANSIC INFERSION OF EXISTING ON THE PROGRAMTION OF THE PERFORMATION OF TRANSIC AND THE RECOMMENDE ANY WORKS AND THE ANY OTHER RELATION FOR THILTING THAT AND A 100 ACT ATTON OF THILTING FORMS AND IN A PAOPT WORK RETHADDS TO A MODID DAMAGE TO UTILITIES.
   CLAPS DEPENDENT OF SUBDIFFACE UTILITY INFORMATION OLIVITY LEVEL.
   OLA A FORDING AND PANAGE UTILITY WORMATION OLIVITY LEVEL.
   OLA A FORDING AND RAMAGE UTILITY WORMATION OLIVITY LEVEL.
   OLA A FORDING AND RAMAGE UTILITY WORMATION OLIVITY LEVEL.
   OLA A FORDING AND RAMAGE UTILITY WORMATION OLIVITY LEVEL.
   OLA A FORDING AND RAMAGE UTILITY WORMATION OLIVITY LEVEL.
   OLA A FORDING AND RAMAGE UTILITY WORMATION OLIVITY LEVEL.
   OLA A FORDING AND RAMAGE UTILITY WORMATION OLIVITY LEVEL.
   OLA A FORDING AND RAMAGE UTILITY WORMATION OLIVITY LEVEL.
   OLA A FORDING AND RAMAGE UTILITY WORMATION OLIVITY LEVEL.
   OLA A FORDING AND RAMAGE UTILITY WORMATION OLIVITY LEVEL.
   OLA A FORDING AND RAMAGE UTILITY WORMATION OLIVITY LEVEL.
   OLA A FORDING AND RAMAGE UTILITY WORMATION OLIVITY LEVEL.
   OLA A FORDING AND RAMAGE UTILITY WORMATION OLIVITY LEVEL.
   OLA A FORDING AND RAMAGE UTILITY WORMATION OLIVITY LEVEL.
   OLA A FORDING AND RAMAGE UTILITY WORMATION OLIVITY LEVEL.
   OLA A FORDING AND RAMAGE UTILITY WORMATION OLIVITY LEVEL.
   OLA A FORDING AND RAMAGE UTILITY WORMATION OLIVITY LEVEL.
   OLA A FORDING AND RAMAGE UTILITY WORMATION OLIVITY LEVEL.
   OLA A FORDING AND RAMAGE UTILITY WORMATION OLIVITY LEVEL.
   OLA A FORDING AND RAMAGE UTILITY WORMATION OLIVITY LEVEL.
   OLA A FORDING AND RAMAG

1GHTING

- SPRING FARM PARKWAY, ENTRY / EXIT RAMPS AND THE BRIDGE OVER HUME MOTORWAY WILL BE LIT TO CATEGORY V3.
- ALLINTERSECTIONS WILL BE UT TO CATEGORY V3.
   MENANGLE ROAD-CARENAY UT TO CATEGORY V3 WITH TWO SPAN LIGHTING.
   MENANGLE ROAD-CARENDED TO RAS STANDARDS AND WILL BE CONFECTED TO AN RAS MAIN
- STRICH BOARD (MSB) SPRING FRAME AND A REMNALE FOLD WILL BE DESIGNED TO BAREAVOIR STANDAUS MO MILL E CONTRECTED TO FREME LYSTREET USANT NEET WORK FOR THE HUME MOTORWAY OR FOR THE TRANSFORM TOSTING THANK THE TRUNK WORK TO A THE HUME MOTORWAY OR FOR THE TRANSFORM TOSTING DARMAC TRANSFORM WORK TO BE TRANSFORM TO THE THE IMPACT TRANSFORM WORK TO BE INVELTO A THE THE IMPACT TRANSFORM WORK TO BE RANDED ADDR STANDATO TRANSFORM TO STRUCTURE TO BE GAUVANEED FOR THE THATTARE TO BE RANDED ADDR STANDATO TRANSFORM

# EROSION AND SEDIMENT CONTROLS

- THE SEQUENCE OF CONSTRUCTION SHALL BE A FOULOWS.
- A) IDENTIFY LOCATION OF ALL PROPOSED EROSION AND SEDIMENT CONTROL MEASURES.
- B) INSTALLATION OF BARRIEF, AND SEDIMENT FENCES.
  C) INSTALLATION OF SEDIMENT BASIN AND ENERGY DISSIPATOR AT OMILET WITH SEDIMENT FEACES. AT DOWN SLOPE
- D) INSTALLATION OF ALL DIVERSION DRAWS AND LEVEL SPREADERS.
   E) INSTALLATION OF ALL REMAINING EROSION AND SEDIMENT CONTROLS.
   F) ULEARING AND REGRADING OF SITE FOR RUAD CONSTRUCTION.
- 2. BASINS AND ASSOCIATED DWERSION DRAINS IMUST BE FULLY OPERATIONAL PRIOR TO ANY OTHER DISTURBANCE ON SITE.
- LOCATION OF TOPSOL STOCKPLES TO RE DETERMINED BY CONTRACTOR
   A. ALL SEDIMENT DARN TO DEL FENGED WITH TEMPORARY FENCING TO RESTRICT FUBLIC ACCESS DURING THE CONSTRUCTION PHASE.

- CONSTRUCTION STAGING
- 1. ENOSION AND SEDIMENTATION CONTROLS TO BE IMPLEMENTED PRIOR TO ANY EARTHMUCKS
- TEARDRAIKY ROAD SAFETY BARNIERS TO BE INSTALLED PRICK TO COMMENCING CONSTRUCTION WORKS.
  - CONSTRUCTION STAGING DESIGN AD D73 A D530 TEMPORARY CONCRETE BARRER FOR THE PURPOSES OF TEMPORARY GEOLAETRIC DESIGN.
    - - 4. ALL REDUNDANT PAVEMENT MARKINGS TO BE REMOVED BEFORE TRAFFIC SWITCH.
- ACCESS TO RESIDENTIAL AND COMMERCIAL PROPERTIES SHALL BE MANTADRED AT ALL TIMES DURING CONSTRUCTION. ŝ

### ß

1. FOR NOTES RELATING TO TRAFFIC CONTROL SIGNALS, REFER TO SHEET No. 75-0021 TO T\$-6694,



	Marcin researconser interviet         Ancoret: Trans Account int						NOT FOR CONSTRUCTION
at         Antroad         current statements         million         out         university         filter         point         different statements         Filterent statementstatements         Filterent statements	4     Analysis     Current scatter constant to constant	ಟಿಟ್ಟಿರಿದುಗರಿಗೇಗರಿಸಿದ್ದ .	PROJECT INCLUDES STRUCTURE	LACCES IXXVIPUE A THEREFY		acor	CAMDEN AND CAMPBELL TOWN CITY COUNCIES
JACOES         Total         Statuta         S		CEL 74 26, USED FOR DOCUMENTATION OF THIS DRAWING AFF 1 ALE 1 ALE OUT TO POST AND POST PENDAN	SCALES ON 25 STEE DRAWARD	DRAWINGS! DELIGIN PREPARED BY	Nove:		STACE 1 ROAD DEVEL OPAGENT
		10 ALCOND PORTEM CONCEPT OR SUCCESS			CRURYN S.RAHDANN		MENANCI E ROAD TO MENANCI E DARK
Notice statistic         Latential         Americana         Latential         Montes         Montes           All         Notice statistic         Notice statistic         Notice statistic         Notice statistic         Notice statistic           All         Notice statistic         Notice statistic         Notice statistic         Notice statistic         Notice statistic	THE PART AND ADDRESS AND ADDRESS A DRESS ADDRESS ADDRE				İ	MSN	GENERAL COMPANY CHARTER OF A
Metro charter         Metro ch	Networkströmming         Description         Description         Description         Description         DS2017/D002           No.         No. <t< td=""><td></td><td></td><td>TT Profection</td><td>****</td><td></td><td>NOTES</td></t<>			TT Profection	****		NOTES
No control No. 100 No.	VIENTIAL IN CONTRACTOR AND A CONTRACT OF THE AND A CONTRACT OF THE AND A CONTRACT OF THE CONTR			NORTH SYSNEY AND AND		0.10.2015 PREYMED FUR	RICHEDERATION IN COULT INDICOL
AHC IN THE PROVINCE AND AND A THE	AHD RECENT AND ARETURATE BUTCH AND ARETURATE BUTCH AND ARETURATE AND ARE		Wassesses	Tel. (10) (127) 2100 Fax (12) F278 2500		0 10.2014 HURSTERN SVINICY DDO HEVT OFFICE	+070001110707
				the state of the s	A BAY A AND AND AN DALLAND	arrante ROADS AND MARITIME SERVICES	PT DESIGN







THIS ORWING MAY BE PAREPARED IN COLOUR AND MAY BE HICON,PLETE IF COPIED ମାନ ପାନାନ ଅନ୍ୟର ଅନ୍ତର ଭାଷା ସାହାର ଅନ୍ତର ଅନ୍ତ

































THIS DRAWING MAY BE PREPARED IN COLOUR AND MAY BE INCOMPLETE IF COPIED










THIS DRAWING MAY BE PREPARED IN COLOUR AND ANY BE INCOLORIED IF COPIED





THIS DRAWING MAY BE PREPARED IN COLOUR AND MAY BE INCOMPLETE IF COPIED



















THIS CRAMMIC MAY BE PREPARED IN COLOUR AND LAY BE INCOURTETE IF COPIED





THIS DRAWING IMY BE PREPARED IN COLOUR AND MAY BE INCOMPLETE IF COPIED

.







OBIGO 31 3TEJ 2400 NI 3B YAM ONA RUOJOO HI OBIA9389 38 YAM ONWARO 6HT



OPICO IN THE PREPARED IN COLONA MAD WAY BE INCOMPLETE IF COPIED



ч.		NOT FOR CONSTRUCTION STRUCTAMPELLIOWNGTY COUNCILS STRUCT ROAD EVELOPMENT MENNANGLE ROAD TO MENANGLE PARK ROAD DEVELOPMENT MENNANGLE ROAD TO MENANGLE PARK COSS SECTIONS, NOT THEORDERTRY NAME (MCC) MENNANGLE ROAD TO MENANGLE PARK ROAD STRUCTURES (MCC) MENNANGLE ROAD TO MENNANGLE ROAD TO MENNANGLE PARK ROAD STRUCTURES (MCC) ROAD STRUCTURES
		DESIGN SURFACE 2010/07/07/07/07/07/07/07/07/07/07/07/07/07
		Y BARRIEK EXISTING PAVEIENT SUSTING SURFIX MCCCT PERCENT MCCCT P
		LEGEND Selection Line BOUNDHRY DIGTAL CADASTRE (JP OVERUAY) I PEDESTRAM SAFETY FENCE P SAFET Selection and the second s



THIS DRAWING MAY BE PREPARED IN COLOUR AND MAY BE INCOMPLETE IF COPIED



THIS DRAWING MAY BE PREPARED IN COLOUR AND MAY BE INCOMPLETE IF COPIED



THIS DRAWING MAY BE FREPARED IN COLOUR AND MAY BE INCOMPLETE IF COPIED



THIS DRAWING MAY BE PREPARED IN COLOUR AND MAY BE INCOMPLETE IF COPIED







THIS DRAWING ANY BE PREPARED IN COLOUR AND MAY BE INCOMETETE IF COPIED











THIS DRAWING MAY BE PREPARED IN COLOUR AND MAY BE INCOMPLETE IF COPIED




THIS DRAWING IMAY BE PREPARED IN COLOUR AND IMAY BE INCOMPLETE IF COPIED



THIS DRAWING MAY BE PREPARED IN COLOUR AND MAY BE INCOMPLETE IF COPIED













THIS DRAWING MAY BE PREPARED RI COLOUR AND MAY BE INCOMPLETE IF COPIED



CANDER AND CAMPBELTIONN OT 1 VULNING STRING FARARKIMAN STAGE 1 ROAD DEVELOPMENT STAGE 1 ROAD DEVELOPMENT MENANGLE ROAD TO MEDANGLE PARK ROAD ALIGNMENT AND EARTHWORKS ROAD ALIGNMENT AND EARTHWORKS ROAD ALIGNMENT AND EARTHWORKS NOT FOR CONSTRUCTION 0180 CEPT DESIGN 1550E STATUS Transport Roads & Maritime Services WESTERN SYDNEY PROJECT OFFICE RCADS AND MARITIME SERVICES 1AAI 281-26 761726 50'540 2.0% 4.0.7 14AI 690.76 690'26 54 344 69 ¥ INH3 C74.70 £91726 0£1′7Z IAH3 619.76 001.22 872.78 2.0% IAX3 224.10 921-26 069.12 IVX3 867.76 126.79 51'930 2.0% 2.0% MSN CBYD 207.76 \$81°26 091.01 0480 81/26 285,79 031.61 PUP MED FOM 6440 262.76 002.79 006.01 KVV0 669.72 605'81 685.76 -3.0% IVED Z65.78 291.76 009'91 2002-91-00 2012-92-00 2012-92-00 2012-92-00 2012-92-00 2011-02-01 2011-02-01 2011-02-01 2011-02-02-02 2011-02-02 200-02 200-02 200-02 200-02 200-02 200-02 200-02 200-02 200-020 10 10.201 %DT-3.0% 1411 184.10 140'16 000.61 AB 107M DESIGN SURFACE -3.0% R.TIRRENDERI O HORMOND 2.22 CULTURALS 0441 S99.78 **#69**'96 005'6 0VOW 806'76 \$60.76 00916 RAERR DESIGN CHECK NO.4531 LURGH 1.7% DRAYAN DRID CHRECK 7LOT DATE / 0417 219726 692 99 DESIGN 00Z 9 ET.LE 977.96 -2.0% 1.7% rasd rafy 608.79 678.79 7°200 5°660 620'96 150.66 EXISTING SURFACE JACOES. 177 Poetfe Highwey Newthesenener, 2000 202710416 Just gely upda 7165 Pao (D) 5020 2420 Viels www.jack com 1831 1470 1490 248.70 248.70 248.70 #20'96 #20'96 810'96 010.0 010.0 000.0 475 860.86 090W 612.86 00010-450 WCBO Prc80 0.2% 0917 612.76 966'96 00918 1.7% 0.2% EXISTING PAVEMENT 0991 97.725 226°90 500°£ 5817 912.62 166'96 000'2-3470 C883 192.89 096'95 \$\$6'Z-12 KYB2 ££7.76 028.60 000.6 HEIGHTEATLER AND **n** 66-10 189710 7\$8.89 088.0-252.86 59.355 58.257 888.26 888.26 888.36 11-249 11-249 15-110 CBB3 C193 -3.0% GRHR £91'16 667.62 -15'960 5817 PROJECT INTERNIXAMIN STRUCTURE 5 I 헗 AGA ZONE 56 P SAFETY BARRIER SCALES ON ALS 18AI 15956 299-50 1/8'91 224101455 1.7% K¥B2 690.69 629,22 869'02-68-10 925,62 609'96 663'96 \$25.15ø \$8.J8 161'86 -55'136 DIGITAL CADASTRE (DP OVERLAY) | PEDESTRIAN SAFETY FENCE 0.0% CRHA 103'433 567.69 310.75-DATUM R.L. 52.0 DATUM R.L. 33.0 NA SURFACED DECORD STERIORIENT CREATS COLF FOR STATES 18AI 190 98 112.06 600 SE-DATE CALL 2016 EXISTING LEVELS CUT STRINGS CUT STRINGS EXISTING LEVELS DESIGN DESIGN DESIGN DEPENDA OFFSET PLOTEY ğ z 19.62 VOT DOUE V BOUNDARY CONTROL LINE LEGEND XXXXI

CARDEN AND CAMPBELLY UNIT STRING TAXE DAY OF A D 27 NOT FOR CONSTRUCTION 0181 ISUR STRTUS RING CONCEPT DESIGN Transport Roads & Maritime Services WESTERN SYDNEY PROJECT OFFICE ROADS AND MARITIME SERVICES 4.0.1 iahe Iaai 190726 092726 1907/6 9607/6 53'168 55'128 4.151 iahj Iaai 021°26 060°26 55:358 51:198 021'25 0.1% 89776 ſVX3 611.78 90/11Z 181.76 -2.3%  $1.3_{\rm B}^{\rm c}$ IA83 870.76 091'26 619'61 9ZS.76 121-16 102'61 0780 NIS KAA0 911726 211726 18.524 -3.0% 2.0% THE Mal £11726 620'26 164.81 1431 9/1/28 960'15 005'01 CATE 03.10.2016 03.10.2016 1.02.01.00 11020175 102201 30.5 3.0% IA1.1 8/2.70 957'96 166'21 IA†J 182.78 11/2/96 13.000 E. --- DESIGN SURFACE 3.0% -3.05 DHDRWCCD RAEAR SONLOWS? R.TRUXOKSHIT, R APALINOR Repared 0441 £8£ 78 615.86 £64.6 0441 985'26 596'392 009'6 **MARE** ROJECT MINOR DENGN CHECK -1.0% -1.0% DTG CRECK DESK21 MEKGR PLOT DATE /1 DESIGN 041J 917-26 618.48 261.9 619.78 \$2°3\$ 6.200 0411 1 -1.0% -1.055 667.46 267.46 KFA1 2:69.2 2:69.2 009'98 5.900 677 26 KFA1 257.76 EXISTING SURFACE 1480 6*LS*°20 1A80 285.79 697'56 2.660 **JACOBS** TTT Peadle Highway HORTH SYERCY, INSU 2003 CASTIFIC AND AND CASTIFIC AND AND AND AND THE LIVE MORT AND AND AND AND HORT WOW AND AND AND AND 1511 1413 1483 286.79 228.79 286.79 289'14 589'16 969'16 019.0 019.0 912'96 202'56 611'56 073.0 073.0 047.0 LFBI CTA1 IAB2 864.79 972.79 972.79 525 VICB0 500 WCB0 AREO BY 3.1% -2.2% DOCTABENT RULEDE 0817 972.76 Z117#6 -3'200 0911 196.78 210<sup>-</sup>56 -3°600 a 18Rdnnnn 318 2.2% CONTRACCO EXISTING PAVEMENT 0931 891.76 81/8.146 00012-0831 \$92.78 146'46 000.7-3.1% -2.1% 12 SBAX 901-26 £26'H6 £00'6-028'46 KV82 67.243 000.0 неска силом АНД e 846.46 978'76 5848 012.70 288.8-2838 275.76 088.6 a C 3.0% 305 -15 683 921.78 82'053 SBH3 SBHE £92'26 699'16 089'Z1-NECT DREPATIONAL STRUCTURE 25 26 CALES ON ALSZEDRA CA 70NF 56 33 젊 I SAFETY BARRIER SCHE12SS 18AI 670.48 £/6'\$6 £#0.81-184 109.46 109.46 ¥00'81-AFFRENCIAL CONTRACTIVE (DP OVERLAY) PEDESTRIAN SAFETY FENCE and the AUTORNA OF AN ALASSICAL CONTRACTOR DATUMRL 526 DATUMER, 91 () 3192 01 20 EXISTING EXISTING CUT STRINGS CUT STRINGS ВVЯ DESIGN DESIGN DESIGN DESIGN PLOTBY S ES DECLARKYTICHE OF THE SHORE THE SAMPLE PLOT DATE V TRAE BOUNDARY FRELOCATIONINUME CONTROL LINE LEGEND XXON

A3 (MCB0) - SHEET 12 OF 1 NOT FOR CONSTRUCTION CANEDRY AND CAMPBELLTOWN CITY COUNTURE SPENIS FARM PROVINGY STRAGE 1 ROAD DEVELOPMENT MENANGLE ROAD TO MENANGLE PARK MENANGLE ROAD TO MENANGLE PARK ROAD ALLOWNENT AND EARTHWORKS ISSUE STATUS 30% CONCEPT DESIGN Transport Roads & Maritime Services WESTERN SYDNEY PROJECT OFFICE ROADS AND MARITIME SERVICES -3.0% 4.0.7 1.0.1 (AAI 189'26 189'26 50,675 iana Iani 222.78 57.220 120.78 150.78 50'899 50'439 MHB \$i976 1897/6 900'02 -3.0% -3.0% **B**S IV\$3 \$92'16 100.78 19:038 IA23 6557/6 0097/6 <del>2</del>08.81 PREPARED PCF 30% IK31 046.78 262.292 864.81 INE3 129726 099'26 102'91 C1. (22:012 C2. (22:02 C2. (22:02 C3. (22:02) C3. (22:0 310201.00 10.27% DATE -3.0% -3.0% 682726 15.604 IA1J 577.78 180.76 15.938 N۱٦ 95576 DESIGN SURFACE 3.0% 20.02 R.THUCOVOR CHORMOCO E.R.M.M.M. **PACER** 05918 044.1 699'96 861/6 E1076 1005 0W71 \$18.15 DESIGN CHECK -1.0% CRG CHECK 3/10/2018 6717 E03 16 265.96 621.9 CESICX 501-ĐĐ 1.0% KEA1 CBA1 606°26 860°66 163.08 163.08 7847 5700 kfai Crai 210'26 292'26 868.5 2,638 820'96 829'96 EXISTING SURFACE JACOBS' 17.7 Factor Flythwary Netherth Stringer, Inter 2013 2017/2012 Inter 2013 Tat. 6019 2029 Ector Pactor 2010 LFBI CTA1 FABJ 066°20 060°26 948°26 86,637 96,625 95,675 000.0-010.0 011.0 C1VI C1VI IVBD 069'26 069'28 555'28 059'95 895'96 215'96 070.0 070.0 047.0 575 WCB0 08244 550 -3.0% .3.0% CARDY NOT STREET (BAJ 07.76 199796 005 e-1841 644.79 \$99.605 009.6-30% 3.0% 0891 289'26 09 96 979'9 1A126400 0931 9907.26 654.90 00219-EXISTING PAVEMENT 10.7 10.6 18\$3 Z65'26 86,420 \$Z)/8-E 1893 992'26 011-06 00816 3.0% неки ратри 18H3 975.19 3.0% 196,364 10.626 10 18нэ 007°26 298'98 00911-19.4 5 HARPED BLTS IT NO STITUDS a | CO-ORDIANTE SYSTEM MGA, ZONE 56 LSM 66.210 86.210 197'91-184 941 96 921.96 810.81-**F SAFETY BARRIER** SCHE 1250 CONTRACTOR (DP OVERLAY) PEDESTRIAN SAFETY FENCE ---eter a suma 12453 A2 53 03 03 53 DATUNARL 23.0 DATUR R.L. 92.0 ANENDARI CHRUS AM CATE U CUT STRUNGS EXISTING EXISTING LEVELS CUT STRINGS DESIGN DESIGN DESIGN DESIGN 21010 175 BOUNDARY CONTROL LINE LEGEND XXOW

į

CANDEN AND CAUPERLITOWN GITY COUNCILS SPEAR PARAWA STARE T ROAD DEVELOPMENT MENANGLE ROAD TO MENANGLE PARK MENANGLE ROAD TO MENANGLE PARK MENANGLE ROAD TO MENANGLE PARK CONSS SECTIONS - MENANGLE BARTHWORKS NOT FOR CONSTRUCTION RC-0183 TOWN CITY COUNCILS SUP STATUS -----Transport Roads & Maritime Services WESTERN SYDNEY PROJECT OFFICE 779 26 978 26 50'550 50'060 iaha Iaai 118.70 118.70 iaha Iaai 411.01 787.01 216,76 219,78 066'26 266'26 **NSZ** -3.0% 30.5 IA83 069.81 958.78 t5978 iv93 210'86 070'66 18.214 3,0% 3.0% I¥31 ZS6'25 199'16 060191 เงลา Z60<sup>-</sup>96 020.68 812.01 00.10.2012 (2.10.2016 DATE 23.19.2012 13.19.2014 10.19.2016 03.19.2016 20.0-3.0% MD 760,86 661.76 069'Z1 MFI 861'86 £26'26 15.213 ---- DESIGN SURFACE 3.0% DOWNOR TRUCOVSY -3.0% 049J £\$1.89 065.76 690'6 0A7J 605.86 929.78 217,8 61976 990.8 HOU CHECK 1480 S62'26 CULTURE COL CERCK SHOCONT -3.0% SCATAGE 07/14 ¥£¥'85 97:350 098.1 EXISTING SURFACE JACOBS' 3.0% 177 P.actiko 14476-437 N.R.R.S.F.T.BEEV, 1629-2640 J.S.T.V.R.A. J.M. R.T.R. 2020 1544 (A.D. 1928) 2520 J.M. Newellocko con 187U 1473 1483 987.86 982.86 982.86 191-26 191-26 921-26 071.0 078.0 000.0-18-11 202,58 801'26 000.0-WC80 625 80 WC80 3.0% -3.0% 0831 1841 861.86 861.86 216 96 16 934 005°E-5/9°E-184.1 65,033 \$66'86 005'0--3.0% 0831 900.86 096'98 0951 -3.0% -3.0% EXISTING PAVEMENT 1883 601.86 91-8-96 9/9'9 1883 916.72 648.96 0597-305 E EHB1 160.86 978.9 5.5 009.86 18H3 093728 99*1*'96 092'6-NEIGHT DATLEY AHD 8 뒿 104 8 1 8 1941 665'96 869'98 61911 164 629196 629`96 229.41-ACKDRATE SYSTEM CALES ON AS SIZE D P SAFETY BARRIER SCALE 1233 APPRCHA CIGITAL CADASTRE (DP OVERLAY) | PEDESTRAN SAFETY FENCE ----Autor and REDICIPATION OF CONCELLINES CITCONS ID 18:59 AM DATUMR1 34.0 DATUM R.L. 93.0 0020120 EXISTING EXISTING LEVELS CUT STRINGS CUT STRINGS DESIGN DESIGN DESIGN DESIGN ងគ SOUNDARY CONTROL LINE LEGEND XXXX



THIS DRAWING MAY BE PREPARED IN COLONN AND MAY BE INCOMPLETE IF COPIED







THIS DRAMINO IMY BE PREPARED IN COLOUR AND MAY BE INCOMPLETE IF COPIED









DISTRANMER WAS BE DIFEDIATED IN COLONIS VIO WAS BE INCOMPLETE IL CODIED





THIS DRAWING MAY BE PREPARED IN COLOUR AND MAY BE INCOMPLETE IF COPIED





bib Barwing MAX 86 BARFARED IN COLCNIK AND MAX 86 INCONS/ETE IE COBIED bib is in the constance of 


THIS DRAWICK MAY BE FREPARED IN COLOUR AND MAY BE INCOMPLETE IF COFIED 1 S 10 15 15 15 15 15 15 15 15 10 10 10 1000 MAY BE INCOMPLETE IF COFIED



<sup>ା</sup> ଟ୍ରାର୍ଥ୍ୟ ଅନ୍ତର ଅନ୍ତର ସେମ୍ପରା ୪୦୦୮ରେ ଅନ୍ତର ଅନ୍ତର ଅନ୍ତର 1,118 ପ୍ରେମ୍ମଣର ଜ୍ୟାନ ଅନ୍ତର 


<sup>େ</sup> ଜିଜି ଜିଜି ଅନ୍ତି ହେନକରନ୍ତ ଅନ୍ତର ସେ ସେସେସେନ ଅନାର DRAMMA MAX BE DREDARED IN CCEOCIX AND MAX BE INCOMFELELE IL CODIED



a i a i a izo izo izo izo izo iko ie izoacekviztu objenir LHIS DYENNIG WAX BE EVEELEVEED IN COFORIY VND WKX BE KICOWEFELE IE COEIED



o is its fields and colorean and may defined the content o is its fields for an colorean and may defined the content



ବେ ବି କି କି ଅନ୍ମାର ଜନ୍ମ କେ ଜନସନ୍ଧରେ ।ମ ମଦାସମସ୍କ ଅନ୍ମାର ଜନମ୍ମକାମ ବି ବି କି କି ଅନ୍ମାର ଜନସାରେ ଅନ୍ମାର ଜନସାନ ଜନସାନ



ମାୟତ ଅନ୍ୟାରମାନ୍ୟ ସେଜ ନେଲେ ଏହାର ଜଣାଠାନ କଣାଠାନ୍ୟ ହୋଇ ମିଳେ ସେହାର ଜାନ୍ତି କାର୍ଯ୍ୟ କରି ଅନ୍ତି କାର୍ଯ୍ୟ କାର୍ଯ୍ୟ କାର୍ଯ୍ୟ କରି କାର୍ଯ୍ୟ କରି କରି କ





Å3 NOT FOR CONSTRUCTION NIG (NIC10) - SHEET 2 OF CANDEM AND CAMPRELITOWN CITY COUNCILS SPACE 15 TARD PROPENSY STAGE 15 ROAD DECH DPMENT STAGE 17 ROAD DECH DPMENT MENANGLE ROAD TO MENANGLE PARK ROAD ALCIMBENT AND EATH-WORKS 169'28 81,209 000'009 INSUE STATUS BD% CONCEPT DESIGN VC=71.245 K=2251.001-069.83 715.28 280'000 201.68 VTP 670.833 Transport Roads & Maritime Services WESTERN SYDNEY PROJECT OFFICE ROADS AND MARTIME SERVICES 129'69 82,838 000.088 189'06 931102 000.018 MSZ G=4.799% 2.--36 FMD 2476 13.102013 02.102013 21/12/12 02.10.2015 175'16 192,66 250'000 PLOT BY Srahman REPORTER CDO APOHIC UNIOTHE: NACHER RICERP 109'26 81.212 000'009 30700 ROLECT NRIGR REAL OF SECK PLOT DA VEL 10 3/10/2018 SESION MARIER LONGITUDINAL SECTION - SPRING FARM PARKWAY WESTBOUND (MC10) RECORDE DRUM NEWSON 697'86 751.484.187 297.00 0007099 261.18 R=500.000 4.00% JACOBS' 967,96 84 355 000'099 JA 105400-DG-RD-0202 DA 105400-DG-RD-0202 DRM/DAGS I DEELAN PREFURED BY K=-2394 7100 VC=66.968 766.49 .18 889'09P NLS di 名 270.40 Z*LS* 58 000.044 AT AL HEIGHT EATURY AFID 000.054 420.000 627 96 209 96 650'98 tv 1=15.207 C=20015 ЯМАЯ ҮЯТИЭ ВИ SCALES ON ALL SUE LEVENNES D.ECT BRENDOWN ST ATP 400,000 288-56 688-56 VERI 1220 10 COORDINATE SYSTEM MICA ZONE 56 029.98 VC=29.998 K=1063.700 201/96 18 996 986 N1S di ASIDATISIV JSIKAGTEIV TRADAdev 209'96 LL 198 000.086 **198.86** 356.176 GTV 86776 912.78 000'090 G=4.810% L=52.663 
MAXIMUM
<t 091'86 872.045 9TH 007'96 619.78 340.000 STEAUGHT 795'68 952'66 660.68 ATP 319.294 K=2391/100 VC=159.240 មិ្ទន 3.005 AGEAL EARTHY AT RACTOR DECKED DE WITCH CATTAGED D'ANNAG 100 549 139.88 300,060 ST. CT. S. DATUMEL 74.0 HORIZONTAL ALIGNMENT VERTICAL ALISNMENT CROSSFALL LEFT EXISTING LEVELS DESIGN LEVELS STATION 11 12

0
12
13
13
14
14
14
15
15
15
16
15
16
16
16
16
16
16
16
16
16
16
16
16
16
16
16
16
16
16
16
16
16
16
16
16
16
16
16
16
16
16
16
16
16
16
16
16
16
16
16
16
16
16
16
16
16
16
16
16
16
16
16
16
16
16
16
16
16
16
16
16
16
16
16
16
16
16
16
16
16
16
16
16
16
16
16
16
16
16
16
16
16
16
16
16
16
16
16
16
16
16</t


THIS DRAWING MAY BE PREPARED IN COLOUR AND MAY BE INCOMPLETE IF COPIED



THIS ORAWING MAY BE PREPARED IN COLOUR AND MAY BE INCLARITE IF COPIED



THIS DRAMMAR AN 46 PREPARED WICH AND AND AND AND WAS DRAMMAR TO BE CORRED. IMAGENERATION OF AN AND AN COLOUR AND AN AND AND AND AND AN AN AN AND





THIS DRAWING MAY BE PREPARED IN COLOUR AND MAY BE INCOMPLETE IF COPIED

DO LE CIERTA DE LE COMPAGE 
	NOT FOR CONSTRUCTION NOT FOR CONSTRUCTION CARGENARD DARGELLTOWN OT COUNCLS STAGE 17 CAD DEVICE STAGE 17 CAD DEVICE STAGE 17 CAD DEVICE READANCE FOAD TO MEANINGLE PARK READANCE FOAD TO MEANING READANCE FOAD TO MEANINGLE PARK READANCE FOAD TO MEANING FOAT TO MEANING READANCE FOAD TO MEANING R
	Antioner, me 2002/016 2002/016 2002/016 2002/016 2007/01 200
	No.     No.
	PRILET INVOLUTI SPECTU INVOLUTION NUMERICAL NU

CAMDEN AND CARPELL JUMMENT SPRING FRAM DEVELOPMENT SPRING FRAM DEVELOPMENT MENNINGLE ROAD DEVELOPMENT ROAD ALIGNMENT AND EARTHWORKS I CORD ALIGNMENT AND EARTHWORKS NOT FOR CONSTRUCTION 89'76 220.16 000.005 096'16 226,93 280,000 Transport Roads & Maritime Services WESTERN SYDNEY PROJECT OFFICE BITADS AND MARTIME SERVICES S76.19 158.76 Se01000 3.00% R=460.000 ANS! PREPARED FOR 60,929 C/T/8 540'000 DEAL 5ATE 2:10.2016 20:10.2016 20:10.2016 20:10.2016 20:10.2016 20:10.2016 619'06 097.78 550.000 PLOFET STabutat PERCENT Seguero Decenoco 19 STN 203.82 5.Rayagarg 5.34LDN NAAR 200,000 844.06 £57°/8 A.07 DATE - DAE 3710:2018 DESIDN CHECK. SCT EMER TALE DRUM DRUM DRUM DRUM VC=270.000 K=2901.1100 914-90-410 BFC 60-410 **717**'05 ect.78 000.081 A CONTRACTORS 117.671 9TH 20°¢35 LONGITUDINAL SECTION NORTHBOUND ENTRY RAMP MC40 ACCES OCUMENT NATER 1A186400-DIS-RD-0221 DRAWSKISE DESIGN PREPARED BY 619 06 /Z9'98 000'091 STRAIGHT 192'08 880 98 000'091 2 81.55 AHD HTP 124,391 950.16 141.10 607.28 150.000 PROJECT PRESS LOCARE STRUCTURE 2 SOMES ON ALCORE DURING į. CU CHDINATE SYSTEM MGA ZONE 56 699'16 876,28 ACT LIER 000.001 R=110,000 BSINCHITERY BSINCHITERY TRACKdaty 1000 \$10.59 635.28 000.03 247.<u>5</u>6 ATP 68.828 860'86 999.48 600.63 2 · MIDDIT 102456.48 · Settion 10.11 · MIDDIT 1024566.48 · Settion 10.12 · MIDDIT 1024567.1654694 10.12010 · EGUED FOR dir COMERY 165468 669.63 9TH 867,66 G=4.010% L=68.828 669,69 108.18 40.000 STRAIGHT 501000 002'58 269.68 FLOT BY PRD-0221-02264w \$ z Q 2007 JURTHYMMAN, EADMINAIRMOUT DAUGTOMMAN HILLAN OF THE DAVING 205'56 78 HIF 0.000 VIP 209.96 660.93 PLOT DATE LTHE 000'0 N1S di HORIZONTAL ALIGNMENT DATUM R.L. 76.0 VERTICAL ALIGNMENT CROSSFALL LEFT **EXISTING LEVELS** DESIGN LEVELS ID FRELOCATION INVALL STATION

ST IN ST YO YE STEROMY STORY THIS DRAWING MAY BE FREPARED IN COLCUR AND MAY BE INCOMPLETE IF COPIED

62 5 10 5 ø

CAMDEN VAN DAPPELITOWN CITY COMMENT SFRAMS FRAM PARKAWY STRAGE 1 ROAD DEVELOPMENT METAALSTACK 1 ROAD TO MEUNICLE PARK ROAD ALIGNIARY AND EARTHWORKS CONSTIDUAL SECTION- ARCHIGEOLDE BRITT RAMP (MCM). SHEET 2 OF 5 CONSTIDIAL SECTION- ARCHIGEOLDE BRITT RAMP (MCM). SHEET 2 OF 5 CONSTIDIAL SECTION- ARCHIGEOLDE BRITT RAMP (MCM). SHEET 2 OF 5 CONSTIDIAL SECTION- ARCHIGEOLDE BRITT RAMP (MCM). SHEET 2 OF 5 CONSTIDIAL SECTION- ARCHIGEOLDE BRITT RAMP (MCM). SHEET 2 OF 5 CONSTIDIAL SECTION- ARCHIGEOLDE BRITT RAMP (MCM). SHEET 2 OF 5 CONSTIDIAL SECTION- ARCHIGEOLDE BRITT RAMP (MCM). SHEET 2 OF 5 CONSTIDI NOT FOR CONSTRUCTION L=171.059 G=31070% 269'901 299'901 A1P 600.000 006.101 3.00% 195'501 447.EOI 000'089 Transport Roads & Maritima Services WESTERN SYDNEY PROJECT OFFICE ROADS AND MARITIME SERVIDES 102'593 611.201 0007099 919.POL 199'101 240,000 MEPARC FOR C.RH K=65127100 VC=145.000 STRAIGHT 250'060 202,501 100.814 PLOT BY Stathango CERCIA R.T.IRECORSA CESSION CHERRIC DIFFRICTIONS COLORINA R.RERT PRELACTIONICK A.M.ULHOUSE NANOLINO.2 SCRAHADA 3 928,201 629.68 000'009 DRUM DRUMED 310/2018 699,101 100.69 000.081 JACOES 177 Parathe Hopman NGTH STOREY INPRESS AUSTRESS AND AND THE THE AREA THE THE SECOND LONGITUDINAL SECTION NORTHBOUND ENTRY RAMP MC40 068.001 929726 000.095 AUCHS DUCINEST NULSER [A186400-DG-RD-0222 DRAWING I DESION FREEMED DV 190'001 VTP 450.253 821.004 9TH 000.044 690'96 808'68 862'66 N.N AUD ALD 622,86 669'76 450'000 1001 ROUECT BREAKDOY/24 STRU SCALES UN AJ SIZE ORI CO-OFCINATE SYSTEM INGA ZONE 56 şĽ., L=111.424 G=5 297% NORE LING I 612.76 000.56 000.004 APPROVAL APPLICATION OF 099.96 969.06 000.085 R=460.000 109'96 246.88 360,000 the second second אינטאנאנינין אנציגמאן געמאנאנין אינעאנין אנגאנאנין אנגעאנינייניטא געמאניען און אנגעאנאניניטא אוינעאניניען אווייניע 101.78 1#5'#6 61#'#6 ATP 338.828 S-50 2014 SU-24 SEALS VC=270.000 K=2901.1100 2.476 2.67.245 81.2.215 . 63'243 669.78 350 000 PLOID - 10187 VETCIA ∯ € 3 789,75 220.78 000.006 DATUMRL 78.0 HORIZONTAL ALIGNMENT VERTICAL ALIGNMENT CROSSFALL LEFT EXISTING LEVELS DESIGN LEVELS NCITATON 1961

1 RL 101.221

642 229 N18 di

a la ba la ba ba ba ba ba la lo ka kwasana basoagana Inis deynuug kink Be beeberged in Corone vad kink Be inicotribitete la Cobied

CANDER AND CANFRELLTOWN CITY COUNCILS SPRING FARMEN FRAMM STAGE FROAD DEVELOPMENT MENANGLE ROAD TO MENANGLE PARK ROAD ALLGNMENT AND EARTHWORKS ROAD ALLGNMENT AND EARTHWORKS LONGTIDINUS SECTION - NORTHBOUND ENTER' RAMP (ACCID) - SFIELT 3 OF 5 98 NOT FOR CONSTRUCTION 0223 ŝ 112.103 115.124 000.008 RUR STATUS 80% CONCEPT DESIGN R=4900.000 14.672 - 114.697 000.088 Transport Roads & Maritime Services WESTERN SYDNEY PROJECT OFFICE ROADS AND MARITIME SERVICES 116241 114,204 000'098 660'#11 HTP 854,028 R=250.600 109.611 1C9.218 9TH and the second s K=-131627100 VC=137.381 PSEPARED FOR \$5*[*'Ell 869.611 840,000 708.611 JA 19.55.002 DATE DATE D. 0.2515 D. 0.215 D. 0.2015 0.10.2010 0.10.2010 113,237 111.511 820,000 stahmar PLOT BY DESIGN R.TURCOSON DESION CHECK DACKNOOD DESION NACH RUGHK ANDARTYDIS NESHADAS 115'683 115,699 000'003 PLOT DATE / TABE 3/10/2018 TITLE DPG CHELK DPG CHELK DPG CHELK 111.211 626:111 000.087 ACCORDENCE TRANSPORT TRANSPORT ACTIVISTICS TRANSPORT TRA LONGITUDINAL SECTION NORTHBOUND ENTRY RAMP MC40 869111 AIP 766.312 111201 965.111 000.097 JACORS COCCARENT NOMED CHANNAGE LESSING MERING 2.00% 069'011 110.834 000'01/2 81.82 STRAIGHT HENDIT CATURA AH-C 9/2:011 815.011 720.000 PROJECT INEMACOUNTS TRUCTURE CULTER CIL NE SIZE CHANNEL Marat Lond " NGA ZONE 55 299'601 ¥2¥'601 000.007 L=171.059 C=3.070% APPLOYAL APPLOYAL 870.601 625.801 000.089 108,434 E#5'201 000.039 
 Rate
 Pr020th 162800-41
 status

 LANE
 Ave020th 162800-41
 status

 LANE
 Ave020th 162800-41
 status

 Lane
 Baugasett's Revision Descending
 status
 028.701 000.048 MS:901 650'029 SOC.701 561'501 FLOT BY ខ្លាំខន NORE FLECH USED FOR DOCUMENTATION OF THIS DEAMING 269'901 006'101 000.009 PLOT DATE V THAE DATUM R.L. 96.0 HORIZONTAL ALIGNMENT VERTICAL ALIGNMENT EXISTING LEVELS CROSSFALL LEFT DESIGN LEVELS AND FLELOCATION INVINE STATION 202 1455-69-726 (\* 160-445) \$4 (\* 47 (\* 41 al si al si 0

THIS DRAWING MAY BE PREPARED IN COLOUR AND MAY BE INCOMPLETE IF COPIED



		NOT FOR CONSTRUCTION STRUCTION STRUCTION OT FOR CONSTRUCTION STRUCTION DEVELOPMENT CONSTRUCTION STRUCT ROAD TO MERIANCE PARK ROAD DEVELOPMENT ROAD DEVELOPMENT ROAD STRUCTION STRU
		Not ext: The Introduction Introduction from another from another f
		Marshamber Marshamber Deneros Deneros Deneros Deneros Deneros Marshamber Mars
	E al	PROJECT INFORMATION STRATTURE COLLECTION ST
		1     1     1     1     1     1       1     1     1     1     1     1     1       1     1     1     1     1     1     1       1     1     1     1     1     1     1       1     1     1     1     1     1     1

THIS DRAWING MAY BE PREPARED IN COLOUR AND MAY BE INCOMPLETE IF COPIED

CAURCEN AND CAMPERLITOWN OTY COLNICITS 2590.04 CAMERA PROVINCITY COLNICITS SPERIA PROVINCITE PARK PROVINCITE PARK TANDE CAME TO MENANICILE PARK TANDE LARTHUNGKES LICOND ALLICINARETT AND ELARTHUNGKES LICONDALL SECTION - SOUTHBOUND ELARTHONING ELARTHONING ENTITARY ENCON-SHEET 1 OF 3 20 28 NOT FOR CONSTRUCTION Service RD-0231 TOWN CITY COUNCILS 106000 R=1503 500 22 é na s 107'55 992 86 300.000 ISSUESTATUS ROW, CONCEPT DESIGN L=176.307 G=3.440% Z*1*9'86 847.162 9TH 890.86 S67'56 520,000 Transport Roads & Maritime Services 2025 \$19726 A1P 272.651 WESTERN SYDNEY PROJECT OFFICE ROADS AND MARTIME SFRWICFS 917.76 259.59 360'000 PREPARED FOR ME6'98 169'26 240,000 SNEET 0.02 CT CT 202.01.02 202.01.02 202.02.02 202.02.02 DATE 86.632 168.16 550'000 PLOT EY YORU CRAY DESIGN CHECK D.HORWOND DESIGN MNIGH R.JENR R,TRUCCIVSE) S MILLION YOUNG VC=145.000 K=2207.000 S.Rahillan 126.36 JA Batest 121 196,721 121 196,731 121 196,731 219'96 961.16 500,000 PLOT DATE:/ TRAU 3/10/2018 2 98% ROLECTIMICS DRAWN DRG CHECK CESTCR1 DILE \$19.68 921.18 000.081 LACOBS LONGITUDINAL SECTION - SOUTHBOUND EXIT RAMP (MC50) \$19.96 91216 000'091 AB TREASED ACOSS DOCUMENT KITTER (A186400-DG-RD-0231 STRAIGHT 999'16 140'000 97,239 27.20 3.00% 169'26 127.651 VTP 127.651 MUTACT NUTAM ... 058.76 119'16 150.000 HUNCOT BREWEIDHHI STIRUCTUP Lines " COCFURINTE SYSTEM INCA ZONE 56 SCALES ON AS SUD DR 221.02 000'001 994-88 G=3,130% L=77,774 HICKIC 1 3,00% 260.69 Z82'63 000'09 802'68 916.16 000'09 UP DOD THE AND A DOD THE PARTY AND A DOD THE PARTY AND A DOD THE AND A D K=7636/100 VC=10.000 920'001 118.65 PIV NUMBER OF A CONTRACT AND A CONTRACT RL 100.182 PP 510.182 070,58 100'3359 . 40,000 118,000 911V Snorpale 10:00 05:00 G=3.(5)0% L=39,877 0.07E 12E7.NO 01.16.2714 . 976 001 65'053 50'000 PLOTEN RD-6231-3232.04g के के के - Line ATP 0.000 200% 873.101 JR 101 939 998'16 n Sramagalak (08400-00-6 Merkitanak dis Taalis Dag PLUF CATE .. THE 15 2114 0°000 HORIZONTAL ALIGNMENT DATUR R.L. 83.0 VERTICAL ALIGNMENT CROSSFALL LEFT EXISTING LEVELS DESIGN LEVELS AGSUN, EANIMITATION OF DA S FRE LOCATION / NOVE STATION Lefer Dess

1 HI DRAWING WAX BE BREPARED IN COLONA AND WAY BR INCOMPLETE IF COPIED 9 등 1 M 14 PS 전 19 13 14 COLONA AND WAY BR INCOMPLETE IF COPIED



1 HIZ DEPANING NEX DE DEEPARED IN COLONIS AND NAX DE BKCONELETE IE COMED 19 2 H H HE KR ABE DEEPARED IN COLONIS AND NAX DE BKCONELETE IE COMED



EV Property Construction NOT FOR CONSTRUCTION RD-0241 (incare)-CAUDEN AND CAMPBELLTOWN OFTY COUNCUS SFAGE FAW PARKING SFAGE I FOAD DEVELOPMENT MENANGLE ROAD TO MENANGLE PARK ROAD ALGOMBETT AND EATHPHOORS ম 100'020 266'66 300,000 UNE STATUS 80% CONCEPT DESIGN STRAIGHT 100.164 100131 390.000 Transport Roads & Maritime Services 100.231 HTP 270.644 WESTERN SYDNEY PROJECT OFFICE ROADS AND RARTIME SERVICES 100:274 100'548 260.000 K=-9019 /100 VC=99.208 BL 100,434 616.122 NTS 91 NOT COMPOSITE 100.320 \$12,001 540'000 BL 100.326 BLN 229.366 01.02016 21.02016 21.02016 21.02016 21.02016 100:351 100,207 550,000 Patri Sa S.GULLOPBAY DHORMOOD 5.Reading RXERR VTP. 202.309 200.000 992 001 591'001 KEND RECK DIECTANUS NGR. DRIP CHECK PLOT CATE -3/10/2018 TITLE DRAMM LONGITUDINAL SECTION - MENANGLE ROAD SOUTHBOUND (MCA0) Decision R=400.000 612.001 941.001 000.081 L=62.028 G=0 300% JACOBS' 137 Packtor High-wey NOXTH STUNEY, NEW 2020 Xei, p20 FC/9 2020 2020 Yei, p20 FC/9 2050 2020 Yeiki, www.jacka.com 691'001 651'001 0001091 JACONS DOCINEDIT INITIALIN JACONS DOCINEDIT INITIALIN JIRANTINGS JEESTEM FREEPU 1000 140.000 140.000 660'001 660'001 950.001 -16-10714 /100 VC+30.000 212 150.001 JR RECURI CATURA AHD IB 21/ 152:581 100.019 510.001 150.000 196'66 VTP 110.281 Tan in 5-0.50m MGA ZONE 56 MGA ZONE 56 <u>ء</u> 1., SCALES ON AS SUR 216.66 206.66 V1P 100.663 NERT 1.120 699.66 058.66 522.78 97H A HILLHONAL A HILLHONAL A HILLHOUSE 208'65 £91'66 80.000 VC=67.005 K=14409./100 BL 837481 ££7.86 169'68 000.09 PPG-GAY END\_CONTENT/2010 LLZ INVESTIGATION DESCUTIONINA REV. DUTE ANNONUMENT/INPOTION DESCUTIONINA IN T222/2016 ISSUED FOR 2014 CONTENT PERSON UP ISSUE DESCUED FOR ONLY CONTENT PERSON STRAIGHT 889.66 159'66 000.04 619.60 678.65 9TV L=33.679 G=0.115% E99'68 659'66 50.000 PLOY BY 13.04 Examinia (Erazo) Decortameno da 100 mono fila da 2004 2004 frestaj leser fon dacanertatora on thes frankrad 01+9766 718 B 21/1 07000 4TP 0.000 01/9'68 869.68 PLOT DATE: TASK HORIZONTAL ALIGNMENT DATUREL 91.0 VERTICAL ALIGNMENT EXISTING LEVELS CROSSFALL LEFT DESIGN LEVELS STATION MADERIA 275 CYNO 0005 91 CY 56 66 68 02 31 01 4 σ

NOT FOR CONSTRUCTION

WESTERN SYDNEY PROJECT OFFICE ROADS AND MARITIME SERVICES

1020110

PEIGHT CATLAN

CO-OFORMITE SYSTEM



THIS DRAWING MAY BE PREPARED IN COLOUR AND MAY BE INCOMPLETE IF COPIED



			NOT FOR CONSTRUCTION CANENAND CAMPELTOWN CITY COUNCILS REPAIRS AND CAMPELTOWN CITY COUNCILS REPAIRS AND CAMPELTOWN CITY COUNCILS STAGE 1 ROAD DEVELOPMENT MENANGLE ROAD TO MENANGLE PARK NOT FOR CONCEPT TAND EARTHNORKS NOT FOR CONCEPT TO MENAND ROAD SHEET 4 OF 5 NOT FOR CONCEPT DESIGN
			Root nate: mail     root of training       3120218     automatic       3120218     automatic       7120218     automatic
	NON N		w     x
		6	dena HAPRONL STALEGADONH STATELO den HAPRONL SCALEGAD (13.00 Tanang Areunder MEN 2016 56
			Basenerine concernation     Concern

NOT FOR CONSTRUCTION CAUGEN AND CARPELLOWIN OT COUNCILS SPANIC FAMA PARKING SPANIC FAMA PARKING SPANIC FAMA PARKING SPANIC FAMA PARKING SPANIC FORD DEVELOPMENT MEDANOL
Average     Average       37027016     anthread       37027017     anthread       37027016     anthread       37027017     anthread       37027017     anthread       37027016     anthread       37027017     ant
Mnattifreguetion, streactive     Lacets concases waters
APPEQUATE APPEQUATE APPEQUATE
0         3



CARGEN AND ONMERLITOWN CITY FOUNCILS SPRING FRAM PARKENY STACE 1 ROAD DEVELOPMENT MERANGLE ROAD TO MENANGLE PARK MEANANGLE ROAD TO MENANGLE PARK INCARTURINGLE ROAD NUTHEOLIND INCERD. SHEET 2 OF 5 LUCKETURING SECTION - MENANGLE ROAD MUTHEOLIND INCERD. SHEET 2 OF 5 NOT FOR CONSTRUCTION 0252 SD-0 000000 710650 BOW CONCEPT DESIGN UND REGESTRATION MA. Transport Roads & Maritime Services WESTERN SYDNEY PROJECT OFFICE ROADS AND MARITIME SFRUIDES 劉 PREPARED FOR DATE DATE DI RIZALO CI RIZALO CI RIZALO CI RIZALO CI RIZALO CI RIZALO 23.53,5515 rect fir stabinun ANALATADO'S R.TIBIOOVENI D HICHWOCD R KEAR 100AE PLOT DATE: THE 3/10/2018 DESKEN CHECK C.FOT UNGS SEMAA MANAR DPC CHEDK DESIGN JACOBS 177 Paulie Hépheney NORTH SYDNEY, INSY ZIDIN AUSTRA ANAL Tur (22) SYM STOR FAR URSH (27-3) Victor were pricipal for any ACCES DOCINECT NUMBER IA186400-DG-RD-0252 13.12 NEIGHT DATUM AHD •\* PROJECT DREASEOWN STRUCTURE t. CONSIGNAL STORE 10001111000 AHALINGUSE + RELINGUSE URIDARIA COREJO AM STATURI AMEMANATI NEVASON DESORIFINON ISSUED FOR TWS CONCEPT DESCUN DATE J DATE 1 DATE 1 DATE 1 PLOTO ត្ត ខ្ល

12 kg





· ·	· · ·		NOT FOR CONSTRUCTION SPERIC FLOW GTY COUNCILS SPERIC FLOW OTY COUNCILS SPERIC FLOW DEVELOPMENT RETARGE 7 ROAD DEVELOPMENT REMANDLE ROAD TO MENNICLE PARK ROAD ALICINMENT AND EARTHWORKS LONGTONNIESTICATION - MENNICLE PARK REMANDLE ROAD TO MENNICLE ROAD TO MENNICLE REMANDLE ROAD TO MENNICLE ROAD TO MENNICLE PARK REMANDLE ROAD TO MENNICLE ROAD TO MENNICLE PARK REMANDLE ROAD TO MENNICLE ROAD TO MENNICL
			Ref of the 2002010     Ref of the solution     Ref of the solution     Ref of the allower       Process     Solution     Jawn
	HO L		E     JACRENICK, RJI: ALJER     JAC       JAI 1950(10:05-61)-0234     JAI       Right     Louintear (ESSA) 185-925     JAI       R     Louintear (ESSA) 185-925     JAI       AI     Louintear (ESSA) 185-925     JAI
		5	PRUACT BLE-MODGAA STRUCTIN APPEGRAL AND AND AND AND AND AND AND AND AND AND
			Develop File (CCUTMITANE - NOT RITE, TRE - FUT IN SEX Revealed summarizer for the procession from the control of the control

- SHEET 5 OF 5 A3 NOT FOR CONSTRUCTION SPERIC FARM PLAKWAY STAGE 1 ROAD DEVELOPMENT MENANGLE ROAD TO MENANGLE PARK I BOAD ALIGNMENT AND EARTHWORKS TOWN CITY COUNCILS T DESIGN PRINC FARM Transport Roads & Maritime Services WESTERN SYDNEY PROJECT OFFICE RCADS AND MARITIME GERVIDES MSN PREPAGUVCH 10, 10,235 102.01.50 02.01.20 02.10.20 DATE CLECK DRAVIN DRG CHECK ACOBS NTNO HEIGHT DATUM AHD ROLECT DISENDORM STRUCTER SUALES ON AS SZE DROWR AGA ZONE 56 MORIZ, 1,7602 <sup>1</sup> VEBT, 1,250 APPROPAL DATE ANENDARIYT (CLYSON DESCRIP DAT Dati EENKED FOH DES CHARTER DESCRIP DA CLASSIE EENKED FOH DES CUMEET DESCRIP 101014 ន្ទ្ ខ ឆ PLOT DATE : TWE DESIGN SKOOD, FUERS U 





Corrs Chambers Westgarth

# Annexure B

### **Milestones and Contributions**

See attached.

COLUMN 1, Milestone	COLUMN 2 Funding Date	COLUMN 3 Funding Amount Allocation (SAUD)	COLUMN 4 Funding Party	COLUMN 5 Security Party
Milestone 1	The date this Deed is executed.	(100%) \$3,347,826 in respect of the Property B Land	Landcom	N/A
		(100%) \$1,652,174 in respect of the Property A Land	Landcom	N/A
Milestone 2	The Funding Date for Milestone 2a.	(100%) \$38,834,784 in respect of the Property B Land	Landcom	N/A
		(100%) \$19,165,216 in respect of the Property A Land	Landcom	N/A
		(100%) \$23,000,000 in respect of the Dahua Land	Dahua 3	N/A
If the Funding Allocation Am partly secured by a Security:	If the Funding Allocation Amount for Milestone 2 will be partly paid and partly secured by a Security:			
Milestone 2a	The date which RMS, acting reasonably, nominates as being 10 weeks before the date on which RMS	(25%) \$9,708,696 in respect of the Property B Land	Landcom	N/A
	for the head construction contract for the Required	(25%) \$4,791,304 in respect of the Property A Land	Landcom	N/A
	notice from RMS to Landcom and Dahua 3 following approval of the Final Business Case. Landcom may, in its discretion, provide the funding at an earlier date.	(25%) \$5,750,000 in respect of the Dahua Land	Dahua 3	N/A
Milestone 2b	The date which RMS, acting reasonably and with due diligence, nominates in a written notice to	(25%) \$9,708,696 in respect of the Property B Land	Landcom	Landcom

Corrs Chambers Westgarth

3437-2025-8564v54 L\329906431.1 ME\_152648462\_1

page 37

Westgarth	
Chambers	
Corrs	

COLUMN 1 Milestone	COLUMN 2 Funding Date	COLUMN 3 Funding Amount Allocation (\$AUD)	COLUMN 4 Funding Party	COLUMN 5 Security Party
	Dahua 3 and Landcom under clause 5.2(c)(i), as the date on which 25% of the Required Works will	(25%) \$4,791,304 in respect of the Property A Land	Landcom	Landcom
	nave been completed. Landcom may, in us discretion, provide the funding at an earlier date.	(25%) \$5,750,000 in respect of the Dahua Land	Dahua 3	Dahua 3
Milestone 2c	The date which RMS, acting reasonably and with due diligence, nominates in a written notice to	(25%) \$9,708,696 in respect of the Property B Land	Landcom	Landcom
	Dahua 3 and Landcom under clause 5.2(c)(i), as the date on which 50% of the Required Works will have been completed 1 andcom may in its	(25%) \$4,791,304 in respect of the Property A Land	Landcom	Landcom
	discretion, provide the funding at an earlier date.	(25%) \$5,750,000 in respect of the Dahua Land	Dahua 3	Dahua 3
Milestone 2d	The date which RMS, acting reasonably and with due diligence, nominates in a written notice to	(25%) \$9,708,696 in respect of the Property B Land	Landcom	Landcom
<b>.</b>	Dahua 3 and Landcom under clause 5.2(c)(i), as the date on which 75% of the Required Works will have been completed 1 andcom may in its	(25%) \$4,791,304 in respect of the Property A Land	Landcom	Landcom
	discretion, provide the funding at an earlier date.	(25%) \$5,750,000 in respect of the Dahua Land	Dahua 3	Dahua 3
		Total Milestone 2: \$81,000,000		
		Grand total : \$86,000,000		

page 38

3437-2025-8564v54 L\329906431.1 ME\_152649462\_1

## Annexure C

Property A Land, Property B Land and Dahua Land

#### 1 Property A Land

- a. Lot 641 DP600334
- b. Lot 1001 DP1219028
- c. Lot 32 DP1101983
- d. Lot 1 DP598067
- e. Lot 7 DP801774
- f. Lot 1002 DP1234642

#### 2 Property B Land

- a. Lot 2 DP554242
- b. Lot 59 DP10718
- c. Lot 12 DP251335
- d. Lot D DP19853
- e. Lot 32 DP1105615
- f. Lot 1000 DP1219023
- g. Lot 1 DP1091474
- h. Lot 9 DP249530
- i. Lot 15 DP251335
- j. Lot 17 DP251335
- k. Lot 4 DP628052
- I. Lot 2006 DP1234643
- m. Lot 2007 DP1234643

- n. Lot 2008 DP1234643
- o. Lot 2009 DP1234643
- p. Lot 2010 DP1234643
- 3 Dahua Land
  - a. Lot 3 DP236059
  - b. Lot 124 DP1097090
  - c. Lot 7 DP787284
  - d. Lot 1 DP727098
  - e. Lot 1 DP708770
  - f. Lot 1 DP707225
  - g. Lot 1 DP249393
  - h. Lot 33 DP1101983
  - i. Lot 31 DP1101983
  - j. Lot 125 DP1097138
  - k. Lot 1 in DP1247661





3437-2025-8564v54 L\329906431.1 ME\_152649462\_1



3437-2025-8564v54 L\329906431.1 ME\_152649462\_1

page 42

Corrs Chambers Westgarth



page 43

3437-2025-8564v54 L\329906431.1 ME\_152649462\_1

## Annexure D

## **Dedicated Land**

Column A	Column B
Title reference	Timing of dedication
Lot 2012 in DP1234643	<ul> <li>No later than:</li> <li>4 months after the date the Dedication Notice is issued by RMS; or</li> <li>2 months after the date of execution of the Relevant VPAs by all parties to those Relevant VPAs, whichever is the later.</li> </ul>
Lot 2011 in DP1234643	<ul> <li>No later than:</li> <li>4 months after the date the Dedication Notice is issued by RMS; or</li> <li>2 months after the date of execution of the Relevant VPAs by all parties to those Relevant VPAs, whichever is the later.</li> </ul>
The Additional Dedicated Land.	<ul> <li>No later than:</li> <li>4 months after the date the Dedication Notice is issued by RMS; or</li> <li>2 months after the date of execution of the Relevant VPAs by all parties to those Relevant VPAs, whichever is the later.</li> </ul>

## Annexure E

#### Lease Land

The Lease Land is the land comprising all or part of the parcels specified in part 1 of this Annexure E, as depicted on the plan specified in part 2 of this Annexure E.

### 1 Title reference

- (a) Lot 1 DP 598067
- (b) Lot 2011 in DP1234643
- (c) Lot 2012 in DP1234643
- (d) Lot 2007 in DP1234643
- (e) Lot 2006 in DP1234643
- (f) Lot 1002 in DP1234642
- (g) Lot 9 in DP249530
- (h) Lot 2008 in DP1234643


page 46

Corrs Chambers Westgarth

2

3437-2025-8564v54 L\329906431.1 ME\_152649452\_1

# Annexure F

# Spring Farm SRG Terms of Reference

# 1 Background

Spring Farm Parkway is a potential east-west road that would link Camden Bypass at Spring Farm to Menangle Road at Menangle Park, including connections to the M31 Hume Highway. When completed, the proposed road would service existing and future residential land releases including Spring Farm, Elderslie, Menangle Park and Mount Gilead and will provide an alternative route to Narellan Road with access to the Hume Highway.

The NSW Government 2016-17 budget has committed \$30 million under the Housing Acceleration Fund Round 4 to fast track planning and Stage 1 construction for the Parkway. RMS has commenced investigations and plans to deliver a strategic design for the corridor and a business case for construction of Stage 1 within the available funding.

RMS is working with Landcom and the Dahua Group to develop a funding agreement for funding towards the delivery of Stage 1 to support the Menangle Park rezoning as endorsed by Campbelltown Council in November/December 2016. Endorsement was on condition of satisfactory arrangements towards the Stage 1 infrastructure prior to sub-division. The Landcom and the Dahua Group contribution to funding is estimated at over 74% of the total funding for Stage 1 of the Spring Farm Parkway.

The design and cross-section developed by Landcom for Stage 1 of the Spring Farm Parkway are generally being used to guide design development and the limits of the Required Works. RMS can vary the ultimate design of Stage 1 to enable delivery of access to the Menangle Park development within the total funding available.

The specifications and the project estimate will be refined as investigations and INSW Gateway approvals progress.

# 2 Role and Purpose

The intent of this stakeholder reference group is to facilitate cooperation between key stakeholders and RMS during planning, investigations and feasibility assessment for delivery of Stage 1 for the Spring Farm Parkway.

This process will allow for open communication and transparency through the development of the project and finalisation of the specifications and final project estimate for Stage 1.

As funding contributions from Landcom and the Dahua Group are capped and RMS does not have the capacity to provide for any funding gaps, this group will work together to share information and maintain a high level of awareness of investigations, risks and mitigation measures to achieve the outcomes necessary to provide access to Landcom's and the Dahua Group's development in Menangle Park within the available resources.

Key aspects will include:

- ensuring the SRG is fully informed of progress of the Required Works during the term of development and delivery, including the design options and estimates to be included in the project business case;
- (b) ensuring the SRG is fully informed of changes to key program milestones/specifications and/or funding issues and contribute to problem solving;
- discussing major issues and risks with the potential to impact the cost and delivery of the Required Works;
- (d) facilitating an understanding at the SRG of the project management and INSW Gateway framework that is used by RMS to manage the project, control costs and provide value for money;
- (e) facilitating understanding and co-operative problem solving; and
- (f) reporting and making recommendations to the Department/RMS/TfNSW HAF PCG regarding program, specifications and/or funding to support Stage 1 of the Spring Farm Parkway.

# 3 Term

This Terms of Reference is effective during the period of development and delivery of the Required Works, commencing on the date of the Transport Infrastructure Contributions Deed.

# 4 Membership

The group will comprise key strategic agencies and partners, including:

- (a) RMS
- (b) Landcom
- (c) The Dahua Group
- (d) The Department

Others to be invited as needed, include:

- (a) Council
- (b) Transport for NSW
- (c) Greater Sydney Commission
- (d) others as agreed.

All parties must ensure that suitably informed and authorised representatives are made available to contribute to meetings and workshops as required.

# 5 Meetings

- (a) All meetings will be chaired by RMS.
- (b) The meetings will include discussion on:
  - (i) progress in design and construction of the Required Works (as appropriate);
  - progress against the Indicative Program, including having regard to the Target End Date for the opening of the Carriageway to traffic and completion of as much of other the Required Works as possible;
  - (iii) any proposed variations to the scope of the Required Works;

- (iv) progress against the budget for the Required Works; and
- (iii) to the extent reasonable practicable, utilisation of Contaminated materials (including soils and building and demolition waste) on the Dedicated Land for the Required Works and mechanisms to avoid the disposal of waste offsite.
- (c) Without limiting the other issues which they may raise at the meetings, the Developers may raise material issues arising from their review of information relating to the Cost of the Required Works.
- (d) Except as set out below, all decisions are to be made by consensus (i.e. members are satisfied with the decision even though it may not be their first choice).
- (e) if:
  - (i) a material issue arises during the design phase of the Project;
  - (ii) consensus cannot be reached at a meeting on that issue; and
  - (iii) RMS, acting reasonably, determines that the resolution of that issue will not interfere with, or cause delays to, the Indicative Program,

then the disputing attendees will be given an opportunity to escalate that issue to their respective senior executives, who will promptly meet and endeavour to negotiate in good faith to resolve the issue in dispute.

- (f) If:
  - (i) a material issue arises at any other time during the Project; and
  - (ii) consensus cannot be reached at a meeting on that issue; and

the process for the escalation of issues to senior executives set out in (e) of this **Annexure F** may occur concurrently with RMS continuing to progress the Project in accordance with the Indicative Program.

- (g) The parties agree that the key objective of the SRG is:
  - to facilitate the opening of the Carriageway to traffic and completion of as much of other the Required Works as possible by the Target End Date and within the budget of the Funding Amount plus the HAF Funding; and

- (ii) if, that objective is not achievable, to achieve delivery of the Carriageway by the Target End Date and within the budget of the Funding Amount plus the HAF Funding.
- (h) RMS will:
  - prepare the agendas and any supporting documents, including regular headline funding reports showing how the Funding Amount and the HAF Funding were expended during the last reporting period, projected expenditure and the balance of funding available for the Required Works;
  - (ii) if requested by a Developer provide:
    - (A) an itemised breakdown and details of the costs towards which the Funding Amount and the HAF Funding have been or is proposed to be applied;
    - (B) copies of any contractor invoices and documentary evidence that RMS can provide as determined by it acting reasonably, to verify the Cost of the Required Works;
  - (iii) prepare and coordinate meeting notes and information;
  - (iv) consult with and agree action items and next steps in relation to the delivery of the works with the Dahua Group and Landcom, in particular, in relation to any variations to the proposed scope of the Required Works; and
  - (v) prepare meeting minutes to be circulated to all parties in attendance.
- Meeting minutes will capture actions and assigned parties responsible for said actions, and these will be raised at subsequent sessions for redress.
- (j) Meetings will be held at least bi-monthly until the Final Business Case. After this, the frequency can be altered by agreement of all parties.
- (k) If sub-groups or specific meeting are required, these can be arranged outside of these times at a time convenient to sub-group members.
- (I) If site inspections are required and agreed to by RMS, these can be arranged at a time convenient to the members in accordance with the construction contractor's induction/other requirements.

6

# Relationship to Existing Groups

The Stakeholder Reference Group will seek to resolve issues with the consensus of attendees.

At the outset, the group will seek endorsement of these Terms of Reference.

The Stakeholder Reference Group will continue to report and make recommendations to the HAF PCG regarding program, specifications and/or funding to support the Project.

# 7 Exclusions

This is not a Project Control Group and relies on the willingness of the parties to work together to resolve issues and successfully develop and deliver optimum outcomes for the Project.

It does not replace existing governance, contractual, statutory or RMS procedures/process. RMS will follow NSW Government and RMS guidelines during project development including for Stakeholder and Community consultation and property acquisition.

The HAF/RMS Governance processes for the Project will apply including INSW Gateway approvals.

Any disputes will be referred to the HAF PCG for consideration.

The stakeholders identified in this group are encouraged to input into these processes.

Membership does not ensure favourable decisions or outcomes but allow issues to be aired and discussed.

This does not replace obligations made in relevant Voluntary Planning Agreement or Transport Infrastructure Contributions Deeds.

# Annexure G

Lease

# 1 Lease Terms

ROADS AND MARITIME SERVICES

# AGREEMENT FOR LEASE OF LAND TO ROADS AND MARITIME SERVICES

AGREEMENT made the ...... of ...... 201....

### BETWEEN:

[Landcom ABN 79 268 260 688 of Level 14, 60 Station Street, Parramatta NSW 2150 (Landcom)

Dahua Group Sydney Project 2 Pty Ltd (ABN 80 606 391 235) of Suite 20.02, Level 20, 201-217 Elizabeth Street, Sydney NSW 2000 (Dahua 2)

Dahua Group Sydney Project 3 Pty Ltd (ABN 49 606 391 922) of Suite 20.02, Level 20, 201-217 Elizabeth Street, Sydney NSW 2000 (Dahua 3)]

### [as applicable]

(Land Owner)

and

**Roads and Maritime Services** (ABN 76 236 371 088) of 20-44 Ennis Road Milsons Point NSW 2061, a NSW Government agency and corporation incorporated under the *Transport Administration Act 1988* (NSW) (**RMS**)

### 2 Definitions

In this lease these terms have the following meanings:

- (a) Approval means any consent, approval, authorisation, determination, licence, registration, order, permission or concurrence required by any Law required for the commencement, execution, Completion or use of the Required Works.
- (b) Completion means that the Required Works have been completed to the relevant percentage as specified for each Milestone set out in Column 2 in Annexure B of the TIC Deed, as determined by RMS acting reasonably and evidenced by the status reports given by RMS under clause 9.1 of the TIC Deed.
- (c) **Contamination** has the same meaning as in section 5 of the *Contaminated Land Management Act* 1997 (NSW), including hazardous materials such as asbestos in structures and soil.
- (d) Environmental Law means any law relating to the environment
- (e) Environmental Notice means any direction, order, demand, notice, declaration or other requirement from any Government Agency (whether written or oral) under an Environmental Law.
- (f) **Government Agency** means a department of State, statutory or public authority, instrumentality, statutory corporation, body or person whether Commonwealth, State, territorial or local.
- (g) Law means:
  - any statute, regulation, rule, proclamation, order, ordinance or bylaw whether present or future and whether Commonwealth, State, territorial or local;
  - (ii) the common law;
  - (iii) any Approval (including any condition or requirement under an Approval); and
  - (iv) any standards, criteria and guidelines made or approved by the NSW Environment Protection Authority in relation to Contamination or the Remediation of Contamination
- (h) Lease Land means the land comprising all or part of folio identifiers [insert title reference] as depicted on in the plan in the Schedule. [Dahua note: Please put this definition in alphabetical order. Dahua has left it in its current location to show the mark-up on the definition wording.]
- (i) Make Good Works means:

- (i) restore the Lease Land and any land accessed by RMS or its Personnel as nearly as practicable to its condition prior to the Required Works or access, excluding any changes to the condition of the Lease Land authorised as part of the Required Works, unless otherwise agreed with the Land Owner; and
- (ii) Remediate any Contamination:
  - (A) that is caused by RMS or its Personnel; or
  - (B) that existed prior to the commencement of the Required Works and is disturbed by or exacerbated (but only to the extent the Contamination was disturbed or exacerbated by the Required Works,

other than any Contamination which:

- (C) is permitted to remain under this Deed or pursuant to any Approval obtained in respect of the Required Works; or
- (D) is permitted to remain as otherwise agreed with the Land Owner.
- Personnel means the employees, agents, officers, contractors, subcontractors, suppliers, consultants and invitees of RMS and [Landcom or the Dahua Group] (as applicable).
- (k) Remediation means any clean up, remediation or restoration measures relating to any Contamination with respect to the Dedicated Land, whether in existence prior to, on or after the date of the TIC Deed, including any remediation required under any Environmental Notice or under any Law in relation to such Contamination
- (I) Required Works has the same meaning as in the TIC Deed.
- (m) TIC Deed means the Menangle Park Spring Farm Parkway Transport Infrastructure Contributions Deed between RMS, the Land Owner and [the Dahua Group/Landcom] dated [insert].

### 3 Grant of lease

- 3.1 The Land Owner leases the Lease Land to RMS for a term of 3 years from the date the TIC Deed is executed, and thereafter, month to month, for the purposes of undertaking the Required Works, on the terms in this document.
- 3.2 RMS must pay a one-off rental fee of \$1.00, on demand if requested by the Land Owner, by way of consideration for the grant of this lease.

### 4 Requirements of access

RMS must (and must ensure that its Personnel) at all times when accessing the Lease Land:

- (a) comply with all relevant Laws and Approvals;
- (b) obtain and maintain appropriate levels of insurance;
- (c) cause as little disturbance or inconvenience to any other occupiers and users of the Lease Land as is reasonably possible;
- (d) take all reasonable steps to prevent damage to any property or harm or nuisance to any persons in or near the Lease Land;
- (e) not cause any damage or loss to the Lease Land other than to the extent necessary for the carrying out of the road works; and
- (f) subject to clause 6(c), comply with all reasonable site access requirements (including workplace health and safety requirements) required by the Land Owner, or their Personnel.

### 5 Variation to Lease Land

- 5.1 If, at any time prior to the termination of the Lease, RMS considers, acting reasonably, that it requires a lease over additional land for the carrying out of the Required Works, RMS may give notice to the Land Owner indicating on a plan the additional land it requires for the Required Works.
- 5.2 On RMS giving notice under clause 5.1:
  - the parties are to negotiate in good faith to agree the new boundaries of the Lease Land;
  - (b) if the parties reach an agreement on the new boundaries of the Lease Land:
    - the additional land is deemed to form part of the Lease Land for the purposes of this clause 5; and
    - (ii) RMS must prepare and provide to the Land Owner a plan showing the new boundaries of the Lease Land; and
    - (iii) the plan in the Schedule of this Lease is deemed to be replaced by that plan provided under clause 5.2(b)(ii) and the Lease under clause 3 applies to the Lease Land as depicted in the new plan; and

6

(c) if the parties are unable to reach an agreement on the new boundaries of the Lease Land, the dispute resolution procedures in the TIC Deed apply.

### Access for Landcom and Dahua

If, at any time prior to the termination of the Lease, the Land Owner requires access to the Lease Land to carry out works as part of its Development on the Lease Land (as the case may be):

- (a) the Land Owner must notify RMS at least 2 weeks prior to accessing any part of the Lease Land of that part of the Lease Land required for their proposed works, and the nature and timing of those works;
- (b) the parties agree to use best endeavours to negotiate and coordinate their respective activities (and RMS will procure the coordination of its head contractor's activities) so as to minimise disruption to the Required Works and the works proposed by the Land Owner; and
- (c) once RMS' head contractor has taken possession of the Lease Land, when accessing the Lease Land, the Land Owner must comply with all reasonable site access requirements (including workplace health and safety requirements) as required by RMS' head contractor.

### 7 Release

- 7.1 RMS releases the Land Owner from all actions, proceedings, claims, demands, liability, loss, damages and costs arising from the access, use or occupation of the Lease Land under this Lease by RMS or its Personnel except:
  - (a) to the extent caused or contributed to by a negligent or wrongful act, omission or default of the Land Owner; and
  - (b) as a result of any breach of this Lease by the Land Owner.

### 8 Work, Health and Safety

- 8.1 In this clause 8:
  - (a) WH&S Act means the Work Health and Safety Act 2011 (NSW).
  - (b) WH&S Legislation means the WH&S Act and the WH&S Regulation.
  - (c) WH&S Regulation means the Work Health and Safety Regulation 2011 (NSW).
  - (d) "Workplace", "construction project", "construction work", "person conducting a business or undertaking" (PCBU) and "principal contractor"

have the same meanings assigned to those terms in the WHS Legislation.

- 8.2 The Land Owner authorises RMS to exercise such authority and management and control of the workplace in connection with the road works as is necessary to enable RMS to discharge the responsibilities imposed on a principal contractor under the WHS Legislation.
- 8.3 Without limiting any other provision of this Lease, RMS acknowledges and agrees that:
  - (a) it is the PCBU that commissions the construction work in connection with the road works for the purposes of the WHS Legislation;
  - (b) it has management and control of the workplace in connection with the road works for the purposes of the WHS Legislation;
  - (c) it is the principal contractor in connection with the road works unless RMS engages another PCBU as the principal contractor for the road works; and
  - (d) it has sufficient authority and management and control of the workplace in connection with the Required Works to comply with its obligations as principal contractor, or to enable another PCBU it engages as principal contractor to comply with its respective obligations under the WHS Legislation.
- 8.4 Without limiting RMS' obligations under any other provision of this Lease, RMS:
  - must at all relevant times exercise and fulfil its functions and obligations in relation to work, health and safety under the WHS Legislation and this Lease in connection with the Required Works, including as principal contractor;
  - (b) if RMS engages another PCBU as principal contractor, must:
    - require the principal contractor to comply with the obligations imposed on RMS in relation to work, health and safety under this Lease; and
    - (ii) ensure that the principal contractor fulfils its functions and obligations in relation to work, health and safety under the WHS Legislation and this Lease;
  - (c) must not:

- (i) carry out; or
- (ii) permit any other PCBU engaged by, or under the control or direction of, the RMS to carry out,

any construction work unless RMS, or a PCBU engaged by RMS, is exercising and fulfilling the functions and obligations of principal contractor under the WHS Legislation in respect of all construction work carried out under this Lease; and

- (d) to the extent not prohibited by Law, must indemnify the Land Owner against any damage, cost, expense, loss or liability suffered or incurred by the Land Owner arising out of or in connection with:
  - (i) any failure of a PCBU engaged by RMS to exercise or fulfil the functions and obligations of the principal contractor under the WHS Legislation or under this Deed or to otherwise comply with this clause 8; and
  - (ii) any work health and safety claims in connection with the Required Works or RMS' workplace except to the extent that they are directly caused by a wrongful, negligent or unlawful act or default of the Land Owner.
- 8.5 Without limiting any other obligations under this Lease, RMS must, and must ensure that any PCBU it engages as a principal contractor must:
  - (a) comply, and must ensure that its subcontractors comply, with the WHS Legislation (including the obligation under the WHS Legislation to consult, cooperate and coordinate activities with all other persons who have a work health and safety duty in relation to the same matter);
  - (b) if requested by the Land Owner or required by WHS Legislation, demonstrate compliance with the WHS Legislation, including providing evidence of any approvals, certificates, authorisations, licences, prescribed qualifications or experience, or any other information relevant to work health and safety matters;
  - (c) notify the Land Owner immediately (and in any event within 12 hours of such matter arising) of all work health, safety and rehabilitation matters arising out of, or in any way in connection with, the Required Works;
  - (d) carry out the Required Works safely so as to protect persons and property and the environment;

- (e) insofar as the Principal Contractor, in carrying out the Required Works is under any duty imposed by the WHS Legislation, do everything necessary to comply with any such duty; and
- (f) ensure that it does not do anything or fail to do anything that would cause the Land Owner to be in breach of the WHS Legislation.

### 9 Make Good

- 9.1 If requested by the Land Owner by notice in writing to RMS, RMS must, within 60 days after the termination of this Lease, carry out and complete the Make Good Works.
- 9.2 RMS must obtain at its own cost and risk all relevant and necessary Approvals for all parts of the Make Good Works before commencing the Make Good Works.
- 9.3 RMS may not seek any modifications to any Approvals relating to the Make Good Works without the prior written endorsement of the Land Owner, which must not be unreasonably withheld.
- 9.4 RMS must ensure the Make Good Works:
  - (a) comply with all Approvals;
  - (b) are carried out in a proper and workmanlike manner;
  - (c) do not cause any loss, injury, death or damage to Land Owner or to any person or entity; and
  - (d) comply with all Laws and requirements.
- 9.5 RMS must notify the Land Owner in writing once the Make Good Works are complete.
- 9.6 If RMS does not complete the Make Good Works by the date stipulated in the notice served under clause 9.1:
  - the Land Owner may serve notice on RMS providing a further period of 30 days to complete the Make Good Works; and
  - (b) if RMS fails to complete the Make Good Works after service of notice, the Land Owner may undertake the works necessary to complete Make Good Works and RMS is responsible for the costs incurred by the Land Owner in carrying out the Make Good Works. RMS must reimburse the Land Owner within 15 days after receipt of a tax invoice issued by the Land Owner or the Land Owner's contractor.

### 10 Contamination

On and from the date that RMS commences the Required Works, RMS:

- (a) releases the Land Owner from any claim or liability arising from Contamination that is caused by RMS or its contractors on the Lease Land or that existed prior to the commencement of the Required Works, to the extent that the pre-existing Contamination is disturbed or exacerbated by the Required Works; and
- (b) must comply with all Environmental Laws and Environmental Notices in relation to the Required Works, to the extent they relate to Contamination referred to in clause 10(a).

### 11 Assignment

This lease must not be assigned or transferred without the prior written consent of the other party, which must not be unreasonably withheld or delayed.

### 12 Termination

The parties acknowledge and agree that this lease may be terminated by either party by notice to the other party in writing that:

- (a) the Required Works have been completed; or
- (b) the TIC Deed has been duly terminated.

### THE SCHEDULE HEREINBEFORE REFERRED TO:

The Lease Land is the land comprising all or part of the following folio identifiers: [insert]

### [Insert plan of Lease Land]

ŕ

Executed by Roads and Maritime Services by its duly appointed officer in the presence of:	) ) )	
Witness		Officer
Name of Witness (print)		Name of Officer (print)
Executed by [Land Owner]	) )	
Company Secretary/Director		Director
Name of Company Secretary/Director (print)		Name of Director (print)

# Annexure H

See attached.

3437-2025-8564v54 L\329906431.1 ME\_152649462\_1

page 63

.





page 64

3437-2025-8564v54 L\329906431.1 ME\_152649462\_1







2 Plan of Easement Area

# Annexure I

# Terms of Works Easement

[Drafting note: The following terms cover easements for batters and easements for drainage. If a particular easement is required only for batters or only for drainage, then the provisions and heading text which relate to the purpose for which the easement is not required should be deleted for that easement.]

### 1. DEFINITIONS

- 1.1 In this easement, the following terms have the following meaning:
  - (a) Approval means a consent, approval, authorisation, determination, licence, registration, order, permission or concurrence required by any Law required for the commencement, execution, carrying out and completion of any works or activities on land.
  - (b) **Contamination** has the same meaning as in section 5 of the Contaminated Land Management Act 1997 (NSW), including hazardous materials such as asbestos in structures and soil.
  - (c) Drainage Infrastructure means any line of pipes, swales, drainage culvert or other structure or infrastructure constructed for the purpose of draining water (whether rain, storm, spring, soakage or seepage water).
  - (d) **Easement Site** means that part of the land shown on the Plan as burdened by the easement.
  - (e) Law means:
    - (i) any statute, regulation, rule, proclamation, order, ordinance or by-law whether present or future and whether Commonwealth, State, territorial or local; and
    - (ii) the common law.

- (f) Plan means DP [insert]. [Drafting Note: Plan of the easement site will be prepared at the time the easement is being registered]
- (g) **Remediate** has the same meaning as in the Contaminated Land Management Act 1997 (NSW).
- (h) RMS means Roads and Maritime Services (ABN 76 236 371 088) a NSW Government agency and corporation incorporated under section 46 of the *Transport Administration Act 1988* (NSW).
- (i) RMS Works means the works to be carried out by or on behalf of RMS in respect of the Spring Farm Parkway Roadway.
- (j) Spring Farm Parkway Roadway means the proposed east-west road that would link Camden Bypass at Spring Farm to Menangle Road at Menangle Park, including connections to the M31 Hume Highway.

### 2. WORKS BY RMS OR THE OWNER OF THE LAND BENEFITTED

- 2.1 The owner of the land benefited may, or (if the owner of the land benefited is not RMS) must permit RMS to:
  - (a) construct and maintain on the land burdened, but only within the Easement Site, whatever batter or embankment is reasonably necessary to support the surface or subsurface of the land benefited or any part of it, or any structure or works on the land benefited, in so far as that surface, subsurface, structure or those works are required to support the Spring Farm Parkway Roadway; and
  - (b) use any Drainage Infrastructure already located in, on or under the Easement Site (including any replacement Drainage Infrastructure) and, where no such Drainage Infrastructure exists, to construct, maintain and use Drainage Infrastructure on or under the Easement Site, for the purposes of draining any batter or embankment located on the land burdened to support the Spring Farm Parkway Roadway or capturing and diverting overland flows which otherwise would flow onto the RMS Works; [Drafting note: Delete whichever of the yellow highlighted words do not apply for any particular easement.]
  - inspect, clean, repair, maintain, renew, replace or remove Drainage Infrastructure identified in clause 2.1(b);
  - (d) do anything reasonably necessary for purposes identified in clause 2.1(a), (b) or (c), including:
    - (i) entering the land burdened;

- (ii) taking anything on to the land burdened; and
- (iii) carrying out work.
- 2.2 If any batter or embankment or other support works are constructed or carried out on the land burdened, RMS or (if the works were carried out by the owner of the land benefited) the owner of the land benefited must:
  - (a) construct all such works in accordance with all RMS standards which are relevant to such works; and
  - (b) provide the owner of the land burdened with a statement from RMS' Project/Contract Manager for the RMS Works confirming that such works have been carried out in accordance with RMS' Specification R44 Earthworks (as amended from time to time, or any other standard which replaces or supersedes that standard)."

### 3. WORKS BY THE OWNER OF THE LAND BURDENED

- 3.1 After the completion of the RMS Works, the owner of the land burdened may carry out civil works, filling, earthworks and related activities on the land burdened:
  - (a) so that the ground levels on the land burdened align substantially with the finished levels of the Spring Farm Parkway Roadway; and
  - (b) to install drainage infrastructure.
- 3.2 The owner of the land burdened must not:
  - interfere with the batter or embankment, other than in the course of civil works, filling, earthworks and related activities on the land burdened contemplated by clause 3.1 which are carried out in accordance with an Approval;
  - (b) undermine the support which the batter or embankment offers;
  - (c) cause or allow to be caused any damage to any Drainage Infrastructure or interfere with the free flow of water through any Drainage Infrastructure, other than in the course of civil works, filling, earthworks and related activities on the land burdened contemplated by clause 3.1 which are carried out in accordance with an Approval; or
  - (d) use the Easement Site, or any other part of the land burdened, or any other land, in a way which may:

- (i) adversely affect the stability of or the support provided by the batter or embankment; or
- cause damage to the Drainage Infrastructure or interfere with the free flow of water through the Drainage Infrastructure, other than in the course of civil works, filling, earthworks and related activities on the land burdened contemplated by clause 3.1 which are carried out in accordance with an Approval, and without RMS' prior consent,

except in accordance with the terms of this easement.

- 3.3 If the owner of the land burdened does or allows anything to be done which:
  - (a) damages the batter or embankment;
  - (b) impairs the effectiveness of the batter or embankment; or
  - (c) damages the Drainage Infrastructure or interferes with the free flow of water through the Drainage Infrastructure, other than in the course of civil works, filling, earthworks and related activities on the land burdened contemplated by clause 3.1 which are carried out in accordance with an Approval, and without RMS' prior consent,

other than in accordance with the terms of this easement, the owner of the land benefited may, or (if the owner of the benefited land is not RMS) must permit RMS to, serve not less than 14 days' notice on the owner of the land burdened requiring the damage to be repaired or the impairment removed. If the owner of the land burdened does not comply with the notice, the owner of the land benefited may, or (if the owner of the benefited land is not RMS) must permit RMS to, enter the land burdened and repair the damage or remove the impairment and may recover any reasonable costs from the owner of the land burdened.

- 3.4 In exercising the rights under clause 2.1 and clause 3.3, the owner of the land benefited must:
  - (a) ensure all work is done properly;
  - (b) cause as little inconvenience as is practicable to the owner and any occupier of the land burdened;
  - (c) cause as little damage as is practicable to the land burdened and any improvement on it;

- (d) restore the land burdened as nearly as is practicable to its former condition; and
- (e) make good any collateral damage; and
- (f) Remediate any Contamination which is caused, disturbed or exacerbated by it or its personnel.

### 4. TERMINATION OF THIS EASEMENT

- 4.1 This easement terminates on the date on which the owner of the land benefited gives written notice to the owner of the land burdened that it no longer requires the benefit of this easement.
- 4.2 Upon the termination of this easement:
  - (a) the owner of the land benefited must promptly:
    - (i) restore the land burdened as nearly as practicable to its condition prior to the grant of the easement, unless otherwise agreed with the owner of the land burdened; and
    - (ii) Remediate any Contamination which is caused, disturbed or exacerbated by it or its personnel; and
  - (b) the owner of the land burdened and the owner of the land benefited must promptly do all things necessary (including making application to NSW Land Registry Services) to remove the record of this easement from the title of the land burdened and the land benefited.

# Annexure J

Catchment Plan

See attached.

3437-2025-8564v54 L\329906431.1 ME\_152649452\_1

page 71



page 72

3437-2025-8564v54 L\329906431.1 ME\_152649482\_1

# Corrs Chambers Westgarth

# Annexure B

# **Education Land**



idicative perspective sketch

School Site Concept Sketch 26.03.18

Brett Whileoop

+b fn SC

Sc

3459-1260-1868v19 Planning Agreement L\331496308.1

# Annexure C

Novation Deed

Minister for Planning and Public Spaces

Landcom

Dahua Group Sydney Project 2 Pty Ltd

[New Developer]

# Novation Deed for Voluntary Planning Agreement

# Contents

1	Definitions		1
2	Nova	ation	2
	2.1	Original Agreement	2
	2.2	Reference in Original Agreement	2
	2.3	Address for notices	2
3	Affir	mation of the Original Agreement	2
4	Indemnities		2
5	Warranties and representations		3
	5.1	Warranties	3
	5.2	Survival of warranties	3
6	GST		3
	6.1	Construction	3
	6.2	Consideration GST exclusive	4
	6.3	Payment of GST	4
	6.4	Timing of GST payment	4
	6.5	Tax invoice	4
	6.6	Adjustment event	4
	6.7	Reimbursements	4
	6.8	Calculations based on other amounts	5
	6.9	No merger	5
7	Star	np duty and costs	5
8	Furt	her acts	5
9	Ame	endment	5
10	Gov	erning law and jurisdiction	5
11	Cou	Interparts	6
12	Gen	eral	6
	12.1	Construction	6
	12.2	Headings	6
Exe	cution		7

# Date

# Parties

**Minister for Planning and Public Spaces** ABN 20 770 707 468 of Level 15, 52 Martin Place, Sydney, New South Wales, 2000 (**Minister**)

and

Landcom ABN 79 268 260 688 of Level 14, 60 Station Street, Parramatta NSW 2150 (Landcom)

**Dahua Group Sydney Project 2 Pty Ltd** ACN 606 391 235 of Suite 02, Level 20, 201 Elizabeth Street, Sydney NSW 2000 (**Dahua 2**)

(Landcom and Dahua 2, together, **Original Developer**)

and

[New Developer] ACN [#] [Address] (New Developer)

# Background

- A The Minister and the Original Developer are parties to the Original Agreement.
- B The Original Agreement relates to the whole of the Land.
- C The Original Developer propose to transfer the whole of its interest in the Land to the New Developer and wishes to novate all of its rights and obligations under the Original Agreement to the New Developer.
- D [Insert any other appropriate recitals]

# Agreed terms

# 1 Definitions

In this deed these terms have the following meanings:

### Effective Date [X]

Land Has the meaning given to that term in the Original Agreement.

Original	The voluntary planning agreement dated [X] and made
Agreement	between the Minister and the Original Developer.

# 2 Novation

# 2.1 Original Agreement

Subject to **clause 2.2** and with effect from the Effective Date:

- (a) the New Developer is substituted for the Original Developer as a party to the Original Agreement;
- (b) the New Developer will be bound by the Original Agreement, and will be entitled to the benefit of the Original Agreement, as if the New Developer was a party to the Original Agreement instead of the Original Developer; and
- (c) the Original Developer is released and discharged from all obligations and liabilities, and from all claims (whether for costs, damages, fees, expenses or otherwise), arising under the Original Agreement, except in respect of any obligation, liability or claim that arose prior to the Effective Date.

# 2.2 Reference in Original Agreement

All references to the Original Developer in the Original Agreement are to be construed as references to the New Developer.

# 2.3 Address for notices

The Minister must address all notices and communications to be given or made by it to the New Developer under the Original Agreement to the following address:

### New Developer:

Address:	[X]
Fax:	[X]
Contact Person:	[X]
Email:	[X]

# 3 Affirmation of the Original Agreement

The Original Agreement will be read and construed subject to this deed, and in all other respects the provisions of the Original Agreement are ratified and confirmed, and, subject to the variation and novation contained in this deed, the Original Agreement will continue in full force and effect.

# 4 Indemnities

The New Developer indemnifies the Original Developer on demand against all liabilities, claims, damages and loss which the Original Developer suffers or incurs in relation to the Original Agreement including those which arise or relate to acts or omissions occurring on or after the Effective Date.

# 5 Warranties and representations

# 5.1 Warranties

Each party represents and warrants that, at the time of execution, and at the Effective Date:

- (a) it has capacity unconditionally to execute, deliver and comply with its obligations under this deed;
- (b) it has taken all necessary action to authorise the unconditional execution and delivery of, and the compliance with, its obligations under this deed;
- (c) this deed is a valid and legally binding obligation and is enforceable against it by each other party in accordance with its terms; and
- (d) its unconditional execution and delivery of, and compliance with its obligations under, this deed do not contravene:
  - (i) any law or directive from a government entity;
  - (ii) its constituent documents;
  - (iii) any agreement or instrument to which it is a party; or
  - (iv) any obligation of it to any other person.

### 5.2 Survival of warranties

The warranties and representations in **clause 5.1** survive the execution of this deed and the novation of the Original Agreement.

# 6 GST

# 6.1 Construction

In this **clause 6**:

- (a) unless there is a contrary indication, words and expressions which are not defined in this deed but which have a defined meaning in the GST Law have the same meaning as in the GST Law;
- (b) **GST Law** has the same meaning given to that expression in the *A New Tax System (Goods and Services Tax) Act 1999* (Cth) or, if that Act does not exist for any reason, means any Act imposing or relating to the imposition or administration of a goods and services tax in Australia and any regulation made under that Act; and
- (c) references to GST payable and input tax credit entitlements include:
  - (i) notional GST payable by, and notional input tax credit entitlements of the Commonwealth, a State or a Territory (including a

government, government body, authority, agency or instrumentality of the Commonwealth, a State or a Territory); and

(ii) GST payable by, and the input tax credit entitlements of, the representative member of a GST group of which the entity is a member.

### 6.2 Consideration GST exclusive

Unless otherwise expressly stated, all consideration, whether monetary or nonmonetary, payable or to be provided under or in connection with this deed is exclusive of GST (**GST-exclusive consideration**).

### 6.3 Payment of GST

If GST is payable on any supply made by:

- (a) a party; or
- (b) an entity that is taken under the GST Law to make the supply by reason of the capacity in which a party acts,

(**Supplier**) under or in connection with this deed, the recipient of the supply, or the party providing the consideration for the supply, must pay to the Supplier an amount equal to the GST payable on the supply.

### 6.4 Timing of GST payment

The amount referred to in **clause 6.3** must be paid in addition to and at the same time and in the same manner (without any set-off or deduction) that the GST-exclusive consideration for the supply is payable or to be provided.

### 6.5 Tax invoice

The Supplier must deliver a tax invoice or an adjustment note to the recipient of a taxable supply before the Supplier is entitled to payment of an amount under **clause 6.3**.

### 6.6 Adjustment event

If an adjustment event arises in respect of a supply made by a Supplier under or in connection with this deed, any amount that is payable under **clause 6.3** will be calculated or recalculated to reflect the adjustment event and a payment will be made by the recipient to the Supplier or by the Supplier to the recipient as the case requires.

### 6.7 Reimbursements

(a) Where a party is required under or in connection with this deed to pay for, reimburse or contribute to any expense, loss, liability or outgoing suffered or incurred by another party or indemnify another party in relation to such an expense, loss, liability or outgoing (**Reimbursable Expense**), the amount required to be paid, reimbursed or contributed by the first party will be reduced by the amount of any input tax credits to which the other party is entitled in respect of the Reimbursable Expense. (b) This **clause 6.7** does not limit the application of **clause 6.3**, if appropriate, to the Reimbursable Expense as reduced in accordance with **clause 6.7(a)**.

## 6.8 Calculations based on other amounts

If an amount of consideration payable or to be provided under or in connection with this deed is to be calculated by reference to:

- (a) any expense, loss, liability or outgoing suffered or incurred by another person (**Cost**), that reference will be to the amount of that Cost excluding the amount of any input tax credit entitlement of that person relating to the Cost suffered or incurred; and
- (b) any price, value, sales, proceeds, revenue or similar amount (**Revenue**), that reference will be to that Revenue determined by deducting from it an amount equal to the GST payable on the supply for which it is consideration.

## 6.9 No merger

This **clause 6** does not merge on the completion, rescission or other termination of this deed or on the transfer of any property supplied under this deed.

# 7 Stamp duty and costs

The New Developer will pay all stamp duty arising directly or indirectly from this deed.

# 8 Further acts

- (a) Each party will take all steps, execute all deeds and do everything reasonably required by any other party to give effect to any of the actions contemplated by this deed.
- (b) This deed binds each party which signs it even if other parties do not, or if the execution by other parties is defective, void or voidable.

# 9 Amendment

This deed may only be varied or replaced by a deed executed by the parties.

# 10 Governing law and jurisdiction

- (a) This deed and the transactions contemplated by this deed are governed by and are to be construed in accordance with the laws applicable in New South Wales.
- (b) Each party irrevocably and unconditionally submits to the non-exclusive jurisdiction of the courts exercising jurisdiction in New South Wales and any courts which have jurisdiction to hear appeals from any of those

courts and waives any right to object to any proceedings being brought in those courts.

# 11 Counterparts

This deed may consist of a number of counterparts and the counterparts taken together constitute one and the same instrument.

# 12 General

# 12.1 Construction

Unless expressed to the contrary, in this deed:

- (a) words in the singular include the plural and vice versa;
- (b) any gender includes the other genders;
- (c) if a word or phrase is defined its other grammatical forms have corresponding meanings;
- (d) 'includes' means includes without limitation;
- no rule of construction will apply to a clause to the disadvantage of a party merely because that party put forward the clause or would otherwise benefit from it;
- (f) a reference to:
  - a person includes a partnership, joint venture, unincorporated association, corporation and a government or statutory body or authority;
  - (ii) a person includes the person's legal personal representatives, successors, assigns and persons substituted by novation;
  - (iii) any legislation includes subordinate legislation under it and includes that legislation and subordinate legislation as modified or replaced;
  - (iv) an obligation includes a warranty or representation and a reference to a failure to comply with an obligation includes a breach of warranty or representation.

# 12.2 Headings

Headings do not affect the interpretation of this deed.

# Execution

Executed as a deed.	
Signed, sealed and delivered by the Minister for Planning and Public Spaces in the presence of:	) ) )
Signature of Witness	Signature of Minister
Name of Witness (print)	Name of Minister
<b>Signed, sealed and delivered</b> by <b>Landcom</b> ABN 79 268 260 688 by the party's attorney pursuant to power of attorney registered Book 4749 No 274, who states that no notice of revocation of the power of attorney has been received in the presence of:	) ) ) ) )
Witness	Attorney
Name of Witness (print)	Name of Attorney (print)

Executed by Dahua Group Sydney Project 2 Pty Ltd ACN 606 391 235 in accordance with s127(1) of the <i>Corporations Act 2001</i> (Cth):	) ) )
Company Secretary / Director	Director
Name of Company Secretary / Director (print)	Name of Director (print)
<b>Executed</b> by <b>[New Developer]</b> ACN [X] in accordance with s127(1) of the <i>Corporation</i> Act 2001 (Cth):	) IS ) )
Company Secretary / Director	Director
Name of Company Secretary / Director (print)	Name of Director (print)

Ê

# Annexure D

# Greater Macarthur Growth Area



Brott tribulicot

H Ph

A.A. page 45

3459-1260-1868v19 Planning Agreement L\331496308.1